Published for SISSA by 2 Springer

RECEIVED: September 15, 2020 ACCEPTED: December 14, 2020 PUBLISHED: January 26, 2021

Generalising G_2 geometry: involutivity, moment maps and moduli

Anthony Ashmore,^{*a*} Charles Strickland-Constable,^{*b*} David Tennyson^{*c*} and Daniel Waldram^{*c*}

E-mail: aashmore@sas.upenn.edu, c.strickland-constable@herts.ac.uk, d.tennyson16@imperial.ac.uk, d.waldram@imperial.ac.uk

ABSTRACT: We analyse the geometry of generic Minkowski $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 flux compactifications in string theory, the default backgrounds for string model building. In M-theory they are the natural string theoretic extensions of G₂ holonomy manifolds. In type II theories, they extend the notion of Calabi-Yau geometry and include the class of flux backgrounds based on generalised complex structures first considered by Graña et al. (GMPT). Using $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry we show that these compactifications are characterised by an SU(7) $\subset E_{7(7)}$ structure defining an involutive subbundle of the generalised tangent space, and with a vanishing moment map, corresponding to the action of the diffeomorphism and gauge symmetries of the theory. The Kähler potential on the space of structures defines a natural extension of Hitchin's G₂ functional. Using this framework we are able to count, for the first time, the massless scalar moduli of GMPT solutions in terms of generalised geometry cohomology groups. It also provides an intriguing new perspective on the existence of G₂ manifolds, suggesting possible connections to Geometrical Invariant Theory and stability.

KEYWORDS: Differential and Algebraic Geometry, Flux compactifications

ARXIV EPRINT: 1910.04795



^aDepartment of Physics & Astronomy, University of Pennsylvania, 209 South 33rd Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, U.S.A.

^bSchool of Physics, Astronomy and Mathematics, University of Hertfordshire, College Lane, Hatfield, AL10 9AB, U.K.

^cDepartment of Physics, Imperial College London, Prince Consort Road, London, SW7 2AZ, U.K.

Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	Review of integrability, involutivity and moment maps for G -structure	es 4
	2.1 Complex structures	4
	2.2 Generalised complex structures	7
3	Generalised $\mathcal{N} = 1$ structures	11
	3.1 SU(7) and $\mathbb{R}^+ \times U(7)$ structures	12
	3.2 Supersymmetry and integrability	16
4	Examples of integrable generalised $SU(7)$ structures	21
	4.1 G_2 structures in M-theory	21
	4.2 GMPT structures in type II	25
	4.2.1 Calabi-Yau as $\mathcal{N} = 1$	29
5	The superpotential, the Kähler potential and extremisation	30
	5.1 The superpotential	31
	5.1.1 G_2 in M-theory	33
	5.1.2 GMPT	35
	5.2 The Kähler potential, the moment map and extremisation	35
	5.3 Moduli spaces, GIT and stability	38
6	Moduli of $\mathcal{N}=1$ backgrounds	43
	6.1 Review of the moduli space of complex structures	44
	6.2 Moduli space of SU(7) structures	45
	6.3 Example 1: G_2 and type-0 geometries	47
	6.4 Example 2: GMPT geometries	48
	6.4.1 Calabi-Yau as $\mathcal{N} = 1$	50
	6.5 Comments on the generic moduli problem	51
7	Discussion	52
\mathbf{A}	Conventions	55
в	Embedding of $\mathrm{O}(6,6) \subset \mathrm{E}_{7(7)} imes \mathbb{R}^+$ for type IIB	55
С	Detailed calculation of GMPT moduli	56

1 Introduction

Supersymmetric string backgrounds play a central role in our understanding of string phenomenology and the AdS/CFT correspondence. Without flux, low-energy supersymmetry implies the internal manifold has special holonomy. For example M-theory compactified on a G₂ holonomy manifold leads to an $\mathcal{N} = 1$ effective theory in four dimensions [1, 2]. Studying the geometric properties of G₂ manifolds allows one to probe various properties of the compactified theory, such as the moduli spaces of massless fields, particle spectra and couplings [3–6, 6–14]. Despite several recent developments such as new constructions of large families of examples on twisted connected sums [15], G₂ manifolds remain far less well understood than, for example, their Calabi-Yau counterparts [16].

String theory admits a much larger class of generic $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 backgrounds once one allows non-trivial flux. In M-theory, this moves one away from G₂ holonomy and greatly complicates conventional geometrical descriptions [17–20]. In type II theories, truly $\mathcal{N} = 1$ backgrounds necessarily have non-zero flux, and are generically not of Calabi-Yau type (for a review see [21]). This raises several natural questions: how does one extract the properties of the low-energy theory from the geometry of this much larger class? Do they have an "nice" geometrical description in analogy to that of special holonomy spaces? What tools do we have to find the number of massless moduli or construct examples? Does incorporating them in a larger class shed any light on the nature of G₂ manifolds?

In this paper we will address these questions using the formalism of $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry [22-25]. It was shown in [26-28] that such backgrounds define a generalised G-structure, where the relevant group is $G = SU(7) \subset E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$. Furthermore, supersymmetry for the ten- or eleven-dimensional solution was shown to be equivalent to the generalised SU(7) structure being torsion-free. This analysis provides a description of generic $\mathcal{N} = 1, D = 4$ backgrounds via an invariant spinor and a generalised connection, similar to giving an SU(3)-invariant spinor and the Levi-Civita connection for a conventional Calabi-Yau background. Conventional G-structures can also be described by giving a set of nowhere-vanishing, G-invariant tensors together with differential conditions that constrain the intrinsic torsion of the structure, for example in the G_2 case the three-form φ satisfying $d\varphi = d \star \varphi = 0$. The same is true for generalised structures and this is the analysis we will present in this paper. This viewpoint gives an elegant geometric reinterpretation of the supersymmetry conditions for generic flux backgrounds, providing a general formalism for understanding moduli, and giving general expressions for the perturbative superpotential and Kähler potential of the four-dimensional effective theories. The geometric structures present for generic $\mathcal{N} = 2$ compactifications have been discussed elsewhere [29–33] — this paper can be seen as the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ companion to those works.

In M-theory, the SU(7) generalised structures can generically be viewed as a sort of complexification of a conventional G₂ structure combining the three-form φ with the Mtheory gauge potential A. This is analogous to the way the symplectic structure and NSNS two-form B combine to give a complexified Kähler form in the A-model topological string. Because of this complexification, the space of SU(7) structures \mathcal{Z} admits a Kähler metric. Furthermore, as we will see, the Kähler potential \mathcal{K} on \mathcal{Z} is a generalisation of Hitchin's G₂ functional [34]. The supersymmetry conditions on the SU(7) structure are of two types. First there is a involutivity condition: in direct analogy to a conventional complex structure, the SU(7) structure defines a subbundle of the complexified generalised tangent space that must be involutive under the generalised Lie derivative. We call this an "exceptional complex structure". In the special case of G₂ structures, it imposes $d\varphi = 0$. The second supersymmetry condition is the vanishing of a moment map, defined for the action of generalised diffeomorphisms (that is, conventional diffeomorphisms plus form-field gauge transformations) and in the G₂ case imposes the condition $d \star \varphi = 0$.

Interestingly, this reformulation puts the analysis of generic supersymmetric backgrounds, and G₂ structures in particular, in the same setting as many classic problems in differential geometry: we have a complex condition (the involutivity of the subbundle) together with an infinite-dimensional moment map. This set up appears for example in Atiyah and Bott's work on flat connections on Riemann surfaces [35], in the supersymmetric hermitian Yang-Mills equations of Donaldson-Uhlenbeck-Yau [36–38] and the equations of Kähler-Einstein geometry [39–43]. In each case, the existence of solutions to the moment map equations can be reformulated in terms of an algebraic notion of stability, using the ideas of Geometrical Invariant Theory (GIT). As we will discuss, at least formally, something similar happens here. The generalised Hitchin functional \mathcal{K} plays the role of the norm functional of GIT, and in addition, the square of the moment map (the Yau functional in the case of Kähler-Einstein metrics) is equal to the generalised Ricci scalar. In the context of G₂ structures, this complexified picture suggests a possible notion of stability on the space of closed G₂ structures, the stable orbits being the ones that extremise the generalised extension of Hitchin's G₂ functional and satisfy d * $\varphi = 0$.

In the type II context, the original O(d, d) version of generalised geometry of Hitchin and Gualtieri [44, 45] "geometrises" the NSNS sector of the supergravity fluxes, giving a unified description of the metric and B field. The connection to supergravity has already been used to characterise D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ backgrounds in the seminal work of Graña et al. (GMPT) [46, 47]. The RR fluxes can be included but are not geometrised in the same way as the NSNS sector and so the conditions do not have a simple interpretation in terms of integrability. This has made it difficult to analyse the general properties of these backgrounds, such as their moduli spaces. Despite this, these methods have been very useful in finding new solutions [48–53] and investigating the AdS/CFT correspondence [54– 56]. By going to $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry, all the fluxes become geometrical and as we have mentioned the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ conditions are equivalent to a torsion-free generalised structure [27]. Crucially, as we show, this allows us to treat the moduli of flux backgrounds in a unified manner, as well as giving simple expressions for the corresponding low-energy Kähler potential and superpotential. We can then re-derive known results in the G₂ case as well as in a more general class we denote "type-0". Furthermore, we can extend previous results for GMPT backgrounds, in particular the work of Tomasiello [57], to find, for the first time, the exact moduli of GMPT backgrounds.

Throughout our analysis we restrict ourselves to warped flux backgrounds with a fourdimensional Minkowski factor. An important caveat is that all our backgrounds are hence subject to the "no-go" theorems that preclude fluxes precisely when the internal space is compact [58–64]. Thus the spaces we discuss should be understood either as non-compact or, if one is interested in model building, as spaces with boundaries where the sources (branes and orientifolds) have been removed. At various points in the derivations we make use of integrations by parts that will be valid provided we adopt suitable boundary conditions at infinity and/or at the sources. It would be interesting to include the effects of localised sources in the analysis, in particular to see how they might modify the naive moduli space calculations.

The layout of the paper is as follows. In section 2 we review the notion of G-structures and the role of involutivity and moment maps in defining conventional complex structures and generalised complex structures in six dimensions. These give simple models for the general analysis of SU(7) structures we then give in section 3. Section 4 shows explicitly how G₂ manifolds and the solutions of GMPT fit into the general analysis. Section 5 first shows how the involutivity and moment map conditions can be viewed as F- and D-term supersymmetry conditions in a rewriting of the supergravity as an effective D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ theory. It then connects our analysis to the Geometrical Invariant Theory picture and the G₂ functional of Hitchin. In particular, we see that Hitchin's extremisation is equivalent to finding the stationary points of the norm functional, and we go on to outline the naive connection to stability. Section 6 addresses the general moduli problem, and calculates the moduli of generic "type-0" structures (including G₂) and the full set of moduli of GMPT solutions. We conclude with some discussion.

2 Review of integrability, involutivity and moment maps for *G*-structures

We begin with a review of two examples of familiar geometric structures that appear when describing supersymmetric backgrounds: conventional complex structures in six dimensions and their generalised geometry extensions first introduced by Hitchin and Gualtieri [44, 45]. In each case, involutivity of an appropriate vector bundle under a bracket is equivalent to the integrability of the structure.¹ We will then also discuss how the extra differential conditions that promote these structures to integrable $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ and generalised Calabi-Yau structures come from a moment map for the action of diffeomorphisms and, in the latter case, gauge symmetries. These two examples will provide the model for how we analyse generic four-dimensional $\mathcal{N} = 1$ flux backgrounds.

2.1 Complex structures

Let M be a six-dimensional manifold with tangent bundle T. Recall that an almost complex structure on M is a conventional G-structure with $G = \operatorname{GL}(3, \mathbb{C})$. It is defined by a nowhere-vanishing tensor $I \in \Gamma(\operatorname{End} T)$, with $I^2 = -1$, that allows one to decompose the complexified tangent bundle into subbundles

$$T \otimes \mathbb{C} \coloneqq T_{\mathbb{C}} = L_1 \oplus L_{-1}, \tag{2.1}$$

¹Note that we use "integrable" and "torsion-free" interchangeably. For a conventional G-structure, integrable is a stronger condition: torsion-free implies the G-structure is flat to first-order, while integrable implies the G-structure is locally equivalent to the flat model. See [65] for some remarks on this nomenclature.

where sections of L_1 have charge +i under the action of I, and $\overline{L}_1 \simeq L_{-1}$. Typically, L_1 is written $T^{1,0}$ but we will use this notation to highlight the similarities to the work in the later sections. Consider two vectors $V, W \in \Gamma(L_1)$. A standard way to define an integrable structure is to require that the Lie bracket of two (1, 0)-vector fields gives another (1, 0)-vector field. In other words, L_1 is involutive under the Lie bracket

$$[V,W] \in \Gamma(L_1) \qquad \forall V, W \in \Gamma(L_1).$$

$$(2.2)$$

Using I to project onto L_1 it is then straightforward to show that involutivity of the bracket is equivalent to the vanishing of the Nijenhuis tensor, or equivalently, in the language of G-structures, the vanishing of the intrinsic torsion.

Every almost complex structure I defines a unique "canonical" line bundle $\mathcal{U}_I \subset \wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}$ satisfying

$$i_V \Omega = 0 \quad \forall \ V \in \Gamma(L_{-1}), \qquad \Omega \wedge \bar{\Omega} \neq 0,$$
(2.3)

where Ω is a local section of \mathcal{U}_I . If this bundle is trivial, one can introduce a refinement of the almost complex structure by considering $G = \mathrm{SL}(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures. Each such structure is defined by a nowhere-vanishing section $\Omega \in \Gamma(\mathcal{U}_I)$ so that any two such structures defining the same complex structure differ by nowhere-vanishing complex function f

$$\Omega' = f\Omega. \tag{2.4}$$

Note that, as $SL(3, \mathbb{C}) \subset GL(3, \mathbb{C})$, given a suitable complex three-form Ω (one stabilised by $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$) one can construct an almost complex structure I, as described by Hitchin [66]. It is natural then to ask the question, if we have a torsion-free $GL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structure (a complex structure), what extra condition do we need to impose to have a torsion-free $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structure? From the intrinsic torsion in each case, it is straightforward to see that the $GL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structure is torsion-free if

$$\mathrm{d}\Omega = A \wedge \Omega,\tag{2.5}$$

for some (0,1)-form A, while for a torsion-free $SL(3,\mathbb{C})$ structure we should have

$$\mathrm{d}\Omega = 0. \tag{2.6}$$

Thus A encodes the extra intrinsic torsion components of the $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structure.

This additional integrability condition can be viewed as the vanishing of a moment map. One first notes that the space of $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures admits a natural pseudo-Kähler metric [66]. At a point $p \in M$, a choice of Ω is equivalent to picking a point in the coset

$$\Omega|_p \in Q_{\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})} = \frac{\mathrm{GL}(6,\mathbb{R})}{\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})}.$$
(2.7)

The choice of $SL(3,\mathbb{C})$ structure on M thus corresponds to a section of the fibre bundle

$$Q_{\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})} \to M,$$
 (2.8)

that is, we can identify

space of
$$\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})$$
 structures, $\mathcal{Z} \simeq \Gamma(\mathcal{Q}_{\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})}).$ (2.9)

This infinite-dimensional space then inherits a pseudo-Kähler structure from the pseudo-Kähler structure² on the coset space $Q_{SL(3,\mathbb{C})}$, with a Kähler potential given by

$$\mathcal{K} = \mathbf{i} \int_{M} \Omega \wedge \bar{\Omega}, \tag{2.10}$$

where Ω can be viewed as a complex coordinate on the space of structures (or more precisely as a holomorphic embedding $\Omega: \mathcal{Z} \hookrightarrow \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}})$). One can also restrict to the subspace of structures that define an (integrable) complex structure, so that L_1 is involutive,

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}} = \{ \Omega \in \mathcal{Z} \mid I \text{ is integrable} \}.$$
(2.11)

Given that the integrability condition (2.5) is holomorphic — it is independent of $\overline{\Omega}$ — this space inherits a pseudo-Kähler metric from \mathcal{Z} with the same Kähler potential.

Diffeomorphisms act on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ since the integrability conditions on I are diffeomorphism invariant. Infinitesimally they define a vector field $\rho_V \in \Gamma(T\hat{\mathcal{Z}})$ such that

$$i_{\rho_V}\delta\Omega = \mathcal{L}_V\Omega,\tag{2.12}$$

where δ is the exterior (functional) derivative on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ and $V \in \Gamma(T)$ generates the diffeomorphism. Clearly the Kähler potential (2.10) is diffeomorphism invariant. Furthermore, since $\mathcal{L}_V \Omega$ is independent of $\bar{\Omega}$, we see that diffeomorphisms also preserve the complex structure on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$. Together this implies they preserve the Kähler form.³ Explicitly this is given by

$$\varpi = i \,\partial' \bar{\partial}' \mathcal{K},\tag{2.13}$$

where we have decomposed $\delta = \partial' + \bar{\partial}'$ into holomorphic and antiholomorphic derivatives. For an arbitrary vector $\alpha \in \Gamma(T\hat{\mathcal{Z}})$ we then have

$$i_{\rho_{V}}i_{\alpha}\overline{\omega} = -\int_{M} (i_{\alpha}\delta\Omega \wedge \mathcal{L}_{V}\bar{\Omega} - \mathcal{L}_{V}\Omega \wedge i_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\Omega}) = \int_{M} (\mathcal{L}_{V}i_{\alpha}\delta\Omega \wedge \bar{\Omega} + \mathcal{L}_{V}\Omega \wedge i_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\Omega})$$

$$= \int_{M} i_{\alpha} (\mathcal{L}_{V}\delta\Omega \wedge \bar{\Omega} + \mathcal{L}_{V}\Omega \wedge \delta\bar{\Omega}) = i_{\alpha}\delta\mu(v),$$
(2.14)

where

$$\mu(V) = \int_M \mathcal{L}_V \Omega \wedge \bar{\Omega}.$$
 (2.15)

defines a moment map $\mu: \hat{\mathcal{Z}} \to \mathfrak{diff}^*$, where \mathfrak{diff} is the Lie algebra of diffeomorphisms. It is straightforward to check that μ is equivariant.

²This metric has signature (18, 2) [66].

³Note that there may be further subtleties if the integrability condition defines a null subspace within \mathcal{Z} or if the group action defining the moment map is null. We comment on this for the case of SU(7) structures in section 5.3.

Given the integrability condition (2.5), we can integrate by parts, to write

$$\mu(V) = \int_{M} \left(-\imath_{V} \Omega \wedge \bar{A} \wedge \bar{\Omega} + \imath_{V} (A \wedge \Omega) \wedge \bar{\Omega} \right)$$

=
$$\int_{M} (\imath_{V} A - \imath_{V} \bar{A}) \Omega \wedge \bar{\Omega},$$
 (2.16)

where we have used $A \wedge \overline{\Omega} = \overline{A} \wedge \Omega = 0$. The moment map vanishes for all $V \in \Gamma(T)$ if and only if

$$A = \bar{A} = 0. \tag{2.17}$$

In other words, we see that the vanishing of the moment map imposes the final condition (2.6) that promotes a complex structure to a torsion-free $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structure.

Since two $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures that are related by a diffeomorphism are equivalent, the moduli space of $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures is naturally a quotient, defined as

$$\mathcal{M}_{\Omega} = \{ \Omega \in \hat{\mathcal{Z}} \mid \mu = 0 \} / \text{Diff.}$$
(2.18)

As we have seen, the Kähler geometry on the space of structures $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ is preserved by the action of the diffeomorphism group, thus we can view the moduli space either as a symplectic quotient by Diff or as a quotient by the complexified group

$$\mathcal{M}_{\Omega} = \hat{\mathcal{Z}} /\!\!/ \mathrm{Diff} \simeq \hat{\mathcal{Z}} / \mathrm{Diff}_{\mathbb{C}}.$$
(2.19)

Note that the complexification of the diffeomorphism group $\operatorname{Diff}_{\mathbb{C}}$ is not really well defined. What is really meant is the complexification of the orbits, that is, if the vector field $\rho_V \in \Gamma(T\hat{\mathcal{Z}})$ generates the action of diffeomorphisms on the spaces of structures, we can complexify this to also include the orbits generated by $\mathcal{I}\rho_V$, where \mathcal{I} is the complex structure on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$. Since Ω is a holomorphic function on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ we have

$$i_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\delta\Omega = -i_{\rho_V}(\mathcal{I}\delta\Omega) = i\,i_{\rho_V}\delta\Omega = i\,\mathcal{L}_V\Omega = \mathcal{L}_{IV}\Omega + 2i(i_VA)\Omega,\tag{2.20}$$

where in the last expression we have used (2.5) and the fact that $i_{IV}\Omega = i i_V \Omega$ and $i_{IV}A = -i i_V A$. Thus in (2.19), up to diffeomorphisms, for each fixed complex structure, the action of Diff_C simply rescales Ω until (2.6) is satisfied and the moment map vanishes.

2.2 Generalised complex structures

Let us now review the analogous story for the generalised complex structures (GCS) of Hitchin and Gualtieri [44, 45]. We will see again that involutivity and a moment map characterise the integrable structures and lead to a local description of the moduli space as a Kähler quotient.

Consider a six-dimensional manifold M with a generalised tangent bundle $E = T \oplus T^*$. This admits a natural O(6,6) structure given by the inner product

$$\langle x + \xi, y + \eta \rangle = \eta(x) + \xi(y). \tag{2.21}$$

As was noted in [67], the relevant structure group for supergravity is actually $O(6, 6) \times \mathbb{R}^+$ to account for the dilaton. We take all generalised vectors to be weight zero under the \mathbb{R}^+

action. Given a generalised vector $V = x + \xi \in \Gamma(E)$, there is a natural generalised Lie derivative L_V such that, acting on a generalised vector $W = y + \eta$,

$$L_{x+\xi}(y+\eta) = [x,y] + \mathcal{L}_x\eta - \imath_y \mathrm{d}\xi.$$
(2.22)

This generates conventional diffeomorphisms and one-form gauge transformations, parametrised by x and ξ respectively. Its antisymmetrisation $\llbracket V, W \rrbracket := \frac{1}{2}(L_V W - L_W V)$ is the Courant bracket. E generates a Clifford algebra Cliff(6, 6) via the inner product above, which has a natural representation on sections Ψ of the spinor bundle $S := \wedge^{\bullet} T^*$ via

$$\mathscr{V}\Psi = \imath_x \Psi + \xi \wedge \Psi. \tag{2.23}$$

The slash notation signifies the Clifford action and can be viewed as contraction with the O(6, 6) gamma matrices Γ^M . There is an invariant antisymmetric pairing (Ψ, Σ) on spinors given by the Mukai pairing (A.1), with the property that

$$(\Psi, \mathscr{V}\Sigma) = (-\mathscr{V}\Psi, \Sigma). \tag{2.24}$$

As a representation of $\text{Spin}(6,6) \times \mathbb{R}^+$ the spinor bundle is reducible as one can define the analogue of Majorana-Weyl spinors⁴

$$S^+ = \wedge^{\text{even}} T^*, \qquad S^- = \wedge^{\text{odd}} T^*. \tag{2.25}$$

The exterior derivative gives a map d: $S^{\pm} \to S^{\mp}$ such that the action of the generalised Lie derivative can be written as

$$L_V \Psi = \mathrm{d}(\not\!\!\!/ \Psi) + \not\!\!\!/ \mathrm{d}\Psi, \qquad (2.26)$$

for any $\Psi \in \Gamma(S)$.

In analogy to a conventional almost complex structure, a generalised almost complex structure \mathcal{J} is a endomorphism $\mathcal{J}: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(E)$ such that

$$\mathcal{J}^2 = -1, \qquad \langle \mathcal{J}V, \mathcal{J}V \rangle = \langle V, V \rangle \quad \forall V \in \Gamma(E).$$
(2.27)

As a generalised tensor, \mathcal{J} is nowhere vanishing so defines reduction of the structure group of E from $O(6,6) \times \mathbb{R}^+$ to $U(3,3) \times \mathbb{R}^+$. It gives a decomposition of the complexified generalised tangent bundle

$$E_{\mathbb{C}} = L_1 \oplus L_{-1}, \tag{2.28}$$

where $L_{\pm 1}$ has charge $\pm i$ under \mathcal{J} . Note that L_1 is maximally isotropic: $\langle L_1, L_1 \rangle = 0$. This defines an isomorphism $L_1^* \simeq \overline{L}_1 = L_{-1}$. A generalised almost complex structure is integrable if L_1 is involutive with respect to the generalised Lie derivative

$$L_V W \in \Gamma(L_1) \quad \forall V, W \in \Gamma(L_1),$$
(2.29)

⁴It was important that we take the structure group to be $O(6, 6) \times \mathbb{R}^+$, or its double cover $Spin(6, 6) \times \mathbb{R}^+$, here since polyforms do not form a representation of Spin(6, 6) alone. It also implies the antisymmetric pairing gives a top-form rather than a scalar. Without the \mathbb{R}^+ factor, one would have to take $S \simeq \wedge^{\bullet} T^* \otimes$ $(\det T)^{1/2}$.

which also implies $L_V W = \llbracket V, W \rrbracket$. Using the notion of generalised intrinsic torsion introduced in [27], one can show that this involution condition is equivalent to the vanishing of the generalised intrinsic torsion of the U(3,3) × \mathbb{R}^+ structure defined by \mathcal{J} .

Each generalised almost complex structure defines a unique pure spinor line bundle $\mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{T}} \subset S$ satisfying

$$\mathscr{V}\Phi = 0 \quad \forall V \in \Gamma(L_1), \qquad (\Phi, \bar{\Phi}) \neq 0, \tag{2.30}$$

where Φ is a local section of $\mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}}$ and (\cdot, \cdot) is the Mukai pairing defined in (A.1). If the pure spinor line bundle is trivial, one can choose a global nowhere-vanishing section. This defines an SU(3,3) or generalised Calabi-Yau (GCY) structure [44].⁵ Two such structures defining the same GCY structure differ by nowhere vanishing complex function f

$$\Phi' = f\Phi. \tag{2.31}$$

From the generalised intrinsic torsion it is straightforward to see that the corresponding generalised complex structure is integrable if

$$\mathrm{d}\Phi = \mathscr{A}\Phi,\tag{2.32}$$

where $A \in \Gamma(L_{-1})$ acts on Φ via the Clifford action. The generalised Calabi-Yau structure is integrable if

$$\mathrm{d}\Phi = 0, \tag{2.33}$$

and hence A encodes the extra components of the intrinsic torsion of the SU(3,3) structure.

As in the previous example of a complex structure, one can view the additional integrability condition as the vanishing of a moment map. One first notes that the space of SU(3,3) structures on M admits a natural pseudo-Kähler metric [34, 44] — the construction follows that of the almost complex structure case. At a point $p \in M$, a choice of Φ is equivalent to picking a point in the coset

$$\Phi|_p \in Q_{\mathrm{SU}(3,3)} = \frac{\mathrm{O}(6,6) \times \mathbb{R}^+}{\mathrm{SU}(3,3)},$$
(2.34)

so that an SU(3,3) structure on M corresponds to a section of the fibre bundle

$$Q_{\mathrm{SU}(3,3)} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\mathrm{SU}(3,3)} \to M. \tag{2.35}$$

We can then identify

space of SU(3,3) structures,
$$\mathcal{Z} \simeq \Gamma(\mathcal{Q}_{SU(3,3)}).$$
 (2.36)

This infinite-dimensional space inherits a pseudo-Kähler structure from the pseudo-Kähler structure⁶ on the coset space $Q_{SU(3,3)}$, with a Kähler potential given by

$$\mathcal{K} = i \int_{M} (\Phi, \bar{\Phi}). \tag{2.37}$$

⁵Given a GCY structure, one can recover the generalised almost complex structure by identifying L_1 as the null space of Φ .

⁶This metric has signature (30, 2) [29, 44].

Again Φ can be viewed as a complex coordinate on the space of structures (or more precisely as a holomorphic embedding $\Phi: \mathcal{Z} \hookrightarrow \Gamma(S_{\mathbb{C}})$) and one can also restrict to the subspace of structures that define an (integrable) generalised complex structure, so that L_1 is involutive,

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}} = \{ \Phi \in \mathcal{Z} \mid \mathcal{J} \text{ is integrable} \}.$$
(2.38)

The condition (2.32) is holomorphic and so $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ inherits a pseudo-Kähler metric from \mathcal{Z} , with the same Kähler potential.

The group of generalised diffeomorphisms GDiff, that is diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations, acts on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ and preserves the Kähler structure. The action is generated by vector fields $\rho_V \in \Gamma(T\hat{\mathcal{Z}})$ defined via the generalised Lie derivative

$$i_{\rho_V}\delta\Phi = L_V\Phi. \tag{2.39}$$

Given the Kähler form as defined in (2.13) and an arbitrary vector $\alpha \in \Gamma(T\hat{\mathcal{Z}})$, one finds

$$i_{\rho_{V}}i_{\alpha}\varpi = -\int_{M}(i_{\alpha}\delta\Phi, L_{V}\bar{\Phi}) - (L_{V}\Phi, i_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\Phi}) = \int_{M}(L_{V}i_{\alpha}\delta\Phi, \bar{\Phi}) + (L_{V}\Phi, i_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\Phi})$$

$$= i_{\alpha}\delta\int_{M}(L_{V}\Phi, \bar{\Phi}) = i_{\alpha}\delta\mu(V)$$
(2.40)

where

$$\mu(V) = \int_M (L_V \Phi, \bar{\Phi}), \qquad (2.41)$$

defines a moment map $\mu: \hat{\mathcal{Z}} \to \mathfrak{gdiff}^*$. Here \mathfrak{gdiff} is the Lie algebra of generalised diffeomorphisms generated by the generalised Lie derivative.

From (2.26), the integrability condition (2.32) and (2.24) we have

$$\mu(V) = \int_{M} \left(\mathcal{V} d\Phi + \mathcal{V} \Phi, d\bar{\Phi} \right) = \int_{M} \left(\mathcal{V} \mathcal{A} \Phi, \Phi \right) + \left(\mathcal{V} \Phi, \bar{\mathcal{A}} \bar{\Phi} \right)$$

$$= \int_{M} \left(\mathcal{V} (\mathcal{A} - \bar{\mathcal{A}}) \Phi, \bar{\Phi} \right) + \left(\left(\mathcal{A} - \bar{\mathcal{A}} \right) \mathcal{V} \Phi, \bar{\Phi} \right) = 2 \int_{M} \langle V, A - \bar{A} \rangle (\Phi, \bar{\Phi}),$$

$$(2.42)$$

where in going to the second line we have used $\mathcal{A}\bar{\Phi} = \bar{\mathcal{A}}\Phi = 0$. Thus we see the moment map vanishes for all V if and only if $A = \bar{A} = 0$, that is, if the SU(3,3) structure is integrable.

Again, we consider two SU(3,3) structures that are related by a generalised diffeomorphism as equivalent and so the moduli space of SU(3,3) structures is a symplectic quotient.⁷ Since the group action preserves the Kähler structure, we can view also view the moduli space as a quotient by the complexified group $GDiff_{\mathbb{C}}$

$$\mathcal{M}_{\Phi} = \hat{\mathcal{Z}} /\!\!/ \mathrm{GDiff} \simeq \hat{\mathcal{Z}} / \mathrm{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}.$$
 (2.43)

As before, if \mathcal{I} is the complex structure on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$, we have

$$i_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\delta\Phi = -i_{\rho_V}(\mathcal{I}\delta\Phi) = i(i_{\rho_V}\delta\Phi) = iL_V\Phi = -L_{\mathcal{J}V}\Phi + 2i\langle V, A\rangle\Phi, \qquad (2.44)$$

where in the last expression we have used (2.32) and the fact that $\mathcal{J}V \circ \Phi = -i \imath_V \Phi$ and $\langle \mathcal{J}V, A \rangle = i \langle V, A \rangle$. Thus, up to generalised diffeomorphisms, for each fixed complex structure, the action of $\text{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}$ simply rescales Φ until $d\Phi = 0$ and the moment map vanishes.

⁷As with the previous $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures, this can be more nuanced. We refer the reader to section 5.3 for a discussion of this for SU(7) structures.

3 Generalised $\mathcal{N} = 1$ structures

Our goal is to analyse generic Minkowski $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 flux compactifications of M-theory and type II supergravity. In this section, we will show that they define two closely related generalised G-structures, analogous to the $GL(3, \mathbb{C})$ and $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures in conventional geometry we have just discussed. Remarkably, we will find that the supersymmetry conditions can be rephrased similarly as an involution condition and the vanishing of a moment map. Conventional G₂ structures are of course a special case, corresponding to a compactification of M-theory with vanishing flux, as are the general type II solutions of GMTP [21] and both will provide useful examples of generalised $\mathcal{N} = 1$ structures in the following sections.

Generic $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 Minkowski flux compactifications of M-theory have been analysed using conventional geometrical techniques several years ago [17–20]. The metric takes a warped form

$$ds^{2} = e^{2\Delta} ds^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3,1}) + ds^{2}(M), \qquad (3.1)$$

where M is the compactification manifold, the internal four-form flux is non-trivial and the eleven-dimensional Killing spinors take the form

$$\epsilon = \eta_+ \otimes e^{\Delta/2} \zeta^c + \eta_- \otimes e^{\Delta/2} \zeta, \qquad (3.2)$$

where η_{\pm} are chiral spinors of Spin(3, 1) and ζ is a complex Spin(7) spinor. Supersymmetry implies $\overline{\zeta}\zeta$ is constant and there is vanishing four-form flux on the non-compact Minkowski space. In the G₂ case ζ is real. The analogous type II backgrounds were analysed by GMPT [21]. In this case the two type II Killing spinors take the form

$$\epsilon_1 = \eta_+ \otimes \zeta_1^+ + \eta_- \otimes \zeta_1^-, \epsilon_2 = \eta_+ \otimes \zeta_2^\pm + \eta_- \otimes \zeta_2^\pm,$$
(3.3)

where ζ_i^{\pm} are chiral Spin(6) spinors, and the upper and lower choices of sign refer to type IIA and IIB respectively. One can again construct a constant-norm, eight-component spinor

$$\zeta = e^{\Delta/2} e^{-\hat{\varphi}/6} \begin{pmatrix} \zeta_1^+ \\ \zeta_2^- \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.4)$$

where $\hat{\varphi}$ is the dilaton. Note that in both the M-theory and type II compactifications, although ζ is nowhere vanishing, the individual Spin(7) components (the real and imaginary parts of ζ) or Spin(6) components (the ζ_i^{\pm}) may vanish, and hence do not define conventional (global) *G*-structures.

However, these backgrounds do make sense globally as generalised G-structures [23, 27]. To specify the background one needs the bosonic fields on M together with the Killing spinor ζ . In exceptional generalised geometry the bosonic fields define a generalised metric G. For example in M-theory G is equivalent to the set $\{\Delta, g, A, \tilde{A}\}$ where g is the sevendimensional metric, A is the three-form potential on M and \tilde{A} is the six-form potential encoding the dual of the four-form field strength on the Minkowski space. Geometrically G defines an $\mathrm{SU}(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2 \subset \mathrm{E}_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised structure. The spinor ζ then transforms as the 8 representation of the double cover, SU(8). The stabiliser of such a nowherevanishing constant-norm element is SU(7).⁸ In this way, we see that a supersymmetric $\mathcal{N} = 1$ background defines a generalised SU(7) structure. The differential conditions on the Killing spinor are then equivalent to the vanishing of the generalised intrinsic torsion of the SU(7) structure [27].

3.1 SU(7) and $\mathbb{R}^+ \times U(7)$ structures

Rather than defining the SU(7) structure using the pair (G, ζ) one can also define it directly in terms of generalised tensors. In fact there will be two kinds of structure in $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ that will interest us [23]:

$$J : \text{stabilised by } G = \mathbb{C}^* \times \text{SU}(7) = \mathbb{R}^+ \times \text{U}(7),$$

$$\psi : \text{stabilised by } G = \text{SU}(7).$$
(3.5)

We will refer to J as an exceptional complex structure and ψ as a generalised SU(7) structure. They are stabilised by the same SU(7), but J is also invariant under an extra \mathbb{C}^* action. This is directly analogous to the relation between an almost complex structure Iin six dimensions (a GL(3, \mathbb{C}) structure) and a complex three-form Ω (an SL(3, \mathbb{C}) structure), or an almost generalised complex structure \mathcal{J} and an almost generalised Calabi-Yau structure Φ .

To see how these structures are defined, for definiteness consider the M-theory case. Recall that the generalised tangent space is given by

$$E \simeq T \oplus \wedge^2 T^* \oplus \wedge^5 T^* \oplus (T^* \otimes \wedge^7 T^*),$$

$$V = v + \omega + \sigma + \tau,$$
(3.6)

where $V \in \Gamma(E)$ and E transforms in the **56**₁ of $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$. Here the bold subscript denotes the \mathbb{R}^+ weight, normalised so that the determinant bundle det T^* has weight 2. We will occasionally denote the components of a generalised vector explicitly as V^M , where $M = 1, \ldots 56$. One can then define [32] two $E_{7(7)}$ -invariant maps

$$s: \wedge^2 E \to \det T^*, \qquad q: S^4 E \to (\det T^*)^2,$$

$$(3.7)$$

namely the symplectic invariant s and symmetric quartic invariant q. We will also need the adjoint bundle

ad
$$\tilde{F} \simeq \mathbb{R} \oplus (T \otimes T^*) \oplus \wedge^3 T \oplus \wedge^3 T^* \oplus \wedge^6 T \oplus \wedge^6 T^*,$$
 (3.8)

transforming in Lie algebra representation $133_0 \oplus 1_0$, as well as a bundle K, given for example in [24], which contains the torsion of a generalised connection and transforms in the 912_{-1} representation. We also recall that the generalised Lie derivative [23, 24], or Dorfman bracket, generates infinitesimal diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations and takes the form

$$L_V \alpha = \mathcal{L}_v \alpha - (\mathrm{d}\omega + \mathrm{d}\sigma) \cdot \alpha, \qquad (3.9)$$

⁸This is analogous to a nowhere-vanishing $\text{Spin}(6) \simeq \text{SU}(4)$ spinor being stabilised by SU(3).

when acting on a arbitrary generalised tensor α , where \mathcal{L} is the conventional Lie derivative, $d\omega$ and $d\sigma$ are regarded as sections of ad \tilde{F} and \cdot denotes the adjoint action. In the following it will also be useful to use the "twisted" generalised Lie derivative defined for $A \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*M \text{ and } \tilde{A} \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*M) \text{ via (see for example [32, appendix D])}$

$$L_V^{F+\tilde{F}}\alpha := e^{-A-\tilde{A}}L_{e^{A+\tilde{A}}\cdot V}\left(e^{A+\tilde{A}}\cdot\alpha\right)$$

= $\mathcal{L}_v\alpha - \left(\mathrm{d}\omega - \imath_vF + \mathrm{d}\sigma - \imath_v\tilde{F} + \omega\wedge F\right)\cdot\alpha,$ (3.10)

where F = dA and $\tilde{F} = d\tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}A \wedge F$. Given a generalised connection D we can define the generalised torsion $T: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(\operatorname{ad} \tilde{F})$ via [67]

$$L_V \alpha = L_V^D \alpha - T(V) \cdot \alpha, \qquad (3.11)$$

where

$$L_V^D \alpha = D_V \alpha - (D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} V) \cdot \alpha, \qquad (3.12)$$

where \times_{ad} is a projection $\times_{\mathrm{ad}} : E^* \otimes E \to \mathrm{ad} \,\tilde{F}$ and $D_V = V^M D_M$ is the generalised derivative along V. One finds that this definition implies the torsion actually lies in $K \oplus E^* \subset E^* \otimes \mathrm{ad} \,\tilde{F}$.

Let us turn first to defining the structure J. Recall that, at a point on the manifold, the generalised metric defines an $\mathrm{SU}(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2$ subgroup of $\mathrm{E}_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$, and the spinor ζ defines an $\mathrm{SU}(7)$ subgroup of $\mathrm{SU}(8)$. There is a $\mathrm{U}(1) \subset \mathrm{SU}(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2$ that commutes with this $\mathrm{SU}(7)$ subgroup. It is generated by an element of the \mathfrak{su}_8 Lie algebra conjugate to the diagonal matrix

$$\alpha = \operatorname{diag}(-1/2, -1/2, \dots, 7/2) \in \mathfrak{su}_8 \subset \mathfrak{e}_{7(7)} \oplus \mathbb{R}.$$
(3.13)

The normalisation is chosen so that $\exp(i\theta J)$ with $0 \le \theta < 2\pi$ generates a U(1) subgroup of $\operatorname{SU}(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2$. Note that the commutant of this U(1) is an $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \operatorname{U}(7)$ subgroup of $\operatorname{E}_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$. Globally the U(1) at each point will be generated by a section of the adjoint bundle $J \in \Gamma(\operatorname{ad} \tilde{F})$ that is conjugate to α at each point. This leads us to the definition:

Definition. A generalised $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)$ structure or almost exceptional complex structure is a section $J \in \Gamma(\mathrm{ad} \tilde{F})$ that is conjugate at each point $p \in M$ to the element $\alpha \in \mathfrak{su}_8 \subset \mathfrak{e}_{7(7)} \oplus \mathbb{R}$ given in (3.13).

Since the maximal compact subgroup $SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2 \subset E_{7(7)}$ and the maximal torus of SU(8)are each unique up to conjugation, every reduction of the structure group of E to $\mathbb{R}^+ \times U(7)$ should be included in the definition. Furthermore all such structures will be related by local $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ transformations. Hence, as discussed in [23], the choice of Jdoes not fill out all of the **133** representation space but instead lies within a particular orbit. Concretely, decomposing $E_{7(7)}$ using explicit SU(8) indices (see [23] or [25]) we have

$$\mathbf{133} = \mathbf{63} \oplus \mathbf{70} \ni (\mu^{\alpha}{}_{\beta}, \mu_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}), \tag{3.14}$$

and we can write J using the spinor ζ as

$$J^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} = 4\zeta^{\alpha}\bar{\zeta}_{\beta} - \frac{1}{2}(\bar{\zeta}\zeta)\delta^{\alpha}{}_{\beta}, \qquad J_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = 0, \qquad (3.15)$$

where we have normalised $\overline{\zeta}\zeta = 1$. For completeness, we note that further decomposing under SU(7) × U(1) we have

$$\mathbf{133} = \mathbf{1}_0 \oplus \mathbf{48}_0 \oplus (\mathbf{7}_{-4} \oplus \overline{\mathbf{7}}_4) \oplus (\mathbf{35}_2 \oplus \overline{\mathbf{35}}_{-2}) \tag{3.16}$$

where now the subscripts denote the U(1) charge, and J lies in the singlet $\mathbf{1}_0$ representation.

Given J, in analogy with a conventional almost complex structure, we can use it to decompose the complexified generalised tangent space. Under the adjoint action of J on sections of the generalised tangent bundle, decomposing under $SU(7) \times U(1)$, we find

$$E_{\mathbb{C}} = L_3 \oplus L_{-1} \oplus L_1 \oplus L_{-3},$$

$$\mathbf{56}_{\mathbb{C}} = \mathbf{7}_3 + \mathbf{21}_{-1} + \overline{\mathbf{21}}_1 + \overline{\mathbf{7}}_{-3}.$$
(3.17)

Thus we get four rather than two subbundles, with $L_{-3} \simeq \bar{L}_3$ and $L_{-1} \simeq \bar{L}_1$. As we will see, L_3 will play the analogue of the role of $T^{1,0}$ in conventional complex geometry. As such, this leads to the alternative definition

Definition. An almost exceptional complex structure is a subbundle $L_3 \subset E_{\mathbb{C}}$ such that

- i) $\dim_{\mathbb{C}} L_3 = 7$,
- ii) $L_3 \times_N L_3 = 0$,
- iii) $L_3 \cap \bar{L}_3 = \{0\},\$
- iv) The map $h: L_3 \times L_3 \to (\det T^*)_{\mathbb{C}}$ defined by $h(V, W) = i s(V, \overline{W})$ is a definite hermitian inner product valued in $\det T^*$,

where $\times_N : E \times E \to N$, with N the generalised tensor bundle transforming in the **133**₂ representation, is an $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ covariant map given in [24]. In analogy with the generalised complex structure case we call a subbundle L_3 satisfying the first two conditions a *(complex)* exceptional polarisation.

Note that the (complex) stabiliser groups in $E_{7,\mathbb{C}}$ of all exceptional polarisations are isomorphic. However the corresponding real stabiliser groups in $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ can differ. In particular, only almost exceptional complex structures are stabilised by a subgroup $U(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+ \subset E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$.

We now turn to the SU(7) structure ψ . Decomposing the **912** representation under $SU(7) \times U(1) \subset SU(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2 \subset E_{7(7)}$, we find

$$912 = 36 \oplus 420 \oplus c.c, = 1_7 \oplus 7_3 \oplus 28_{-1} \oplus 21_{-1} \oplus 35_{-5} \oplus 140_3 \oplus 224_{-1} \oplus c.c.$$
(3.18)

where the subscript denotes the U(1) charge. Consider the generalised tensor bundle transforming in the **912**₃ representation of $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ (where the bold subscript denotes the \mathbb{R}^+ weight; the reason for this particular choice will be discussed below)

$$\tilde{K} = (\det T^*)^2 \otimes K \simeq \mathbb{R} \oplus \wedge^3 T^* \oplus (T^* \otimes \wedge^5 T^*) \oplus (S^2 T^* \otimes \wedge^7 T^*) \\ \oplus (\wedge^3 T^* \otimes \wedge^6 T^*) \oplus (\wedge^3 T \otimes (\wedge^7 T^*)^3) \oplus \dots,$$
(3.19)

where $K \subset E^* \otimes \operatorname{ad} \tilde{F}$ is the torsion bundle [24]. The SU(7) singlet in the decomposition (3.18) implies that each almost exceptional complex structure J defines a unique line bundle $\mathcal{U}_J \subset \tilde{K}_{\mathbb{C}}$, satisfying

$$V \bullet \psi = 0 \quad \forall V \in \Gamma(L_3), \qquad s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \neq 0, \tag{3.20}$$

where ψ is a local section of \mathcal{U}_J , the product $V \bullet \psi$ is defined by the projection map $E \otimes \tilde{K} \to C$ where C is the generalised tensor bundle transforming in the **8645**₄ representation⁹ of $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$, and s is the symplectic invariant on the **912** bundle $\tilde{K} \subset E \otimes E \otimes E$ induced from the symplectic invariant on the **56** bundle E. One can equivalently define a local section ψ by the condition $J\psi = 7i\psi$ under the adjoint action of J. In complete analogy with the almost complex and almost generalised complex cases we are then led to define

Definition. Given an almost exceptional complex structure J with trivial line bundle \mathcal{U}_J , a generalised SU(()7) structure is a global nowhere-vanishing section $\psi \in \Gamma(\mathcal{U}_J)$.

Again we expect all generalised geometries with SU(7) structure group will arise this way, and furthermore any two such structures will be related by a local $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ transformation. In particular, any two generalised SU(7) structures with the same almost exceptional complex structure J will be related by a nowhere vanishing complex function f

$$\psi' = f\psi. \tag{3.21}$$

Again [23], ψ parametrises a particular orbit in the **912** representation rather than filling out the whole representation space. One could always write down the (non-linear) conditions on ψ (and J for that matter) which define the relevant orbits, but we have not attempted to do so. This would give conditions that are the analogue of stability for a three-form Ω and non-degeneracy for a two-form ω . Instead, we can always write ψ concretely using the spinor ζ and generalised metric G. Under the decomposition in (3.18) we can write a section of \tilde{K} in explicit SU(8) indices [23, 25] as

$$\kappa = (\kappa^{\alpha\beta}, \kappa^{\alpha\beta\gamma}{}_{\delta}, \bar{\kappa}_{\alpha\beta}, \bar{\kappa}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}{}^{\delta}) \in \Gamma(\tilde{K}_{\mathbb{C}}).$$
(3.22)

The SU(7) structure can then be written as

$$\psi^{\alpha\beta} = \lambda (\operatorname{vol}_G)^{3/2} \zeta^{\alpha} \zeta^{\beta}, \qquad \bar{\psi}_{\alpha\beta} = \psi^{\alpha\beta\gamma}{}_{\delta} = \bar{\psi}_{\alpha\beta\gamma}{}^{\delta} = 0,$$
(3.23)

where $\operatorname{vol}_G = e^{2\Delta} \sqrt{g}$ is the $E_{7(7)}$ -invariant volume defined by the generalised metric [25, 67] and λ is a non-zero complex number.

Recall that, since $SU(7) \subset SU(8)$, the generalised structure ψ also defines a generalised metric and so completely specifies the supergravity background. This is analogous to a G₂ structure in conventional geometry, where the invariant three-form φ defines a metric. In this way, our construction gives what one might call a "generalised G₂ structure". However this obscures the fact that the stabiliser group is actually SU(7) and not G₂ or G₂ × G₂ as might be expected, so we do not follow this convention. Later we will see that for the example of a conventional G₂ structure, the invariant three-form φ does indeed define both ψ and J.

⁹Note that this representation is just the next step in the tensor hierarchy [68, 69] above 912.

3.2 Supersymmetry and integrability

We now turn to the conditions imposed on the generalised structures ψ and J by supersymmetry. As shown in [27, 28, 70], the vanishing of the generalised intrinsic torsion for the SU(7) structure is equivalent to $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetry for the Minkowski space solution. In what follows it will be useful to consider the intrinsic torsion for both ψ and Jas the conditions for a torsion-free J are a subset of those for ψ . This will allow us to see that integrability for ψ follows from integrability for J, phrased in terms of an involution condition plus the vanishing of a moment map for generalised diffeomorphisms, that is the group of diffeomorphisms and form-field gauge transformations.

Following the analysis in [27, 28, 70], it is easy to show that intrinsic torsion for each generalised structure lies in a sub-bundle of **912** torsion bundle K transforming as

$$W_{\mathrm{SU}(7)}^{\mathrm{int}}: \quad \mathbf{1}_{-7} \oplus \bar{\mathbf{7}}_{-3} \oplus \mathbf{21}_{-1} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{-5} \oplus \mathrm{c.c.}$$
(3.24)

$$W_{\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)}^{\mathrm{int}}: \mathbf{1}_{-7} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{-5} \oplus \mathrm{c.c.}$$
(3.25)

where again, the subscript denotes that U(1) charge under the action of J. We saw earlier how integrability of a complex structure can be recast as involutivity of eigenspaces of the complex structure under the Lie bracket. It is thus natural to define:

Definition. A torsion-free $\mathbb{R}^+ \times U(7)$ structure *J* or *exceptional complex structure* is one satisfying involutivity of L_3 under the generalised Lie derivative

$$L_V W \in \Gamma(L_3), \qquad V, W \in \Gamma(L_3).$$
 (3.26)

Again in analogy with the generalised geometry case, we call the weaker case of an involutive exceptional polarisation, an *exceptional Dirac structure*.

In general $L_V W \neq -L_W V$, however the definition of an exceptional polarisation implies

$$L_V W = \llbracket V, W \rrbracket \qquad V, W \in \Gamma(L_3), \tag{3.27}$$

where $\llbracket V, W \rrbracket = \frac{1}{2}(L_V W - L_W V)$ is the antisymmetric Courant bracket, and in fact the involution condition could be equally well defined using the Courant bracket as the generalised Lie derivative.

To prove that involutivity is equivalent to vanishing intrinsic torsion of the $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)$ structure, we first recall that we can always find a generalised connection D that is compatible with the $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)$ structure, so that DJ = 0, but it will not necessarily be torsion free. Consider the definition of the torsion (3.11) with $V, W = \alpha \in \Gamma(L_3)$. Compatibility of the connection with J ensures $L_V^D W \in L_3$, so involutivity amounts to checking that $T(V) \cdot W$ is in L_3 only. Since the left-hand side of (3.11) does not depend on the choice of compatible connection, only the intrinsic torsion contributes to the components of $T(V) \cdot W$ not in L_3 . Explicitly, the intrinsic torsion representations contribute to $T(V) \cdot W \in \Gamma(E)$ as

$$\begin{array}{l}
\mathbf{1}_{-7} \otimes \mathbf{7}_3 \otimes \mathbf{7}_3 \supset \mathbf{21}_{-1}, \\
\mathbf{35}_{-5} \otimes \mathbf{7}_3 \otimes \mathbf{7}_3 \supset \overline{\mathbf{21}}_1.
\end{array} \tag{3.28}$$

In other words, a non-zero $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$ component of the torsion would generate a $\mathbf{21}_{-1} = L_{-1}$ term in $L_V W$. Requiring $L_V W \cap L_{-1} = \{0\} \forall V, W \in \Gamma(L_3)$ thus sets the $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$ component of the torsion to zero. In a similar way, one sees that the $\mathbf{35}_{-5}$ component is set to zero by $L_V W \cap L_1 = \{0\}$. One has $L_V W \cap L_{-3} = \{0\}$ identically just by counting the U(1) charges.

We now need to consider the remaining conditions that imply we have a torsion-free SU(7) structure and hence an $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 background. Comparing the representations that appear in the intrinsic torsion for the $\mathbb{R}^+ \times U(7)$ and SU(7) structures (3.24) and (3.25), we see there must then be an additional condition that sets the **7** and **21** components of the SU(7) intrinsic torsion to zero. As we will now show these appear as the vanishing of a moment map μ for the action of generalised diffeomorphisms on the space of ψ structures.

One first notes that the space of SU(7) structures on M admits a natural pseudo-Kähler metric. This is a consequence of viewing the theory as a rewriting of the tenor eleven-dimensional theory so that only four supercharges are manifest (the analogous situation for $\mathcal{N} = 2$ theories was described in [29, 30, 32, 71]). In analogy to [72], the local SO(9,1) or SO(10,1) Lorentz symmetry is broken and the four-dimensional scalar degrees of freedom, that is the space of generalised SU(7) structures, can be packaged into $\mathcal{N} = 1, D = 4$ chiral multiplets [23]. As such they must admit a Kähler metric, albeit infinite-dimensional. The explicit construction is as follows. At a point $p \in M$, a choice of ψ is equivalent to picking a point in the coset

$$\psi|_p \in Q_{\mathrm{SU}(7)} = \frac{\mathrm{E}_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+}{\mathrm{SU}(7)},$$
(3.29)

so that an SU(7) structure on M corresponds to a section of the fibre bundle

$$Q_{\mathrm{SU}(7)} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\mathrm{SU}(7)} \to M. \tag{3.30}$$

We can then identify

space of SU(7) structures,
$$\mathcal{Z} \simeq \Gamma(\mathcal{Q}_{SU(7)}).$$
 (3.31)

The key point is that the space $Q_{SU(7)}$ admits a homogeneous pseudo-Kähler metric of signature (70, 16), picked out by supersymmetry. One first notes that the related space $E_{7(7)}/U(7)$ admits a homogeneous pseudo-Kähler metric by a classic result of Borel [73, Proposition 2]. The metric is unique up to an overall scale [74]. The space $Q_{SU(7)}$ can be viewed as a complex line bundle \mathcal{L} over $E_{7(7)}/U(7)$, with the zero section removed, since we only have an \mathbb{R}^+ action. There is then a natural one-parameter family of conical, homogeneous Kähler metrics on $Q_{SU(7)}$, distinguished by the relative size of the U(1) circle relative to the $E_{7(7)}/U(7)$ base. The infinite-dimensional space of structures \mathcal{Z} then inherits a pseudo-Kähler structure from the pseudo-Kähler structure on $Q_{SU(7)}$. Our choice of \mathbb{R}^+ weight for ψ picks out a particular Kähler metric within the one-parameter family with the explicit Kähler potential given by

$$\mathcal{K} = \int_M \left(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{1/3}, \tag{3.32}$$

where ψ can be viewed as a complex coordinate on the space of structures, or more precisely as a holomorphic embedding $\psi: \mathcal{Z} \hookrightarrow \Gamma(\tilde{K}_{\mathbb{C}})$. Given the \mathbb{R}^+ weight of the \tilde{K} bundle, we need to take the 1/3-power so that the integrand in (3.32) is a section of det T^* and hence can be integrated over M. A different choice of weight would have led to a different power in \mathcal{K} and hence a different Kähler metric.

In analogy to the $\mathcal{N} = 2$ case described in [29, 30, 32, 71], the existence of the Kähler structure follows from supersymmetry. As we mentioned above, one can consider rewriting the ten- or eleven-dimensional theory so that only four supercharges are manifest. Similar to [72], the local SO(9, 1) or SO(10, 1) Lorentz symmetry is broken and the internal degrees of freedom can be packaged into $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 chiral multiplets [23] coupled to fourdimensional supergravity. Note that there are an infinite number of fields as no Kaluza-Klein truncation is performed: one keeps all modes on the internal space. The scalar degrees of freedom should hence parametrise an infinite-dimensional Kähler space, but from our discussion, this is just the space of generalised SU(7) structures.¹⁰ In this context, the particular weight of ψ , and hence Kähler metric, is fixed by the four-dimensional supersymmetry. In particular, as we will see in section 5.1, the power of 1/3 is required for the D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ superpotential on the space of chiral fields parametrising \mathcal{Z} to be a holomorphic function of ψ .

We can write the symplectic structure corresponding to (3.32) very explicitly as follows. Using $\varpi = i \partial' \bar{\partial}' \mathcal{K}$, we have, contracting two vectors $\alpha, \beta \in \Gamma(TZ)$ into the symplectic form,

$$i_{\beta}\imath_{\alpha}\varpi = i \int_{M} \frac{1}{3} \frac{1}{\left(i s(\psi, \bar{\psi})\right)^{2/3}} \left(i s(\imath_{\alpha}\delta\psi, \imath_{\beta}\delta\bar{\psi}) - i s(\imath_{\beta}\delta\psi, \imath_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\psi}) \right)$$
(3.33)

$$-\frac{2}{3}\frac{\mathrm{i}\,s(\imath_{\alpha}\delta\psi,\psi)\,\mathrm{i}\,s(\psi,\imath_{\beta}\delta\psi)}{\mathrm{i}\,s(\psi,\bar{\psi})}+\frac{2}{3}\frac{\mathrm{i}\,s(\imath_{\beta}\delta\psi,\psi)\,\mathrm{i}\,s(\psi,\imath_{\alpha}\delta\psi)}{\mathrm{i}\,s(\psi,\bar{\psi})}\Big).$$

Note that if we define a new non-holomorphic parametrisation

$$\phi = \left(\mathrm{i}s(\psi,\bar{\psi})\right)^{-1/3}\psi,\tag{3.34}$$

which transforms in the 912_1 representation, the symplectic structure takes the simple form

$$i_{\beta}i_{\alpha}\overline{\omega} = -\frac{1}{3}\int_{M} \left(s(i_{\alpha}\delta\phi, i_{\beta}\delta\bar{\phi}) - s(i_{\beta}\delta\phi, i_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\phi})\right),\tag{3.35}$$

that is, it is just the pull-back $\varpi = \frac{1}{3}\phi^* s$ of the symplectic form on the space of ϕ .

One can also restrict to the subspace of structures that define an (integrable) exceptional complex structure, so that L_3 is involutive,

$$\hat{\mathcal{Z}} = \{ \psi \in \mathcal{Z} \mid J \text{ is integrable} \}.$$
(3.36)

As we will show in section 5.1, the integrability condition is holomorphic as a function of ψ and so $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ inherits a Kähler metric from the one on \mathcal{Z} , with the same Kähler potential.

Finally we can turn to the remaining integrability conditions for the SU(7) structure. As in our previous examples, the Kähler structure on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ is invariant under generalised

¹⁰As we discuss below, the chiral multiplet space is strictly a \mathbb{C}^* quotient of the space of structures.

diffeomorphisms. Infinitesimally these are generated by the generalised Lie derivative, and parametrised by generalised vectors $V \in \Gamma(E)$. As deformations in the space of structures, this defines a vector field $\rho_V \in \Gamma(T\hat{Z})$

$$i_{\rho_V}\delta\phi = L_V\phi,\tag{3.37}$$

where for convenience we are using the non-holomorphic structure ϕ . We then have

$$\begin{split} \imath_{\rho_{V}}\imath_{\alpha}\varpi &= \frac{\mathrm{i}}{3} \int_{M} \left(\mathrm{i}\,s(\imath_{\alpha}\delta\phi, L_{V}\bar{\phi}) - \mathrm{i}\,s(L_{V}\phi, \imath_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\phi}) \right) \\ &= -\frac{\mathrm{i}}{3} \int_{M} \left(\mathrm{i}\,s(L_{V}\imath_{\alpha}\delta\phi, \bar{\phi}) + \mathrm{i}\,s(L_{V}\phi, \imath_{\alpha}\delta\bar{\phi}) \right) \\ &= \imath_{\alpha}\delta\left(\frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(L_{V}\phi, \bar{\phi}) \right) \\ &= \imath_{\alpha}\delta\mu(V), \end{split}$$
(3.38)

where we have used compactness to integrate by parts and have defined

$$\mu(V) = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(L_V \phi, \bar{\phi})$$

= $\frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(L_V \psi, \bar{\psi}) (i s(\psi, \bar{\psi}))^{-2/3},$ (3.39)

where in going to the second line we use $\int_M L_V(\cdots) = 0$. This gives a moment map $\mu: \hat{\mathcal{Z}} \to \mathfrak{gdiff}^*$, where, as before, \mathfrak{gdiff}^* is the dual of the Lie algebra of generalised diffeomorphisms.

We now want to prove that integrability of ψ is equivalent to the vanishing of the moment map (3.39). Let D be a (torsionful) generalised connection compatible with the SU(7) structure, that is $D\psi = 0$ (and hence $D\phi = 0$). Using the definition of torsion (3.11), we have

$$\mu(V) = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s((L_{V}^{D}\phi, \bar{\phi}) - s(T(V)\phi, \bar{\phi}))$$

= $\frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(D_{V}\phi, \bar{\phi}) - s((D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} V)\phi, \bar{\phi}) - s(T(V)\phi, \bar{\phi})$ (3.40)
= $-\frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(T(V)\phi, \bar{\phi}),$

where in moving to the last line we integrate the middle term by parts and use $D\phi = D\bar{\phi} = 0$. Since the definition of μ is independent of any choice of connection, only the SU(7) intrinsic torsion can contribute in the last expression. Given that the generalised vector $V \in \Gamma(E)$ transforms in the $\mathbf{7} + \mathbf{21} + \text{c.c.}$ representation, and ϕ is an SU(7) singlet, only the $\mathbf{7} + \mathbf{21} + \text{c.c.}$ representations of the SU(7) intrinsic torsion can appear¹¹ in μ . However, from (3.25) and (3.24), we see these are precisely the additional components that must be set to zero for an exceptional complex structure to be an integrable SU(7) structure. Thus we have shown that the following definition is consistent:

¹¹Note that there could in principle be a further kernel in the map from the intrinsic torsion to μ so that only one of the **7** and **21** representations appeared. However it is easy to show that both representations are in fact present.

Definition. A torsion-free generalised SU(7) structure is one where L_3 is involutive and the moment map (3.39) vanishes.

Since two SU(7) structures that are related by diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations give physically equivalent backgrounds, the moduli space of SU(7) structures is naturally a symplectic quotient by generalised diffeomorphisms GDiff, or equivalently a quotient by the complexified group $\text{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}$:

$$\mathcal{M}_{\psi} = \hat{\mathcal{Z}} /\!\!/ \mathrm{GDiff} \simeq \hat{\mathcal{Z}} / \mathrm{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}.$$
 (3.41)

Recall that the moduli space of G₂ holonomy manifolds in M-theory is associated with $\mathcal{N} = 1, D = 4$ chiral superfields [1, 8, 75, 76]. For a generic $\mathcal{N} = 1, D = 4$ background, supersymmetry again implies that the moduli space of integrable (torsion-free) generalised SU(7) structures should again define fields in chiral multiplets. However, note that not all deformations of ψ deform the physical fields on the internal space. In particular, only those within the coset $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+/(\mathrm{SU}(8)/\mathbb{Z}_2)$ are physical (deformations that change the generalised metric). First note that, from the warped product form (3.1), shifts of the warp factor $\Delta \rightarrow \Delta + c$ for some constant c can be absorbed in the four-dimensional metric. Second note that any modulus that lies in SU(8)/SU(7) would correspond to a change of Killing spinor ζ for the same physical background. However this just implies that the background admits a second Killing spinor and so really preserves $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetry. The exception to this is the change of ζ by a constant phase, that is by the U(1) generated by J, since this too can always be reabsorbed into the four-dimensional spinors in the ansatz (3.2)and (3.3). Thus for honest $\mathcal{N}=1$ backgrounds we only need to consider the action of this U(1) and the shift in Δ . As we note from the form of ψ in (3.23), shifting Δ simply rescales ψ , in fact via the \mathbb{R}^+ action. Put together we see that the physical moduli space is given by

Moduli space of
$$\mathcal{N} = 1$$
 background $= \mathcal{M}_{\psi} / \mathbb{U}(1) \simeq \mathcal{M}_{\psi} / \mathbb{C}^*$

where the \mathbb{C}^* action acts as

$$\psi \to \lambda^3 \psi,$$
 (3.42)

where we have normalised the \mathbb{C}^* action to match the \mathbb{R}^+ action on ψ which implies $\mathcal{K} \to |\lambda|^2 \mathcal{K}$. Under the symplectic quotient, the physical moduli space has a Kähler potential $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}$ given by

$$\tilde{\mathcal{K}} = -3\log\mathcal{K}.\tag{3.43}$$

This is the Kähler potential that determines the metric on the moduli space of the supergravity background. For example, in the G₂ case that we will discuss in section 4.1, this reduces to the known result that the Kähler potential $\tilde{\mathcal{K}} = -3 \log \int_M$ vol describes the coupling of moduli in the four-dimensional effective theory, where vol is determined by the G₂ structure [8, 75, 76].

Note that, strictly, one should check that the kinetic terms and potentials in the D = 4 effective theory are given by $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}$ (specifically checking that the coefficient of -3 is correct). One check is to compare with the G₂ holonomy case, as we do in the next section. Alternatively, we can note that the quotient is simply the standard relation between the

Kähler geometry in superconformal supergravity [77–79], using a compensator field, and the standard supergravity formalism where a gauge for the compensator is chosen. This fixes the \mathbb{C}^* scaling of \mathcal{K} and the factor of -3 comes from the standard normalisation of the gravitational coupling constant (as reviewed for example in [80]).

4 Examples of integrable generalised SU(7) structures

We now present two classic examples of $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 backgrounds and describe how they can be understood as integrable generalised SU(7) structures. We discuss G₂ backgrounds in M-theory and $\mathcal{N} = 1$ GMPT backgrounds in type II theories. In both of these cases, we will see that involutivity of the L_3 subbundle reproduces a subset of the known differential conditions these backgrounds must satisfy. The final differential conditions come from the vanishing of the moment map. In particular, this gives a completely new way of viewing G₂ manifolds that, intriguingly, closely mirrors the discussion of complex structures.

4.1 G₂ structures in M-theory

Recall that a G₂ structure is defined by a nowhere-vanishing three-form $\varphi \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*M)$, which can be written in a local frame as

$$\varphi = e^{246} - e^{235} - e^{145} - e^{136} + e^{127} + e^{347} + e^{567}.$$
(4.1)

This defines a metric $g = e_a \otimes e_a$ and an orientation vol $= e^{1...7} = \star 1$. The Hodge dual of φ is

$$\star \varphi = e^{1234} + e^{1256} + e^{3456} + e^{1357} - e^{1467} - e^{2367} - e^{2457}, \tag{4.2}$$

so that $\varphi \wedge \star \varphi = 7$ vol. The structure is integrable, that is we have a G₂ holonomy manifold, if and only if

$$d\varphi = d \star \varphi = 0. \tag{4.3}$$

Compactifying M-theory on a G₂ holonomy manifold with $\Delta = 0$ gives a $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 background. One can also include non-trivial three-form potential A such that dA = 0.

We would like to first identify how a G_2 structure defines a generalised SU(7) structure. Before doing so it is useful to define the notion of "type" for almost exceptional complex structures in M-theory in an analogous way to the type of generalised complex structures given in [45]:

Definition. The *type* of an almost exceptional complex structure $L_3 \subseteq E_{\mathbb{C}}$ is the (complex) codimension of its projection onto the tangent bundle $T_{\mathbb{C}}$. That is, if $\pi: E \to T$ is the anchor map then

$$\operatorname{type} L_3 \coloneqq \operatorname{codim}_{\mathbb{C}} \pi(L_3) = 7 - \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \pi(L_3). \tag{4.4}$$

A generic¹² seven-dimensional subspace of a fibre of E will have a surjective projection onto the tangent space T, and hence a generic exceptional complex structure is type-0. We

 $^{^{12}{\}rm Generic}$ in the sense that the set of all seven-dimensional subspaces not of this type is measure zero in the Grassmannian.

can always write such a space as

$$L_3 = e^{\alpha + \beta} T_{\mathbb{C}} \qquad \text{for } \alpha \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}), \ \beta \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}).$$

$$(4.5)$$

This identically satisfies the first two conditions for an almost exceptional complex structure, and one gets simple constraints on the polyform $\alpha + \beta$ from $L_3 \cap \bar{L}_3 = \{0\}$ and the requirement that i $s(V, \bar{W})$ for $V, W \in \Gamma(L_3)$ defines a definite hermitian inner product. Note that $T_{\mathbb{C}}$ is the simplest example of an exceptional Dirac structure (following the definition given in section 3.2), but is not an exceptional complex structure since, for example, $T_{\mathbb{C}} \cap \overline{T_{\mathbb{C}}} \neq 0$. In terms of the Killing spinor ζ , viewed as a complexified Spin(7) spinor, the requirement that the structure is type-0 is that the scalar $\zeta^{\mathrm{T}}\zeta$ is nowhere vanishing.¹³ This is precisely the case discussed in [20] where the real and imaginary parts of ζ have different normalisations (and/or are non-orthogonal). The analyses in [17] and [19], on the other hand, fix equal norms and orthogonal real spinors and so define a structure that is strictly not type-0.

A G₂ structure, embedded in generalised geometry, defines the simplest example of a type-0 almost exceptional complex structure. Taking $\alpha = i\varphi$ and $\beta = 0$, we have

$$L_3 = \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi} T_{\mathbb{C}},\tag{4.6}$$

so that a section of L_3 takes the form (using the "*j*-notation" of [24])

$$\Gamma(L_3) \ni v + i \imath_v \varphi - \frac{1}{2} \varphi \wedge \imath_v \varphi - \frac{1}{6} i j \varphi \wedge \varphi \wedge \imath_v \varphi$$

= $v + i \imath_v \varphi - \star \imath_v \varphi - i v^{\flat} \otimes \text{vol},$ (4.7)

for some $v \in \Gamma(T_{\mathbb{C}})$. The condition on $i s(V, \overline{W})$ for $V, W \in \Gamma(L_3)$ is equivalent to the weighted metric

$$\tilde{g}(v,w) = \imath_v \varphi \wedge \imath_w \varphi \wedge \varphi \tag{4.8}$$

being positive definite for $v, w \in \Gamma(T)$. However, this is just the condition that φ is a (positive) stable form in the sense of Hitchin [66]. (It also implies $L_3 \cap \overline{L}_3 = \{0\}$.) The $\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)$ structure J is given by

$$J = \varphi^{\sharp} - \varphi, \tag{4.9}$$

where φ^{\sharp} is obtained from φ by raising its indices using the inverse metric g^{-1} defined by φ . One can check that this satisfies $JL_3 = 3iL_3$ using the action of the **133** on the **56** given in [24, appendix C].

We now turn to the integrability condition on J. Involutivity of L_3 is simple to show using the properties of the generalised Lie derivative. Writing generic sections of L_3 as $V = e^{i\varphi}v$ and $W = e^{i\varphi}w$, given two vectors $v, w \in \Gamma(T_{\mathbb{C}})$, we then have

$$L_V W = L_{\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi}v}(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi}w) = \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi}L_v^{\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{d}\varphi + \frac{1}{2}\varphi\wedge\mathrm{d}\varphi}w = \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi}\Big([v,w] + \imath_w\imath_v\Big(\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{d}\varphi + \frac{1}{2}\varphi\wedge\mathrm{d}\varphi\Big)\Big),\quad(4.10)$$

¹³Note that this condition involves $\zeta^{T}\zeta$ and not $\overline{\zeta}\zeta$, which is what defines the SU(7) structure (see below (3.2)). Given that ψ is of the form (3.23), this condition amounts to requiring that the $1 \in \mathbb{R}$ component of ψ is non-vanishing.

where we have used the twisted generalised Lie derivative (3.10). The second term must vanish for the right-hand side to be a section of L_3 only. As this is defined for arbitrary vand w, the bundle L_3 is involutive on L_3 if and only if we have a *closed* G₂ structure

involutivity of
$$L_3$$
: $d\varphi = 0.$ (4.11)

This condition is weaker than a torsion-free G_2 structure (which requires $d \star \varphi = 0$ as well). A theorem due to Bryant states that, like symplectic structures, all closed G_2 structures are equivalent, taking a standard form in a local patch [65].

Now we examine the moment map for this example. To do so, we first need to define the SU(7) structure ψ . Recall that ψ is a section of

$$\tilde{K} \simeq \mathbb{R} \oplus \wedge^3 T^* \oplus (T^* \otimes \wedge^5 T^*) \oplus (S^2 T^* \otimes \wedge^7 T^*) \oplus (\wedge^3 T^* \otimes \wedge^6 T^*) \oplus (\wedge^3 T \otimes (\wedge^7 T^*)^3) \oplus \dots,$$
(4.12)

and also that $V \bullet \psi = 0$ for all $V \in \Gamma(L_3)$. Since \mathbb{R} is the lowest degree term in \tilde{K} , we note that, taking $1 \in \Gamma(\tilde{K})$, we must have $v \bullet 1 = 0$ for any vector $v \in \Gamma(T_{\mathbb{C}})$ viewed as a section of $\Gamma(E_{\mathbb{C}})$. Since $L_3 = e^{i\varphi}T_{\mathbb{C}}$ we see this means we can construct ψ as

$$\psi = e^{i\varphi} \cdot 1, \tag{4.13}$$

where the exponential acts on $1\in\mathbb{R}$ via the adjoint action. The components of ψ have the form

$$\psi \sim (1, \varphi, j\varphi \wedge \varphi, \tilde{g}, \ldots). \tag{4.14}$$

Recall that $s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \in \Gamma((\det T^*)^3)$, so it has $3 \times 7 = 21$ indices. Given that $\varphi \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*)$, it hence must be degree 7 in φ , meaning the Kähler potential (3.32) is degree 7/3. This is precisely the same scaling as the G₂ Hitchin functional [34, 81] so that, up to an overall constant, we must have

$$\mathcal{K} = \int_{M} \left(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{1/3} \propto \int_{M} \varphi \wedge \star \varphi. \tag{4.15}$$

One can check this is indeed the case by an explicit calculation. Using the twisted generalised Lie derivative and invariance of the symplectic form under a complexified $E_{7(7)}$ transformation, we can then calculate the moment map (3.39)

$$\mu(V) = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s \left(L_{V}(e^{i\varphi} \cdot 1), e^{-i\varphi} \cdot 1 \right) (i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}))^{-2/3} = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s (e^{i\varphi} L_{e^{-i\varphi}V}^{i \, d\varphi + \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge d\varphi} 1, e^{-i\varphi} \cdot 1) (i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}))^{-2/3} = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s (L_{e^{-i\varphi}V}^{i \, d\varphi + \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge d\varphi} 1, e^{-2i\varphi} \cdot 1) (i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}))^{-2/3}.$$
(4.16)

As $e^{-i\varphi}$ has no kernel, we can relabel $e^{-i\varphi}V \to V$ to give

$$\mu(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi}V) = \frac{1}{3} \int_M s(L_V^{\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{d}\varphi + \frac{1}{2}\varphi\wedge\mathrm{d}\varphi} 1, \mathrm{e}^{-2\mathrm{i}\varphi} \cdot 1)(\mathrm{i}\,s(\psi,\bar{\psi}))^{-2/3}.$$
(4.17)

Given $V = v + \omega + \sigma + \tau$ and $d\varphi = 0$

$$L_V^{\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{d}\varphi+\frac{1}{2}\varphi\wedge\mathrm{d}\varphi} 1 = L_V 1 = -(\mathrm{d}\omega + \mathrm{d}\sigma) \cdot 1 = -\mathrm{d}\omega - j\mathrm{d}\sigma. \tag{4.18}$$

For general $\gamma_{mnp} \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*)$ and $\pi_{m,n_1...n_5} \in \Gamma(T^* \otimes \wedge^5 T^*)$ we have

$$s(\gamma + \pi, e^{-2i\varphi} \cdot 1)(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}))_{m_1 \dots m_7}^{-2/3} = \text{const} \times \gamma_{[m_1 m_2 m_3}(\star \varphi)_{m_4 m_5 m_6 m_7]} + \text{const} \times g^{np} \pi_{n, p[m_1 m_2 m_3 m_4} \varphi_{m_5 m_6 m_7]},$$
(4.19)

where, rather than evaluate the expression directly, we have used the facts that it must be linear in γ and π and a top form, and that the only G₂-invariant tensors are φ , $\star \varphi$, the metric g and its inverse. However for $\pi = jd\sigma$ the second term vanishes. We thus have¹⁴

$$\mu(e^{i\varphi}V) \propto \int_{M} d\omega \wedge \star\varphi$$

$$\propto \int_{M} \omega \wedge d \star\varphi,$$
(4.20)

where we have assumed that M is compact to integrate by parts.

vanishing of moment map: $d \star \varphi = 0,$ (4.21)

so that the G_2 structure must be torsion free.

We can extend this example to include fluxes by including them in the complexified transformation as

$$L_3 = e^{\tilde{A} + A} e^{i\varphi} T = e^{\tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}iA \wedge \varphi + A + i\varphi} T, \qquad (4.22)$$

where A and A are three- and six-form potentials. The real $E_{7(7)}$ transformation by A + A amounts to turning on four-form and seven-form fluxes, given by

$$F = \mathrm{d}A, \qquad \tilde{F} = \mathrm{d}\tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}A \wedge F.$$
 (4.23)

The involutivity condition is now

$$[v,w] + \imath_w \imath_v \left(F + \mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{d}\varphi + \tilde{F} + \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge \mathrm{d}\varphi - \mathrm{i}F \wedge \varphi \right) \in \Gamma(TM), \tag{4.24}$$

which holds if and only if

$$\mathrm{d}\varphi = F = \tilde{F} = 0. \tag{4.25}$$

In other words, involutivity of L_3 forces the G₂ structure to be closed and the fluxes to vanish. Note that one could include a warp factor by including e^{Δ} in the definition of L_3 — one would then find that involutivity also forces the warp factor to be constant. Since all the fluxes vanish, the twisted generalised Lie derivative is equal to the ordinary Lie derivative and the analysis of the $\mu = 0$ condition is exactly as before, that is, it simply

¹⁴Note that an analogous argument gives the same expression for the variation of the Kähler potential for $\delta \varphi = d\omega$. (This gives a reason for why the coefficient of the first term in (4.19) cannot vanish; one knows the generic variation of the Hitchin function is non-zero.) As we will discuss in section 5.2, this reflects the fact that the vanishing of the moment map is the same as the extremisation of the Kähler potential.

implies $d \star \varphi = 0$, and the G₂ structure is integrable. We have thus reproduced the standard conditions for a supersymmetric compactification of M-theory on a G₂ manifold. For the SU(7) structure there is strictly one extra degree of freedom, since we can always rescale ψ by a complex constant. As we discussed at the end of section 3.2, this rescaling is not physical.

Recall that SU(7) structures are equivalent if they differ by generalised diffeomorphisms. The gauge symmetries will simply shift

$$A \to A + d\omega, \qquad \tilde{A} \to \tilde{A} + d\sigma,$$

$$(4.26)$$

thus the physical gauge degrees of freedom parametrise the de Rham cohomology classes $H^3_d(M, \mathbb{R})$ and $H^6_d(M, \mathbb{R})$. The conventional diffeomorphisms on the other hand simply relate diffeomorphic G₂ structures. Locally the moduli space of integrable G₂ structures is diffeomorphic to a open set of $H^3_d(M, \mathbb{R})$ (see for example [82]). Furthermore $H^6_d(M, \mathbb{R}) = 0$. As we will show in section 6, all deformations of the SU(7) structure either deform the G₂ structure φ , deform A in $H^3_d(M)$ or correspond to rescaling ψ . Thus, dropping the non-physical rescaling, the physical moduli space is

$$\mathcal{M}_{\psi}/\mathbb{C}^* \simeq H^3_{\mathrm{d}}(M,\mathbb{C}) \qquad (\mathrm{locally}),$$

$$(4.27)$$

with the Kähler metric given by (3.43), as in [8, 75, 76]. We will comment more on a formal way to treat this moduli problem in section 6.

In summary, we have shown that by embedding the problem in $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry, the G₂ manifold has an intriguing reinterpretation, as a sort of generalised complex structure. There is an involutive complex subbundle whenever $d\varphi = 0$, and the final condition $d \star \varphi = 0$ comes from a moment map.

4.2 GMPT structures in type II

The GMPT solutions give $\mathcal{N} = 1$ compactifications of type II supergravities and were first analysed in [47] and further studied in [57]. While the solutions are not completely general,¹⁵ they do cover a large class of compactifications in which the internal manifold has an SU(3) structure, an SU(2) structure, or an intermediate case where the two SU(3) structures can degenerate. The key observation of [47] was that these three cases are examples of SU(3)×SU(3) structures on the generalised tangent bundle $E = T \oplus T^*$ and can all be described as generalised Calabi-Yau manifolds admitting two pure spinors [44, 45]. We begin with a brief review of the key aspects of the GMPT solutions before embedding them into the SU(7) structures we have described above. We will use this formulation of the solutions to find their moduli in section 6.4.

The GMPT solutions admit two non-vanishing, compatible pure spinors $\{\Phi_+, \Phi_-\}$ with associated generalised complex structures $\{\mathcal{J}_+, \mathcal{J}_-\}$ satisfying

$$(\Phi_+, \not\!\!\!/ \Phi_-) = (\Phi_+, \not\!\!\!/ \Phi_-) = 0 \quad \forall V \in E \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad [\mathcal{J}_+, \mathcal{J}_-] = 0, \tag{4.28}$$

¹⁵The construction requires that the two internal spinors $\{\eta^1, \eta^2\}$ in (3.3) are nowhere vanishing. An example that falls outside of this classification is an NS5-brane wrapping a Calabi-Yau. As shown in [32], this class of solution can be embedded within exceptional generalised geometry.

where [,] is the usual commutator and the slash denotes the Clifford action, as it will for the remainder of this section. This is a special case of the generalised Kähler structures defined in [83] and gives an SU(3) × SU(3) structure. The two pure spinors are constructed as bilinears of the Killing spinors $\{\zeta_1^{\pm}, \zeta_2^{\pm}\}$ given in (3.3). The Killing spinor equations in terms of Φ^{\pm} were first given in [47]. Here it will be useful to use an equivalent form derived by Tomasiello [57]

$$d\Phi_{\pm} = 0, \qquad F = -8 \, d^{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}} (e^{-3\Delta} \, \mathrm{Im} \, \Phi_{\mp}), \qquad (4.29)$$

$$d(e^{-\Delta} \operatorname{Re} \Phi_{\mp}) = 0, \qquad (4.30)$$

where $d^{\mathcal{J}} = [d, \mathcal{J}]$, the upper/lower sign is for type IIA/B, Δ is the warp factor in the string frame and F is the Ramond-Ramond flux. It is easy to show that, if one assumes the generalised $\partial \bar{\partial}$ -lemma (C.5) [84], then (4.29) implies that F is in the trivial cohomology class. The spinors are normalised so that

$$(\Phi_+, \bar{\Phi}_+) = (\Phi_-, \bar{\Phi}_-) = \frac{1}{8} e^{6\Delta - 2\hat{\varphi}} \text{ vol},$$
 (4.31)

where (\cdot, \cdot) is the Mukai pairing (A.1), $\hat{\varphi}$ is the dilaton and vol is the volume form defined by the string-frame metric. Note that in [57] the twisted differential $d_H = d - H \wedge$ is used. Here we will use the convention that the *B*-field is included in the definition of the spinors and RR flux (that is they are twisted by e^{-B} relative to those in [57]) and hence the usual differential d appears.

We now show how to embed these solutions into the framework of generalised SU(7) structures. We start by defining L_3 as¹⁶

$$L_3 = \mathrm{e}^{C+8\,\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{e}^{-3\Delta}\,\mathrm{Im}\,\Phi_{\mp}}(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}}). \tag{4.32}$$

Here the upper/lower signs correspond to type IIA/B respectively, $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}} \subset E_{\mathbb{C}} \simeq (T \oplus T^*)_{\mathbb{C}}$ is the +i-eigenspace of \mathcal{J}_{\pm} , $\mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}}$ is the pure spinor line bundle defined by \mathcal{J}_{\pm} and C is the (global) polyform potential for the RR flux F. Note that in writing (4.32), we are implicitly using an embedding of the O(6, 6) structures into the $E_{7(7)}$ generalised tangent bundle and adjoint bundle: this is given in appendix A for type IIB.¹⁷ We will focus on type IIB for definiteness but analogous results hold in IIA with the appropriate embedding. It is relatively straightforward to check that L_3 satisfies the necessary and sufficient conditions to define an almost exceptional complex structure.

Now we turn to the involutivity condition. We will show first that the untwisted bundle $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$ is involutive if and only if \mathcal{J}_- is integrable. One can check that i $s(V, \bar{W})$ is not positive definite, thus it defines only an exceptional Dirac structure, but not an exceptional complex structure. We find that the modified bundle L_3 is involutive provided an extra condition on the twisting factor $C + 8 i e^{-3\Delta} \operatorname{Im} \Phi_-$ is satisfied. Let

$$V = W + \alpha \, \Phi_{-} \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{-}} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{-}}), \tag{4.33}$$

¹⁶Such a procedure for going from generalised to exceptional complex structures was originally formulated in an $E_{6(6)}$ context by two of the current authors (AA and DW) with Michela Petrini and Edward Tasker [85].

¹⁷The powers of Δ in the normalisation (4.31) imply that Φ_{\pm} are sections of a weight-three bundle under the \mathbb{R}^+ action. The adjoint bundle is weight-zero, hence the $e^{-3\Delta}$ factor in (4.32).

where $W \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-})$ and $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{C})$, and similarly for V'. Requiring

$$L_V V' = L_{W + \alpha \Phi_-} (W' + \alpha' \Phi) \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}), \qquad (4.34)$$

implies first that

$$L_W W' \in L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-}, \qquad \forall W, W' \in L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-}, \tag{4.35}$$

that is, the generalised complex structure \mathcal{J}_{-} associated to Φ_{-} must be integrable. From (2.32) and $\mathcal{W}\Phi_{-} = \mathcal{W}^{\prime}\Phi_{-} = 0$ we then immediately have

$$L_W(\alpha'\Phi_-) = (\mathcal{L}_v\alpha')\Phi_- + \alpha' L_W\Phi_- = \langle W, d\alpha' + 2A \rangle \Phi_- \in \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}, L_{\alpha\Phi_-}W' = -d(\alpha\Phi_-) \cdot W' = -\langle W', d\alpha + 2A \rangle \Phi_- \in \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-},$$
(4.36)

as required (in the second line $d(\alpha \Phi_{-})$ acts via the $E_{7(7)}$ adjoint action). For the final term we have

$$L_{\alpha\Phi_{-}}(\alpha'\Phi_{-}) = -d(\alpha\Phi_{-}) \cdot (\alpha'\Phi_{-}) = -\alpha'[(d\alpha + A)\Phi_{-}] \cdot \Phi_{-} = 0$$
(4.37)

identically, as can be seen simply by counting the \mathcal{J}_{-} charge. Hence we see

involutive $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-} \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \text{integrable } \mathcal{J}_-.$ (4.38)

We now define

$$\Sigma = C + 8 \,\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{e}^{-3\Delta}\,\mathrm{Im}\,\Phi_+,\tag{4.39}$$

so that $e^{\Sigma}V \in \Gamma(L_3)$ if $V \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-})$. We then have¹⁸

$$L_{\mathrm{e}^{\Sigma}V}(\mathrm{e}^{\Sigma}V') = \mathrm{e}^{\Sigma}L_{V}^{\mathrm{d}\Sigma}V' = \mathrm{e}^{\Sigma}[L_{V}V' - (\mathscr{W}\mathrm{d}\Sigma) \cdot V'], \qquad (4.40)$$

where $L^{d\Sigma}$ is the twisted generalised Lie derivative (for type IIB, see [32]) and $(\mathcal{W}d\Sigma)$ acts on V' via the $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ adjoint action. To be involutive we need the term in brackets to be an element of $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$. Since the first term is differential and the second algebraic in V and V' this can only be true if each term is separately a section of $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$. We have already analysed the first term. For the second term it means $\mathcal{W}d\Sigma \in \Gamma(\mathrm{ad}\,\tilde{F})$ must stabilise $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$. For the W component we have

$$-(\mathcal{W}d\Sigma)\cdot W' = \mathcal{W}'\mathcal{W}d\Sigma. \tag{4.41}$$

If we will split the spinor bundle S^- into its \mathcal{J}_- ni-eigenspaces, S_n , where n = -3, -1, 1, 3, and denote by a subscript n the projection of a polyform to S_n , this implies

$$\mathcal{W}\mathcal{W}d\Sigma \in S_3 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad (d\Sigma)_{-1} = (d\Sigma)_{-3} = 0. \tag{4.42}$$

Combining these conditions with their complex conjugates we find

$$F = -8 \operatorname{d}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}}(\operatorname{e}^{-3\Delta}\operatorname{Im}\Phi_{+}).$$
(4.43)

¹⁸Note that the generalised Lie derivative is antisymmetric when L_3 is involutive, so checking involutivity with the generalised Lie derivative is equivalent to checking it with the Courant bracket. The condition that $L_3 \times_N L_3 = 0$ ensures this.

Moreover, just counting the \mathcal{J}_- charges, we see that this condition is enough to imply $(\mathcal{W}d\Sigma)\cdot\Phi_-=0$. Taken together, we see that the first two equations in (4.29) are necessary and sufficient conditions for involutivity of L_3 :

involutivity of
$$L_3$$
: $\mathrm{d}\Phi_- = \mathcal{A}\Phi_-, \qquad F = -8 \,\mathrm{d}^{\mathcal{J}_-}(\mathrm{e}^{-3\Delta}\,\mathrm{Im}\,\Phi_+).$ (4.44)

As expected, involutivity does not provide a full solution to the supersymmetry equations. Instead we find that it implies essentially the first two (4.29) of the three conditions found in [57]. From section 3.2 we know that these equations only imply the vanishing of part of the intrinsic torsion, and that the vanishing of the rest of the intrinsic torsion, here given by the final equation $d(e^{-\Delta} \operatorname{Re} \Phi_+) = 0$, is implied by the vanishing of the moment map (3.39). In other words we have

vanishing of moment map :
$$A = 0$$
, $d(e^{-\Delta} \operatorname{Re} \Phi_+) = 0$, (4.45)

that is, the generalised complex structure \mathcal{J}_{-} is promoted to a generalised Calabi-Yau structure, and in addition the third condition of [57] is satisfied. Since the full set of equation (4.29) and (4.29) are equivalent to supersymmetry, the proof in [27, 28] that supersymmetry is equivalent to vanishing intrinsic torsion is sufficient for these last conditions to indeed be equivalent to the vanishing of the moment map. Thus, rather than give all the details, let us simply sketch below how the relevant conditions arise.

Since it defines an exceptional polarisation, the $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$ subbundle will have an associated singlet in the $\tilde{K}_{\mathbb{C}}$ bundle, just as for an almost exceptional complex structure. Given the decomposition under $O(6, 6) \times SL(2, \mathbb{R}) \subset E_{7(7)}$

$$912 = (352', 1) + (220, 2) + (12, 2) + (32, 3),$$
(4.46)

the only $\mathrm{SU}(3,3) \subset \mathrm{O}(6,6)$ singlet appears in the **32** representation, given by, up to det T^* factors, Φ_- itself. In fact, the \mathbb{R}^+ weight of \tilde{K} is such that singlet is simply $\Phi_- \in \Gamma(\tilde{K}_{\mathbb{C}})$. It has the property that $V \bullet \Phi_- = 0$ for all $V \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-})$. Given the twisting of L_3 it is then easy to see that the corresponding SU(7) structure is simply

$$\psi = e^{\Sigma} \cdot \Phi_{-} = e^{C + 8i e^{-3\Delta} \operatorname{Im} \Phi_{+}} \cdot \Phi_{-}, \qquad (4.47)$$

where, since Φ_{-} is already naturally the section of a weight-three bundle under the \mathbb{R}^+ action, we do not expect any additional powers of e^{Δ} . Turning to the moment map, we can repeat the same steps in the analysis for G₂ structures in section 4.1 to derive

$$\mu(e^{\Sigma}V) = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(L_{V}^{d\Sigma}\Phi_{-}, e^{-\Sigma}e^{\bar{\Sigma}} \cdot \bar{\Phi}_{-})(i\,s(\psi,\bar{\psi}))^{-2/3} = \frac{1}{3} \int_{M} s(L_{V}^{d\Sigma}\Phi_{-}, e^{-2i\,\operatorname{Im}\Sigma} \cdot \bar{\Phi}_{-})(i\,s(\psi,\bar{\psi}))^{-2/3},$$
(4.48)

where in the second line we have use the property that we can always choose a gauge for C such that Σ and $\overline{\Sigma}$ commute. We also have

$$L_V^{\mathrm{d}\Sigma}\Phi_- = L_V\Phi_- - (\not\!\!\!/ \mathrm{d}\Sigma) \cdot \Phi_- = L_V\Phi_- = L_Z\Phi_- - (\mathrm{d}\Lambda_- + \mathrm{d}\tilde{\Lambda}) \cdot \Phi_-, \qquad (4.49)$$

where we have used the fact, derived from the involutivity condition, that $d\Sigma$ stabilises $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$ and hence the singlet $\Phi_- \in \Gamma(\tilde{K})$, and in the last expression have split $V = Z + \Lambda_+ + (\tilde{\Lambda} + \tau)$ using the decomposition (B.1). One can argue that the terms that survive in the moment map are of the form

$$\mu(V) \sim \text{const} \int (L_Z \Phi_-, \bar{\Phi}_-) + \text{const} \int (d\Lambda_-, e^{-\Delta} \operatorname{Re} \Phi_+).$$
(4.50)

This form follows from keeping track of the U(1) \subset SL(2, \mathbb{R}) charge in the O(6, 6) × SL(2, \mathbb{R}) \subset E₇₍₇₎ decomposition, noting the \mathbb{R}^+ weight to get the correct e^{Δ} factor, and recalling the algebraic relations between \mathcal{J}_{\pm} and Φ_{\pm} . In particular, the U(1) charge implies that the second term arises from the third-order term in Im Φ_+ exponential. As was first noticed in [44], one can determine the real part of a pure spinor from the imaginary part¹⁹ as a third-order expression in Im Φ_+ , hence the appearance of Re Φ_+ . The first term vanishes if and only if A = 0, while, integrating by parts on the second term gives d($e^{-\Delta} \operatorname{Re} \Phi_+$) = 0, the final condition in (4.30).

4.2.1 Calabi-Yau as $\mathcal{N} = 1$

It is straightforward to describe the usual Calabi-Yau compactifications in our formalism. While these actually give $\mathcal{N} = 2$ compactifications, we can still write them in our $\mathcal{N} = 1$ language. In this case, the internal spinors are equal, $\zeta_1 = \zeta_2$, and can be used to construct a complex three-form Ω and a real two-form ω . Given vanishing flux one finds that the dilaton and warp factor must be constant. The Killing spinor equations then imply

$$\mathrm{d}\Omega = 0, \qquad \mathrm{d}\omega = 0. \tag{4.51}$$

These objects can be embedded as generalised complex structures as

$$\Phi_{-} = \frac{1}{8} e^{3\Delta - \hat{\varphi}} \Omega, \qquad L_{1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}} = T^{0,1} \oplus T^{*1,0}, \qquad (4.52)$$

$$\Phi_{+} = \frac{1}{8} e^{3\Delta - \hat{\varphi}} e^{i\omega}, \qquad L_{1}^{\mathcal{J}_{+}} = T \lrcorner (1 - i\omega).$$
(4.53)

where these are chosen such that they have the correct normalisation according to (4.29) and (4.30).

Focussing on type IIB, we take

$$L_3 = e^{i e^{-\hat{\varphi}}(\omega - \frac{1}{6}\omega \wedge \omega \wedge \omega)} (T^{0,1} \oplus T^{*1,0} \oplus \mathbb{C} e^{3\Delta - \varphi} \Omega).$$
(4.54)

Integrability of L_3 then implies

$$d\Omega = A \wedge \Omega, \qquad d^{I}\omega = d^{I}\hat{\varphi} \wedge \omega, \qquad (4.55)$$

where I is the (integrable) complex structure associated to Ω and $d^{I} = [d, I]$. Clearly these are not the full set of integrability conditions for Calabi-Yau. Imposing the vanishing of the moment map, we find that $A = d\Delta = d\hat{\varphi} = 0$ and hence the above become

$$d\Omega = 0, \qquad d^{I}\omega = 0 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad d\omega = 0. \tag{4.56}$$

¹⁹In fact, in [44] they show that Im Φ can be obtained from Re Φ . However the converse statement is also true.

Finally note that we could have instead taken the pure spinors to be

$$\Phi_{-} = \frac{1}{8} e^{i\alpha} e^{3\Delta - \hat{\varphi}} \Omega, \qquad \Phi_{+} = \frac{1}{8} e^{i\beta} e^{3\Delta - \hat{\varphi}} e^{i\omega}, \qquad (4.57)$$

where α, β are two real constants. This would not change the normalisation condition or the generalised metric, but would affect what we mean by the real and imaginary parts of Φ_{\pm} and hence would rearrange which terms appear in the involutivity and moment map conditions. This amounts to choosing which $\mathcal{N} = 1 \subset \mathcal{N} = 2$ we want to make manifest.

5 The superpotential, the Kähler potential and extremisation

As we discussed in section 3.2, the existence of the Kähler metric on the space \mathcal{Z} of generalised SU(7) structures is really just a reflection of fact that one can rewrite the full ten- or eleven-dimensional supergravity in D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ language, in line with the $\mathcal{N} = 2$ discussion of [29, 30, 32, 71]. The internal degrees of freedom parametrised by ψ lie in chiral multiplets and hence parametrise a Kähler manifold. By including the unphysical constant overall scaling and phase of ψ we are in the superconformal formulation of the supergravity. The *D*-term (or more strictly the Killing prepotential \mathcal{P}) is just the moment map μ for the action of the GDiff gauge symmetry, with $V \in \Gamma(E)$ giving a parametrisation of \mathfrak{gdiff} :

Kähler potential :
$$\mathcal{K} = \int_M \left(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{1/3},$$

 D -term : $\mathcal{P} = \frac{1}{3} \int_M s(L_V \psi, \bar{\psi}) (i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}))^{-2/3}.$
(5.1)

To complete the description of the chiral multiplet sector we need the generic superpotential \mathcal{W} in terms of ψ . This was first discussed in [23]. The D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetry conditions are the vanishing of the *D*-term, namely $\mathcal{P} = 0$, and the superpotential conditions $\delta \mathcal{W}/\delta \psi = \mathcal{W} = 0$. In terms of our previous discussion this means that the superpotential conditions should imply the involutivity of L_3 . A missing ingredient thus far in our discussion is to show that involutivity is a holomorphic condition in terms ψ . In this section, we will extend the analysis of [23] to give the expression for \mathcal{W} for a generic $\mathcal{N} = 1$ background. We will see that it is indeed a holomorphic function of ψ and furthermore show that, in the special cases of a G₂ structure and GMPT, it matches the standard expressions in the literature.

Recall also that the moment map picture implies that formally the moduli space of integrable SU(7) structures can be viewed as a quotient by the complexification $GDiff_{\mathbb{C}}$ of the generalised diffeomorphism group. As for the complex and generalised complex structure cases, the complexification does not really exist as a group, and instead what is really meant is modding out by the complexification of the orbits generated by the action of GDiff. The other focus of this section is to investigate this action and show that it gives a (generalised) reinterpretation of Hitchin's picture of integrable G₂ structures as extremising a particular functional. We will also comment very briefly on how this might suggest notions of stability for G₂ manifolds and their generalisations.

5.1 The superpotential

In this section we will derive a general form for the superpotential \mathcal{W} , building on work on superpotentials in the presence of flux first proposed in [86, 87], and the generalised geometry expressions given in [26]. A natural conjecture is that \mathcal{W} is given by the singlet part of the intrinsic torsion for the SU(7) structure integrated over the internal manifold. As we will see, one can pick out this singlet by a projection that is holomorphic in terms of ψ , meaning that the superpotential is a holomorphic function of ψ , justifying ψ as the holomorphic coordinate on \mathcal{Z} .

As mentioned above we expect the supersymmetry conditions $\delta \mathcal{W}/\delta \psi = \mathcal{W} = 0$ to imply the involution condition on L_3 . We note that the variations of the SU(7) structure ψ transform as $\mathbf{1}_7$, $\mathbf{7}_3$ and $\mathbf{\overline{35}}_5$, and so $\delta \mathcal{W}/\delta \psi = 0$ will constrain the dual $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$, $\mathbf{\overline{7}}_{-3}$ and $\mathbf{35}_{-5}$ components of the intrinsic torsion. This means $\delta \mathcal{W}/\delta \psi = 0$ implies $\mathcal{W} = 0$ (as \mathcal{W} itself is the singlet) and furthermore is a slightly stronger condition than L_3 being involutive, which only constrained the $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$ and $\mathbf{35}_{-5}$ components.

Before turning to the superpotential itself, it is useful to show that one can rephrase involutivity as a holomorphic condition on ψ . Suppose $V \in \Gamma(L_3)$ and D is a compatible generalised connection, that is $D\psi = 0$. From the definition (3.11) we find

$$L_V \psi = -T(V) \cdot \psi$$
 for $V \in \Gamma(L_3)$. (5.2)

Note that this expression is linear in V. For any other \mathbb{R}^+ weight we would have gotten an additional factor of the form $(D \cdot V)\psi$ where $D \cdot V = D_M V^M$, and hence a nonlinear expression. Since $L_V \psi$ is independent of D, only the intrinsic torsion contributes to $T(V) \cdot \psi$. From the U(1) × SU(7) representations it is easy to check that the $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$, $\overline{\mathbf{7}}_{-3}$, and $\mathbf{35}_{-5}$ components of the intrinsic torsion (3.24) appear, precisely the components in $\delta W/\delta \psi$. This gives us an alternative formulation of the involutivity condition²⁰ (i.e. the vanishing of the $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$ and $\mathbf{35}_{-5}$ components):²¹

involutive
$$L_3 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad L_V \psi = A(V) \psi \quad \forall V \in L_3,$$
 (5.3)

where $A \in \Gamma(L_3^*)$ is the $\overline{7}_{-3}$ component of the SU(7) intrinsic torsion, and $A(V) = A_M V^M$ is just the natural pairing between sections of E^* and E. We also see that we expect

$$\frac{\delta \mathcal{W}}{\delta \psi} = 0 \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad L_V \psi = 0 \quad \forall \ V \in L_3.$$
(5.4)

In analogy with the complex structure and generalised complex structure cases, we expect that we can always take a ψ satisfying the involutive condition and rescale by a complex function $\psi' = f\psi$ so that the stronger superpotential condition is satisfied.

Crucially both of these conditions are linear in V and so can be viewed as a holomorphic expressions in ψ . (Note from (3.20) that L_3 is fixed by $V \bullet \psi = 0$ and so also only

²⁰Note that in the conventional and generalised complex structure cases we could equally well have formulated the conditions (2.5) and (2.32) as $\mathcal{L}_V \Omega = (\imath_V A)\Omega$ and $L_V \Phi = 2\langle V, A \rangle \Phi$ for all $V \in \Gamma(L_1)$.

²¹Note that relations of this form were first noted in the context of integrable structures in $E_{6(6)}$ generalised geometry by Edward Tasker (private communication).

depends holomorphically on ψ .) If we had chosen a structure ψ' with a different \mathbb{R}^+ weight we would have had an additional $(D \cdot V)\psi'$ term. For the involutivity condition we could still have phrased the condition in the holomorphic form $L_V\psi' \propto \psi'$, however the $\delta W/\delta \psi' = 0$ condition would not be holomorphic because it would have to be written as $L_V[(is(\psi', \bar{\psi'})^p \psi'] = 0$ for some suitable power p. Thus we anticipate that the superpotential W is a holomorphic function only if we take ψ transforming in **912**₃.

Returning to the definition of the superpotential, why is it natural to conjecture that it is the singlet torsion 1_{-7} ? Consider the AdS case for a moment. We know from [27] that the cosmological constant appears as a singlet of the intrinsic torsion when decomposed under SU(8) and this descends to the singlet for the SU(7) structure (since there is only one singlet). The supersymmetry conditions for an AdS background include the vanishing of derivatives of the superpotential (the F-terms) but the superpotential itself does not vanish. Instead, requiring the superpotential to vanish is the final condition for a Minkowski solution. Thus it is reasonable that the superpotential itself is simply the singlet of the torsion.

To see this more concretely, we conjecture

$$\mathcal{W} \coloneqq \int_{M} W \sim \int_{M} \mathrm{i}\, s(\psi, T), \tag{5.5}$$

where T is the intrinsic torsion of the structure. The symplectic product with ψ projects onto the singlet component (specifically the $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$ component). We also note that ψ is weight-3 and T is weight-(-1) with respect to the \mathbb{R}^+ action. This means $i s(\psi, T)$ is weight-2 and hence is a volume form which can be integrated over the manifold. From (5.2) we know that the $\mathbf{1}_{-7}$ component of the torsion is a holomorphic function of ψ , and hence the superpotential is holomorphic.

We can make the ψ dependence more manifest as follows. It was shown in [23], using the Killing spinor equations, that W can be written as²²

$$(D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi) \cdot \psi \sim W\psi, \tag{5.6}$$

where D is now a torsion-free SU(8) connection (not SU(7)), \times_{ad} is a projection to the adjoint representation **133**, so that $D \times_{ad} \psi$ transforms in the **133**₂ representation, and W is the desired singlet component of the intrinsic torsion of the structure defined by ψ . Clearly we can project onto W by calculating

$$\frac{s(\psi, (D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi) \cdot \psi)}{s(\bar{\psi}, \psi)} \sim W.$$
(5.7)

At first sight, this appears to depend on $\bar{\psi}$ and so will not be holomorphic on \mathcal{Z} . However, this apparent dependence factors out. Consider an infinitesimal variation of the structure

$$\delta \psi \sim c \,\psi + a \cdot \psi + \tilde{a} \cdot \psi,
\delta \bar{\psi} \sim \bar{c} \,\bar{\psi} + \bar{a} \cdot \bar{\psi} + \bar{\tilde{a}} \cdot \bar{\psi},$$
(5.8)

 $^{^{22}}$ Technically, in [23] a specific choice of the connection D was taken. We show that the operator appearing here is independent of this choice at the end of this section.

where we are acting with the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{e}_{7(7)} \oplus \mathbb{R}$. Decomposing under SU(7) as in (3.16), *c* is a complex singlet coming from $\mathbf{1}_0$ and the \mathbb{R} action, while *a* and \tilde{a} transform in $\mathbf{7}_{-4}$ and $\mathbf{\overline{35}}_{-2}$ representations respectively. Of the antiholomorphic parameters $(\bar{c}, \bar{a}, \bar{\tilde{a}})$, only \bar{c} can appear in the relevant projection

$$s(\delta\bar{\psi}, (D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi) \cdot \psi) \sim W \, s(\delta\bar{\psi}, \psi) = \bar{c} \, W \, s(\bar{\psi}, \psi) \tag{5.9}$$

as the parts involving \bar{a} and $\bar{\tilde{a}}$ are non-singlet and thus projected out. Thus we are left with only a \mathbb{C}^* scaling of $\bar{\psi}$ by the antiholomorphic factor $e^{\bar{c}}$. However this scaling clearly factors out of (5.7) and hence W is indeed a holomorphic function of ψ .

In conclusion, the general expression for the superpotential of a generic D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ background up to an overall constant is

$$\mathcal{W} = \int_{M} W \sim \int_{M} \frac{s(\psi, (D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi) \cdot \psi)}{s(\bar{\psi}, \psi)} \sim \int_{M} \operatorname{tr}(J, (D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi)).$$
(5.10)

We have included an alternative expression in a slightly simpler form that has the benefit of being easier to calculate explicitly. However, it is less obvious to see that it does not depend on antiholomorphic variations of the structure.

For completeness we should check that our expressions for W are well defined, in the sense that they do not depend on the parts of the torsion-free SU(8) connection D which are not determined by the generalised metric G. These undetermined components form the $\mathbf{1280} + \overline{\mathbf{1280}}$ parts of the connection, and they do appear in the unprojected operator $D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi$, which thus depends on the choice of the connection D. To see that they do not appear in our expressions for the superpotential above, note that J, ψ and the operators $\mathrm{tr}(J(D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi))$ and $s(\bar{\psi}, (D \times_{\mathrm{ad}} \psi) \cdot \psi)$ are all SU(7) singlets. This means that only SU(7) singlet parts of the connection can appear in them. A routine decomposition reveals that there are no singlets in the SU(7) decomposition of the $\mathbf{1280} + \overline{\mathbf{1280}}$ representation of SU(8), and thus these parts of the connection cannot appear in our expressions. As such, these operators represent a complex SU(7) singlet part of the intrinsic torsion, as claimed.

5.1.1 G_2 in M-theory

In the G_2 case, it is straightforward to calculate the superpotential directly and compare with the existing literature. As discussed in section 4.1, the SU(7) structure corresponding to a G_2 structure with flux has the form

$$\psi = e^{\tilde{A} + A} e^{i\varphi} \cdot 1 = e^{\tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}iA \wedge \varphi + A + i\varphi} \cdot 1 = e^{\gamma} \cdot 1,$$

$$L_3 = e^{\tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}iA \wedge \varphi + A + i\varphi} \cdot T = e^{\gamma} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}},$$
(5.11)

where we have defined $\gamma = \tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}iA \wedge \varphi + A + i\varphi$ as a sum of six- and three-forms. The Dorfman derivative of ψ along $V = e^{\gamma}v \in \Gamma(L_3)$ satisfies

$$L_V \psi = L_{\mathbf{e}^{\gamma} \cdot v} (\mathbf{e}^{\gamma} \cdot 1) = \mathbf{e}^{\gamma} \cdot L_v^{\Gamma} \mathbf{1} = \mathbf{e}^{\gamma} \cdot (\mathcal{L}_v \mathbf{1} - \imath_v \Gamma \cdot 1) = -\mathbf{e}^{\gamma} \cdot \imath_v \Gamma \cdot 1, \qquad (5.12)$$

where the complex flux

$$\Gamma = F + \mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{d}\varphi + \tilde{F} + \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge \mathrm{d}\varphi - \mathrm{i}F \wedge \varphi \in \Gamma(\wedge^4 T^* \oplus \wedge^7 T^*)$$
(5.13)

can be viewed as a section of the torsion bundle K. Using the various actions of γ as an adjoint element, we also have

$$T(V) \cdot \psi = T(e^{\gamma}v) \cdot e^{\gamma} \cdot 1 = e^{\gamma} \cdot (e^{-\gamma} \cdot T)(v) \cdot 1 = e^{\gamma} \cdot \imath_v (e^{-\gamma} \cdot T) \cdot 1.$$
(5.14)

Finally we note that

$$s(\psi, T) = s(e^{\gamma} \cdot 1, T) = s(1, e^{-\gamma} \cdot T) \sim (e^{-\gamma} \cdot T)_{(7)},$$
(5.15)

where $(e^{-\gamma} \cdot T)_{(7)}$ is the seven-form component of $(e^{-\gamma} \cdot T)$. However, using (5.2) and comparing (5.12) and (5.14), we see that $(e^{-\gamma} \cdot T)_{(7)} = \Gamma_{(7)}$ and hence

$$\mathcal{W} \propto \int_{M} \mathrm{i}\, s(\psi, T) \propto \int_{M} \left(\tilde{F} + \frac{1}{2} \varphi \wedge \mathrm{d}\varphi - \mathrm{i}F \wedge \varphi \right).$$
 (5.16)

The superpotential is simply the integral of the seven-form component of the complex flux.

We can compare this expression to those that have already appeared the literature. Beasley and Witten considered the M-theory superpotential on manifolds of G₂ holonomy [8] — this means we should assume $d\varphi = 0$ to match their results. In addition, they take $\int_M \tilde{F} = -\frac{1}{2} \int_M A \wedge F$.²³ Using these assumptions, the above superpotential can be rewritten as

$$\mathcal{W} \propto \int_M \left(\frac{1}{2}A + \mathrm{i}\varphi\right) \wedge F,$$
(5.17)

which matches that given in [8]. More generally, the M-theory superpotential on manifolds with G_2 structure with flux has been discussed in a number of places [2, 11, 89, 90]. Following [90], we define

$$P_0 = \int_M \left(\tilde{F} + \frac{1}{2} A \wedge F \right) \quad \in (2\pi)^2 \,\mathbb{Z},\tag{5.18}$$

which allows us to rewrite our superpotential as

$$\mathcal{W} \propto P_0 + \int_M \left(-\left(\frac{1}{2}A + \mathrm{i}\varphi\right) \wedge F + \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge \mathrm{d}\varphi \right) \\ \propto P_0 - \frac{1}{2} \int_M (A + \mathrm{i}\varphi) \wedge \mathrm{d}(A + \mathrm{i}\varphi).$$
(5.19)

This matches the expression found in [90] up to an overall multiplicative constant.

Let us make one further comment. Recall that involutivity for a G₂ structure implied $d\varphi = dA = d\tilde{A} = 0$ and so $d\gamma = 0$. From (5.12) this means $L_V \psi = 0$ for all $V \in \Gamma(L_3)$ — in other words $\delta W/d\psi = 0$. This is a result of our choice of normalisation of ψ . If we had scaled by a complex function f so that $\psi' = e^{\gamma} \cdot f$, we would have had an additional one-form contribution to the intrinsic torsion T and $L_V \psi$ would not vanish, consistent with the comments below (5.4).

²³As discussed by Beasley and Witten, this comes about as the Page charge (the integral of $\frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} d\tilde{A}$) is quantised. Since $\frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \frac{1}{2} \int_M A \wedge F$ is only defined modulo an integer [88], one can take $\int_M (\tilde{F} + \frac{1}{2}A \wedge F) = 0$ without introducing extra ambiguities.

5.1.2 GMPT

We can repeat the same analysis to give the superpotential in the GMPT case. The SU(7) structure has the form given in (4.47) and (4.32)

$$\psi = e^{\Sigma} \cdot \Phi_{-}, \qquad L_3 = e^{\Sigma} (L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{-}} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{-}}), \qquad (5.20)$$

where $\Sigma = C + 8 i e^{-3\Delta} \operatorname{Im} \Phi_+$. Using (4.49), we then have

$$L_V \psi = e^{\Sigma} \cdot [L_{Z+\alpha \Phi_-} \Phi_- - (Z d\Sigma) \cdot \Phi_-)$$

= $e^{\Sigma} \cdot [Z d\Phi_- - \alpha (d\Phi_-) \cdot \Phi_- - (Z d\Sigma) \cdot \Phi_-],$ (5.21)

where we take $Z \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-})$ so that $V = e^{\Sigma}(Z + \alpha \Phi_-) \in \Gamma(L_3)$ and have used the algebraic property $(Z + \alpha \Phi_-) \bullet \Phi_- = 0$. As in (5.14) we have for the torsion

$$T(V) \cdot \psi = e^{\Sigma} \cdot (e^{-\Sigma} \cdot T)(Z + \alpha \Phi_{-}) \cdot \Phi_{-}.$$
 (5.22)

Finally we have

$$s(\psi,T) = s(\mathrm{e}^{\Sigma} \cdot \Psi,T) = s(\Psi_{-},\mathrm{e}^{-\Sigma} \cdot T) \sim \left(\Phi_{-},(\mathrm{e}^{-\Sigma} \cdot T)_{-}\right),\tag{5.23}$$

where in the last expression we have the Mukai pairing of Φ_{-} and the odd-polyform component $(e^{-\Sigma} \cdot T)_{-}$ of the torsion. However, using (5.2) and comparing (5.21) and (5.22), we see that $(e^{-\Sigma} \cdot T)_{-} = d\Sigma$ and hence

$$\mathcal{W} \propto \int_{M} \mathrm{i}\, s(\psi, T) \propto \int_{M} \left(\Phi_{-}, F + 8 \,\mathrm{i}\, \mathrm{d}(\mathrm{e}^{-3\Delta} \,\mathrm{Im}\, \Phi_{+}) \right). \tag{5.24}$$

Taking into account the normalisations (4.31), we see that this is in precise agreement with the O(6,6) generalised geometry expressions given in [29, 91–93].

5.2 The Kähler potential, the moment map and extremisation

Almost twenty years ago Hitchin [34] gave an intriguing reformulation of integrable G_2 structures as corresponding to stationary points of a suitable functional on the space of closed structures, that is those satisfying $d\varphi = 0$, taking the variation within the cohomology class of φ . In this section we will show that the Kähler potential \mathcal{K} gives a natural generalised geometry extension of Hitchin's functional for SU(7) structures. In particular, we show that the moment map conditions $\mu = 0$ can be rephrased as stationary points of \mathcal{K} when varying over the space of complexified generalised diffeomorphisms GDiff_C. In the case of G_2 structures we show that this is identical to Hitchin's variational problem.

We start by recalling that an infinitesimal generalised diffeomorphism defines a vector field $\rho_V \in \Gamma(T\mathcal{Z})$ on the space \mathcal{Z} of generalised SU(7) structures given by²⁴

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V}\psi = \imath_{\rho_V}\delta\psi = L_V\psi. \tag{5.25}$$

²⁴Note that here \mathcal{L}_{ρ_V} is the Lie derivative along ρ_V in the space of structures \mathcal{Z} , whereas L_V is the generalised Lie derivative on the manifold M.

The symplectic form ϖ on \mathcal{Z} given in (3.33) is invariant under the action of GDiff, that is $\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V} \varpi = 0$, and μ in (3.39) is the corresponding moment map defined by $i_{\rho_V} \varpi = -\delta \mu(V)$. Note that it is straightforward to check that $i_{\rho_W} \delta \mu(V) = \mu(\llbracket V, W \rrbracket)$, where $\llbracket V, W \rrbracket$ is the Courant bracket, and hence the moment map is equivariant. We also immediately note $\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V} \psi = L_V \psi$ is holomorphic in ψ hence the GDiff action also preserves the complex structure on \mathcal{Z} .

It is a standard result from the supergravity literature that the moment map (or *D*-term) can be solved in terms of the Kähler potential [94]. Explicitly, if ρ_V generates the symmetry, one has, by definition,

$$\delta\mu(V) = -i_{\rho_V}\varpi = -i_{\rho_V}\left(\frac{1}{2}\delta\delta^{\mathcal{I}}\mathcal{K}\right) = -\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V}(\mathcal{I}\delta\mathcal{K}) + \frac{1}{2}\delta(i_{\rho_V}\mathcal{I}\delta\mathcal{K}), \qquad (5.26)$$

where $\delta^{\mathcal{I}} = [\mathcal{I}, \delta]$ and \mathcal{I} is the complex structure on \mathcal{Z} . But we have $\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V}\mathcal{I} = 0$, so, assuming we choose the Kähler potential such that it is also invariant, that is $\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V}\mathcal{K} = 0$, the first term vanishes. Using $i_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\delta\mathcal{K} = -i_{\rho_V}\mathcal{I}\delta\mathcal{K}$, one then has (up to closed terms which are fixed to vanish by the requirement of equivariance)

$$\mu(V) = -\frac{1}{2} \imath_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V} \delta \mathcal{K} = -\frac{1}{2} \mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V} \mathcal{K}.$$
(5.27)

To check this relation explicitly in our case, we first calculate $\mathcal{I}\rho_V$. Since ψ is holomorphic, splitting the exterior (functional) derivative on \mathcal{Z} into holomorphic and antiholomorphic parts $\delta = \partial' + \bar{\partial}'$, we have

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\psi = \imath_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\partial'\psi = \mathrm{i}\imath_{\rho_V}\partial'\psi = \mathrm{i}\mathcal{L}_{\rho_V}\psi = \mathrm{i}L_V\psi.$$
(5.28)

We then have

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}}\mathcal{K} = \int_{M} \frac{1}{3} \left(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{-2/3} \left(i \, s(\imath_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}} \delta \psi, \bar{\psi}) + i \, s(\psi, \imath_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}} \delta \bar{\psi}) \right)$$

$$= -\int_{M} \frac{1}{3} \left(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{-2/3} \left(s(L_{V}\psi, \bar{\psi}) - s(\psi, L_{V}\bar{\psi}) \right)$$

$$= -\int_{M} \frac{2}{3} \left(s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{-2/3} \, s(L_{V}\psi, \bar{\psi})$$

$$= -2 \, \mu(V), \qquad (5.29)$$

where we used an integration by parts and compactness to reach the final line. This is in complete agreement with (5.27). For completeness, using the non-holomorphic structure ϕ , we can also check the invariance of \mathcal{K} :

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rho_{V}}\mathcal{K} = i \int_{M} s(\imath_{\rho_{V}}\delta\phi, \bar{\phi}) + s(\phi, \imath_{\rho_{V}}\delta\bar{\phi}) = i \int_{M} s(L_{V}\phi, \bar{\phi}) + s(\phi, L_{V}\bar{\phi})$$

= $i \int_{M} L_{V}s(\phi, \bar{\phi}) = 0,$ (5.30)

where the action of L_V on a top-form reduces to the Lie derivative, which then vanishes due to compactness of M.

The relation (5.27) is striking because it shows that the zeros of the moment map can be equally well thought of as critical points of \mathcal{K}

$$\mu = 0 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \text{critical point of } \mathcal{K} \text{ under GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}} \text{ action.}$$
 (5.31)

The group GDiff does not really complexify, so what is really meant here is motion on the orbits generated by ρ_V and $\mathcal{I}\rho_V$. Since \mathcal{K} is invariant under the former, the extremisation is really over iGDiff generate by $\mathcal{I}\rho_V$. For the set of critical points to form a nice moduli space after quotienting by GDiff, as in the symplectic quotient, strictly one needs to show that a critical point of the Kähler potential is non-degenerate transverse to the orbit of GDiff [34]. It is a general result that the Hessian for the imaginary transformations is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}}\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{W}}\mathcal{K} = -2\,\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}}\mu(W) = -2\,\imath_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}}\delta\mu(W) = 2\,\imath_{\mathcal{I}\rho_{V}}\imath_{\rho_{W}}\varpi = 2\,\tilde{g}(\rho_{V},\rho_{W}), \quad (5.32)$$

where \tilde{g} is the pseudo-Kähler metric on \mathcal{Z} . Because the metric is pseudo-Kähler, it is possible that $\tilde{g}(\rho_V, \rho_W)$ could vanish for all ρ_W and this not imply that $\rho_V = 0$. Since we want to mod out by real generalised diffeomorphisms, the non-degeneracy condition we require is that, at the extremum,

$$\tilde{g}(\rho_V, \rho_W) = 0 \quad \forall \ W \in \Gamma(E) \qquad \rightarrow \qquad \exists \ U \in \Gamma(E) : \quad iL_V \psi = L_U \psi.$$
 (5.33)

In other words, any degeneracy in the direction of an imaginary GDiff transformation is always equivalent to a real GDiff transformation. One can rephrase this condition in terms of the operators discussed in section 6.5. However, at this point, we do not understand them well enough to check if the non-degeneracy is generically true. That said, from a physical perspective, since the equations of motion of supergravity are elliptic and supersymmetry implies the equations of motion, we would expect there to be a sensible finite-dimensional moduli space.

The extremisation of \mathcal{K} is a generalised geometry extension of Hitchin's extremisation of a G₂ functional [34] as we will now see. We saw in section 4.1 that for G₂ structures, the Kähler potential is proportional to the G₂ Hitchin functional $V(\varphi)$

$$\mathcal{K}(\psi) \propto V(\varphi) = \int_M \varphi \wedge \star \varphi \quad \text{for } \psi = e^{\tilde{A} + A} e^{i\varphi} \cdot 1.$$
 (5.34)

Furthermore, under an imaginary GDiff transformation it is straightforward to calculate

$$i_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\delta\psi = iL_V\psi = i\mathcal{L}_v\psi - i(d\omega + d\sigma)\cdot\psi, = -d(i_v\varphi)\cdot\psi - i(d\omega' + d\sigma')\cdot\psi.$$
(5.35)

where $\omega' = \omega - i_v A$ and $\sigma' = \sigma - i_v \tilde{A} - \frac{1}{2}A \wedge i_v A + \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge i_v \varphi$ and we have used the involutivity conditions $d\varphi = dA = d\tilde{A} = 0$. We see that, up to real generalised diffeomorphisms, an imaginary GDiff is equivalent to an imaginary gauge transformation. Exponentiating, again up to real gauge transformations, we get

$$\psi \mapsto \psi' = e^{\tilde{A} + A} e^{id\sigma'} e^{i(\varphi + d\omega')} \cdot 1 = e^{\tilde{A} + A} e^{i(\varphi + d\omega')} \cdot (1 + \text{const} \times j d\sigma' + \dots), \qquad (5.36)$$

where $jd\sigma'$ denotes $d\sigma_{m,n_1...n_5} \in \Gamma(T^* \otimes \wedge^5 T^*)$ and the dots denote higher-order terms in $d\sigma'$. In particular, we see the G₂ three-form is shifted within its cohomology class. We

now want to extremise \mathcal{K} with respect to the σ' and ω' variations. First note that it is independent of A and \tilde{A} since it is a $\mathbb{E}_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ -invariant. Next, we first show that $d\sigma' = 0$ is an extremum with respect to the σ' variations. Writing the modified G_2 structure as $\varphi' = \varphi + d\omega'$, linearising in $\pi = jd\sigma'$ we then have, using the same arguments that led to (4.19),

$$\delta \mathcal{K} = \int_M \kappa \quad \text{where} \quad \kappa_{m_1\dots m_7} = \text{const} \times g'^{np} \pi_{n,p[m_1\dots m_4} \varphi'_{m_5 m_6 m_7]}. \tag{5.37}$$

However, the antisymmetry of $d\sigma'$ implies κ vanishes and hence $\delta \mathcal{K} = 0$. This means we are back to extremising $\mathcal{K}(\psi')$ in (5.34) with φ replaced with $\varphi' = \varphi + d\omega'$. But this is exactly the extremisation introduced by Hitchin [34]. For a variation $\delta\varphi' = d\omega'$ it gives

$$\delta V(\varphi') \propto \int_M \delta \varphi' \wedge \star \varphi' = \int_M \mathrm{d}\omega' \wedge \star \varphi'. \tag{5.38}$$

Integrating by parts shows that V has a critical point for $d \star \varphi' = 0$, recovering the condition from the vanishing of the moment map as we expected.

5.3 Moduli spaces, GIT and stability

The fact that the moduli space can be viewed either as a symplectic quotient or a quotient by the complexified group is a general result for group actions that preserve a Kähler structure (see for example the discussion in [95]). For the case in hand, we have

$$\mathcal{M}_{\psi} = \hat{\mathcal{Z}} /\!\!/ \mathrm{GDiff} \simeq \hat{\mathcal{Z}}^{\mathrm{ps}} / \mathrm{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}.$$
(5.39)

There is a subtlety we have glossed over previously which is that for the complex quotient one needs to consider not the full space of structures but a subset $\hat{Z}^{\rm ps} \subset \hat{Z}$ of "polystable" points. The equivalence of quotients in (5.39) is the Kempf-Ness theorem. This is part of "Geometric Invariant Theory" or GIT, as reviewed for example in [96]. The point is that not all complex orbits will intersect the space of zeros of the moment map $\mu^{-1}(0)$. If ψ lies on an orbit that fails to meet $\mu^{-1}(0)$ it is called unstable and is excluded from $\hat{Z}^{\rm ps}$. Our setup is typical of a number of classic geometric problems: one has an infinite-dimensional Kähler manifold with a group action such that the vanishing of a moment map corresponds to the solution of a differential equation. For example, it appears in Atiyah and Bott's work on flat connections on Riemann surfaces [35], in the "hermitian Yang-Mills" equations of Donaldson-Uhlenbeck-Yau [36–38], Fine's formulation of the Calabi conjecture [97], and the equations of Kähler-Einstein geometry [39–43]. Famously, in each case, developing the correct GIT notion of stability allows one to translate the question of existence of solutions to the differential equation into algebraic conditions arising from the analysis of the complex orbits.

In this section, we will sketch how our description of integrable SU(7) structures might translate into the GIT picture, and discuss the form of the moduli space. In general, stability can be understood in the following way. Consider a U(1) subgroup of the group action. For us this is some U(1) \subset GDiff generated by some vector field $\rho_V \in \Gamma(T\hat{Z})$. Under complexification this gives a \mathbb{C}^* action on the space of involutive structures \hat{Z} . Starting at some point $\psi \in \hat{Z}$ the \mathbb{C}^* action generates an orbit of structures $\psi(\nu)$ parameterised



Figure 1. Stability for a 1-PS orbit of ψ .

by $\nu \in \mathbb{C}^*$. If the space of structures were compact up to overall scalings of the SU(7) structure of the form $\psi \to \lambda^3 \psi$ with $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^*$, then in the limit $\nu \to 0$, the two \mathbb{C}^* actions must coincide, giving a fixed line of structures (see figure 1)

$$\lim_{\nu \to 0} \psi(\nu) = \nu^{3w(\psi)} \psi_0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \lim_{\nu \to 0} \mathcal{K} = |\nu|^{2w(\psi)} \mathcal{K}_0, \qquad \text{where } w(\psi) \in \mathbb{Z}, \tag{5.40}$$

where the weight $w(\psi)$ depends on the orbit (and hence the original structure ψ) and is necessarily quantised since we have a U(1) $\subset \mathbb{C}^*$ action.²⁵ Considering all such U(1) subgroups, or "one-parameter subgroups" (1-PS), one then defines²⁶

if
$$w(\psi) < 0$$
 for all 1-PS then ψ is stable,
if $w(\psi) \le 0$ for all 1-PS then ψ is semistable, (5.41)
if $w(\psi) > 0$ for some 1-PS then ψ is unstable.

The beautiful observation is then that if the function \mathcal{K} is convex with respect to varying $|\nu|$, and is stable in both directions (that is for 1-PS generated by ρ_V and the inverse 1-PS generated by $-\rho_V$), then it must have a (unique) minimum. But we have already seen from (5.27) that a minimum of \mathcal{K} is equivalent to the vanishing of the moment map $\mu(V) = 0$ for this particular V. Since stability is for all 1-PS it implies there is a unique minimum where $\mu(V) = 0$ for all V. Hence if ψ is stable²⁷ then there is a unique solution of the moment map in the orbit of ψ generated by GDiff_C. In the language of GIT we are identifying

norm functional = Kähler potential
$$\mathcal{K}$$
 (5.42)

which as we saw above is the $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ extension of Hitchin's G₂-functional.

²⁵We have normalised the U(1) charges relative to the \mathbb{R}^+ action, hence the factor of three in (5.40).

 $^{^{26}}$ More generally one can define stability for the action of the whole of the complexified group (in our case

 $GDiff_{\mathbb{C}}$) but the Hilbert-Mumford criterion implies that stability for all the 1-PS is an equivalent condition. ²⁷The actual condition is the slightly more subtle notion of "polystability" which includes equivalence

classes of semistable orbits, at the boundary between stable and unstable orbits.

In the Kähler-Einstein context, Yau [98] originally introduced the notion of a functional that is the integral of the square of the scalar curvature, and in the moment map picture is the integral of the square of the moment map. Critical points of the Yau functional are called "extremal metrics". In our context, the $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 supergravity picture gives a simple interpretation of the analogous object. Recall that the potential of the supergravity is given by

$$\mathcal{V} = e^{\mathcal{K}} \left(\hat{g}^{i\bar{j}} D_i \mathcal{W} D_{\bar{j}} \bar{\mathcal{W}} - 3 \mathcal{W} \bar{\mathcal{W}} \right) + \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{Re} \tau)^{ab} \mathcal{P}_a \mathcal{P}_b,$$
(5.43)

where $\hat{g}_{i\bar{j}}$ is the Kähler metric on the space of chiral fields Φ^i , $D_i \mathcal{W} = \partial_i \mathcal{W} - (\partial_i \mathcal{K}) \mathcal{W}$, and Re τ_{ab} is an invariant metric on the Lie algebra of the moment map symmetry. If we consider SU(7) structures that are involutive (or strictly the slightly stronger condition that the superpotential is extremised (5.4)) the term in parentheses vanishes. The metric on the Lie algebra is fixed by the generalised metric G_{MN} (see for example [99]) and we are left with

$$\mathcal{V} \sim \int_{M} \operatorname{vol}_{G}^{-1} G^{MN} \mathcal{P}_{N} \mathcal{P}_{M} \sim \int_{M} \operatorname{vol}_{G} \mathcal{R},$$
(5.44)

where vol_G is the $\operatorname{E}_{7(7)}$ -invariant volume form defined by the generalised metric. (Note that the factor of $\operatorname{vol}_G^{-1}$ in the first term comes from the fact that $\mathcal{P} \in \Gamma(\det T^* \otimes E^*)$.) We see that the potential is the square of the moment map. Furthermore, from the reformulation of supergravity in terms of $\operatorname{E}_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry [24, 25], the potential is the supergravity action on M which is just the integral of the generalised Ricci scalar \mathcal{R} as we write in the second term. Thus we have

Yau functional
$$\sim \int_M \operatorname{vol}_G \mathcal{R}.$$
 (5.45)

We see that extremising the Yau functional corresponds to generalised Ricci-flat solutions, that is generic solutions of the supergravity equations.

Central to the equivalence of stability and the vanishing of the moment map is the condition that the norm functional is convex. This is usually a consequence of the general result (5.32) that the second derivative is given by the Kähler metric

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{I}\rho_V}\mathcal{K} = 2\,\tilde{g}(\rho_V,\rho_V). \tag{5.46}$$

A positive-definite metric then implies convexity. As we have already mentioned, a key difference for SU(7) structures is that we have a pseudo-Kähler metric and so we can no longer guarantee that the norm functional is convex under the action of iGDiff. Thus a stable orbit may have more than one solution of the moment map, and unstable orbits may still include solutions, implying stability is only a necessary condition for the existence of solutions. This problem is closely related to the degeneracy question, mentioned above, as to whether critical points of \mathcal{K} form a nice moduli space.

The pseudo-Kähler structure raises other potential subtleties with the description of the moduli space of integrable SU(7) structures as we have presented it. First, the holomorphic involutivity condition might define a null subspace within the space of structures \mathcal{Z} , meaning there is no guarantee that the subspace $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ inherits a Kähler metric (since the pullback of the metric can be degenerate). Secondly, if the group action defining the moment map is null, there is similarly no guarantee that there is a Kähler metric on the symplectic quotient. Although we have not checked directly, physically we might expect that neither problem arises, the point being that supersymmetry implies that there must be a Kähler metric on the final moduli space, since it is a space of chiral superfields. Furthermore, unless the background secretly admits more supersymmetries, this metric must be positive definite (since it gives the kinetic terms of the four-dimensional fields). If there are extra supersymmetries these appear as deformations which change the SU(7) structure but not the generalised metric, and hence are unphysical.

This makes one wonder if there could be a more standard GIT picture underlying the conditions. Recall that at a point $p \in M$ the tangent space $TQ_{SU(7)}$ to the $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+/SU(7)$ coset space (3.29) decomposes under $SU(7) \times U(1)$ as

$$TQ_{\mathrm{SU}(7)}$$
: $(\mathbf{1}_0 \oplus \mathbf{1}_0) \oplus (\mathbf{7}_{-4} \oplus \overline{\mathbf{7}}_4) \oplus (\mathbf{35}_2 \oplus \overline{\mathbf{35}}_{-2}),$ (5.47)

where the first two terms are generated by the action of J and the \mathbb{R}^+ scaling. The complex structure on $TQ_{SU(7)}$ pairs the representations in parentheses, with a positive definite metric on $\mathbf{35}_2 \oplus \mathbf{\overline{35}}_2$ and a negative definite metric on the remaining directions giving a signature (70, 16), which is then inherited by the full space of structures \mathcal{Z} . Focusing on the G_2 case, or perhaps more generally the type-0 case, we will now discuss how the negative deformations can potentially be removed. First one considers the space of exceptional complex structures J (rather than \mathcal{Z}), which removes the two singlet components in (5.47). Then one takes the symplectic quotient by the normal subgroup of gauge transformations generated by five-forms which removes the remaining $\mathbf{7} \oplus \mathbf{\overline{7}}$ components.

An exceptional complex structure J determines ψ up to rescaling by a function $\psi \rightarrow f\psi$. Thus we can define the space of exceptional complex structures as a symplectic quotient

$$\hat{\mathcal{X}}$$
, space of exceptional complex structures $= \hat{\mathcal{Z}} /\!\!/ H.$ (5.48)

The Lie algebra of H is given by $\mathfrak{h} \simeq C^{\infty}(M)$ and $\alpha \in \mathfrak{h}$ acts via $\rho_{\alpha}(\psi) = i\alpha\psi$, giving the moment map

$$\mu_H(\alpha) = \int_M \alpha \left(i \, s(\psi, \bar{\psi}) \right)^{1/3},\tag{5.49}$$

and in the quotient we set $\mu_H = \text{vol}_0$ for some fixed reference volume form. Since the action preserves the Kähler structure on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ there is then also a Kähler metric on $\hat{\mathcal{X}}$ though now based on the coset space $E_{7(7)}/U(7)$ with signature (70, 14). The corresponding Kähler potential is given by choosing an arbitrary section $\psi \in \Gamma(\mathcal{U}_I)$ and calculating

$$\tilde{K} = \int_{M} \log\left(is(\psi, \bar{\psi}) / \operatorname{vol}_{0}^{3}\right) \operatorname{vol}_{0}.$$
(5.50)

The action of GDiff descends to $\hat{\mathcal{X}}$ (strictly we need to restrict to the subgroup $\text{GDiff}_0 \subset$ GDiff that preserves vol_0 , that is in the Lie algebra $L_V \text{vol}_0 = 0$, but we will ignore this subtlety). Hence one can define a corresponding moment map $\tilde{\mu}$ on $\hat{\mathcal{X}}$ given by

$$\tilde{\mu}(V) = \int_{M} \frac{s(L_V \psi, \psi)}{\mathrm{i}\, s(\psi, \bar{\psi})} \,\mathrm{vol}_0,\tag{5.51}$$

and define the quotient moduli space

$$\mathcal{M}_{\text{phys}} = \hat{\mathcal{X}} /\!\!/ \text{GDiff.}$$
 (5.52)

We claim that this is isomorphic to the physical moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{\psi}/\mathbb{C}^*$, where the \mathbb{C}^* action is the constant rescaling $\psi \to \lambda^3 \psi$. The point is that the vanishing of the moment map $\tilde{\mu}(V) = 0$ on $\hat{\mathcal{X}}$ implies the vanishing of the moment map $\mu(V) = 0$ on $\hat{\mathcal{Z}}$ except for those transformations that preserve J, that is $L_V J = 0$. However, such transformations simply rescale ψ . The effect is that for each J satisfying $\tilde{\mu} = 0$ the additional conditions from $\mu = 0$ simply fix the particular section $\psi \in \Gamma(\mathcal{U}_J)$. Up to an overall \mathbb{C}^* rescaling $\psi \to \lambda^3 \psi$, we expect one such solution for each J, and hence \mathcal{M}_J is isomorphic to the physical moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{\psi}/\mathbb{C}^*$. (This is completely analogous to the SL(3, \mathbb{C}) structure case.)

If we focus on G_2 structures, fixing an integrable J, the compatible ψ can be written as

$$\psi = \mathrm{e}^{A+A} \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi} \cdot f, \tag{5.53}$$

for some function f and with $d\varphi = dA = d\tilde{A} = 0$. We note that the group $G_{\sigma} \subset \text{GDiff}$ of five-form gauge transformations forms a normal subgroup. Thus we can do the symplectic reduction by stages, first reducing by G_{σ} and then by the quotient group $\text{GDiff}' = \text{GDiff}/G_{\sigma}$. As we saw in section 5.2, the form of ψ we have written already satisfies $\mu(\sigma) = 0$ for all five-forms σ . Hence the symplectic quotient just identifies $\tilde{A} \sim \tilde{A} + d\sigma$. Taking $H_d^6(M, \mathbb{R}) = 0$, we have $\tilde{A} \sim 0$. By moving to the quotient space

$$\hat{\mathcal{X}}_{\sigma} = \hat{\mathcal{X}} /\!\!/ G_{\sigma}, \tag{5.54}$$

we have effectively removed 14 of the allowed deformations. Direct calculation in the G_2 case implies that this removes precisely the negative directions in the metric, so that the Kähler metric on $\hat{\mathcal{X}}_{\sigma}$ is positive definite. Thus we have a conventional picture of stability with

$$\mathcal{M}_{\rm phys} \simeq \hat{\mathcal{X}}_{\sigma} /\!\!/ {\rm GDiff}' \simeq \hat{\mathcal{X}}_{\sigma}^{\rm ps} / {\rm GDiff}'_{\mathbb{C}}.$$
 (5.55)

This suggests that, at least formally, the space of integrable G_2 structures, complexified by including the closed three-form potential A, can be viewed as a GIT quotient of the space of closed G_2 structures. The $E_{7(7)}$ extension of Hitchin's G_2 functional \mathcal{K} plays the role of the norm functional.

A choice of 1-PS in this case should be a diffeomorphism corresponding to circle actions on M since the gauge transformations in GDiff are always non-compact. If the diffeomorphism is generated by $\xi \in \Gamma(T)$, fixed points of the 1-PS amount to solutions to

$$L_{\xi}J = 0 \quad \text{where} \quad J = e^A(\varphi^{\sharp} - \varphi),$$

$$(5.56)$$

where we have allowed for a non-trivial three-form potential. The value of the moment map at the fixed point, suitably normalised, should give an integer invariant. This will be the analogue of the Futaki invariant in Kähler-Einstein geometry [100]. Furthermore, these should be obstructions to the existence of solutions to the moment map. The simplest solution to (5.56), is to take $\mathcal{L}_{\xi}\varphi = \mathcal{L}_{\xi}A = 0$. In this case, the SU(7) structure $\psi \in \Gamma(\mathcal{U}_J)$ can only depend on the circle action through the function f. One would expect that the integer invariants would thus encode the topology of the line bundle \mathcal{U}_J , since the moment map is independent of the choice of section. The obstruction is thus that the bundle must be trivial, as we expect for the existence of a globally defined ψ . More interestingly however, the 1-PS motion may lead to other types of solution to (5.56), most notably exceptional complex structures with type-changes, perhaps associated to circle actions with fixed points. These are structures J which are no longer type-0 in the whole of M. This is possible since although the \mathbb{C}^* action generated by ξ preserves the cohomology class of φ and A, the forms themselves may vanish or become singular at points in M. The moment map evaluated on such solutions should again give some integral invariant of the closed G₂ structure. Naively, understanding such configurations would be key to formulating any notion of stability.

6 Moduli of $\mathcal{N} = 1$ backgrounds

The generalised SU(7) structure we have described characterises generic $\mathcal{N} = 1$ flux backgrounds with a four-dimensional Minkowski factor. A natural question to ask is what is the moduli space of these backgrounds? If the background is to be used for phenomenology, this will tell us about the massless chiral superfields in the four-dimensional effective theory (ignoring extra M-theory or stringy massless excitations localised at singularities, since we are in the supergravity limit). Although the answer is well-known for G₂ compactifications, very little is known about generic supersymmetric flux compactifications. In this section we will use the generalised geometrical description to show how the moduli are related to particular cohomologies. For G₂ this reproduces the well-known result that the number of chiral fields is counted by the third de Rham cohomology $H^3_d(M, \mathbb{C})$. The analysis trivially extends to generic type-0 SU(7) structures giving the local moduli space as $H^3_d(M, \mathbb{C}) \oplus H^6_d(M, \mathbb{C})$. Remarkably it also gives a complete description of the moduli for the GMTP solutions, completing an analysis first considered in [57].

As we have seen, the moduli space of a D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ background is given by $\mathcal{M}_{phys} = \mathcal{M}_{\psi}/\mathbb{C}^*$, where \mathcal{M}_{ψ} is the space of torsion-free SU(7) structures modulo generalised diffeomorphisms. In section 5.3 we argued that if the infinite-dimensional GIT picture is valid this is equivalent to $\hat{\mathcal{X}}/\text{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}$, where $\hat{\mathcal{X}}$ is the space of exceptional complex structures. If we have a solution J, the local moduli space thus corresponds to a finding the integrable deformations of J modulo complexified generalised diffeomorphisms. As we noted, strictly the GIT picture is not necessarily equivalent because the metric on $\hat{\mathcal{X}}$ is not positive definite. However, assuming the critical points of \mathcal{K} are non-degenerate transverse to the orbit of GDiff, infinitesimally this will produce the correct moduli space. A generic deformation then defines an element of the intrinsic torsion that must vanish for the deformation to be integrable. The complexified generalised diffeomorphisms will be generated by the Dorfman derivative and are necessarily integrable. This sets up a problem in cohomology and it is that we aim to understand better. We will start with a quick review of the moduli of conventional complex structures as this will illustrate many of the key ideas that we will use in analysing the deformations of SU(7) structures.

6.1 Review of the moduli space of complex structures

Let us recall how the moduli space of integrable $SL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structures arises. One starts by considering deformations of an integrable $GL(3, \mathbb{C})$ structure. Define $Q_{GL(3,\mathbb{C})} =$ $GL(6, \mathbb{R})/GL(3, \mathbb{C})$ as the space of (almost) complex structures at a point $p \in M$. This can be viewed as

$$Q_{\mathrm{GL}(3,\mathbb{C})} = \mathrm{GL}(6,\mathbb{R})/\mathrm{GL}(3,\mathbb{C}) = \mathrm{GL}(6,\mathbb{R}) \cdot I_0 = \mathrm{GL}(6,\mathbb{C})/P,$$
(6.1)

where $\operatorname{GL}(6,\mathbb{R}) \cdot I_0$ is the orbit of a fixed complex structure I_0 under $g \in \operatorname{GL}(6,\mathbb{R})$, and P is the parabolic subgroup of $\operatorname{GL}(6,\mathbb{C})$ that stabilises L_1

$$P = \operatorname{Stab} L_1 = (\operatorname{GL}(3, \mathbb{C}) \times \operatorname{GL}(3, \mathbb{C})) \ltimes \mathbb{C}^9.$$
(6.2)

The orbit picture means that deformations of the complex structure are parametrised by a choice of element of $\mathfrak{gl}_{6,\mathbb{C}}/\mathfrak{p}$ at each point in the manifold. In other words, one takes a section of the vector bundle

$$\mathfrak{gl}_{6,\mathbb{C}}/\mathfrak{p} \to \mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{GL}(3,\mathbb{C})} \to M.$$
 (6.3)

In practice one can view $\mathfrak{Q} \subset \operatorname{ad} \tilde{F}_{\mathbb{C}}$ by choosing an embedding $\mathfrak{gl}_{6,\mathbb{C}}/\mathfrak{p} \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{gl}_{6,\mathbb{C}}$. In particular, using the real structure one can decompose

$$\mathfrak{gl}_{6,\mathbb{C}} = \mathfrak{gl}_{3,\mathbb{C}} \oplus \mathfrak{gl}_{3,\mathbb{C}} \oplus \mathfrak{q} \oplus \overline{\mathfrak{q}},$$

$$\mathfrak{p} = \mathfrak{gl}_{3,\mathbb{C}} \oplus \mathfrak{gl}_{3,\mathbb{C}} \oplus \mathfrak{q},$$

$$(6.4)$$

where we identify the (nilpotent) subalgebra $\mathbf{q} \simeq \Gamma(T_p^{1,0} \otimes T_p^{*0,1})$. The pair of $\mathfrak{gl}_{3,\mathbb{C}}$ algebras and \mathbf{q} preserve $L_1 = T^{1,0} \subset T_{\mathbb{C}}$. This means a deformation of L_1 at a point $p \in M$ can formally be parametrised by $\bar{\alpha}_p \in \bar{\mathbf{q}}$ alone, that so one can identify $\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{GL}(3,\mathbb{C})} \simeq T^{0,1} \otimes T^{*1,0}$. The deformed subbundle is then

$$L_1' = e^{\bar{\alpha}} L_1 = (1 + \bar{\alpha}) L_1. \tag{6.5}$$

 L'_1 can then be used to define $L'_{-1} \subset T_{\mathbb{C}}$ via $L'_{-1} = \overline{L}'_1$ provided $L'_1 \cap L'_{-1} = 0$. Note that nilpotency of \mathfrak{q} implies $\exp \overline{\alpha} = 1 + \overline{\alpha}$.

As before, this new subbundle is integrable if and only if

$$[L'_1, L'_1] \subset L'_1. \tag{6.6}$$

One can check that for an arbitrary deformation parametrised by $\bar{\alpha}$ we have

$$\left(\mathrm{e}^{-\bar{\alpha}}[\mathrm{e}^{\bar{\alpha}}V,\mathrm{e}^{\bar{\alpha}}W]\right)^{m} = \underbrace{\left(1+\bar{\alpha}\right)^{p}{}_{q}\left(V^{q}\mathrm{d}_{p}W^{m}-W^{q}\mathrm{d}_{p}V^{m}\right)}_{\in L_{1}} + \underbrace{V^{q}W^{r}(\partial\bar{\alpha}+[\bar{\alpha},\bar{\alpha}])^{m}{}_{qr}}_{\in L_{-1}}.$$
(6.7)

This gives the well-known result that a complex structure deformation is integrable if and only if $\bar{\alpha}$ satisfies the Maurer-Cartan equation.

$$\partial \bar{\alpha} + [\bar{\alpha}, \bar{\alpha}] = 0. \tag{6.8}$$

If one is just interested in the infinitesimal moduli at this point, taking $\bar{\alpha} = \epsilon \bar{\beta}$, in the limit $\epsilon \to 0$ the condition is simply $\partial \bar{\beta} = 0$. In general there may be an obstruction to extending this solution for finite ϵ , although the Kodaira-Nirenburg-Spencer theorem states there is no obstruction if the cohomology class $H^{2,0}_{\partial}(M, T^{0,1})$ vanishes. For the moduli space one should mod out by deformations generated by diffeomorphisms. Infinitesimally, that is of the form

$$L'_{1} = (1 + \epsilon \mathcal{L}_{v})L_{1} \qquad v \in \Gamma(T).$$
(6.9)

Writing $v = x + \bar{x}$ for a unique $x \in \Gamma(T^{1,0})$, one finds

$$L_1' = (1 + \epsilon \partial \bar{x}) L_1, \tag{6.10}$$

where one views $\partial \bar{x} \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{GL}(3,\mathbb{C})})$. A deformation is then trivial if $\bar{\beta} = \partial \bar{x}$ for some $\bar{x} \in \Gamma(T^{0,1})$. Hence we get the result that the infinitesimal moduli of $\mathrm{GL}(3,\mathbb{C})$ structures is given by

$$H^{1,0}_{\partial}(M,T^{0,1}). (6.11)$$

Finally we note that it is simple to connect this picture to the moduli space of $\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})$ structures. An integrable complex structure I defines a line of $\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})$ structures \mathcal{U}_I . Up to a constant \mathbb{C}^* rescaling $\Omega \to \lambda \Omega$ there is a unique integrable structure $\Omega \in \Gamma(\mathcal{U}_I)$ (that is one satisfying $\mathrm{d}\Omega = 0$) for each complex structure I. Hence, we get the standard result that the moduli space of integrable $\mathrm{SL}(3,\mathbb{C})$ structures is just $H^{1,0}_{\partial}(M,T^{0,1}) \oplus \mathbb{C} \simeq H^{1,2}_{\partial}(M) \oplus H^{0,3}_{\partial}(M)$.

6.2 Moduli space of SU(7) structures

Now let us turn to the moduli space \mathcal{M}_{ψ} of SU(7) structures ψ . As we have discussed, locally the physical moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{\psi}/\mathbb{C}^*$ can be identified with the space of deformations of J that remain integrable, modulo complex diffeomorphisms.

First, let us introduce some notation as we did in the previous section. We consider the space $Q_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+}$ of almost exceptional complex structures at a point $p \in M$. This can be viewed as

$$Q_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+} = \mathrm{E}_{7(7)} / \mathrm{U}(7) = \mathrm{E}_{7(7)} \cdot J_0 = \mathrm{E}_{7,\mathbb{C}} / P,$$
 (6.12)

where $E_{7(7)} \cdot J_0$ is the orbit of a fixed almost exceptional complex structure J_0 under $E_{7(7)}$ at some fixed point on the manifold, and P is the parabolic subgroup that stabilises L_3

$$P = \operatorname{Stab} L_3 = \operatorname{GL}(7, \mathbb{C}) \ltimes \mathbb{C}^{42}.$$
(6.13)

By considering the orbit of J_0 at all points on the manifold, we see that infinitesimal deformations of the structure can be viewed as a sections of the vector bundle

$$\mathfrak{e}_{7,\mathbb{C}}/\mathfrak{p} \to \mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+} \to M.$$
 (6.14)

Again, in practice we will embed $\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+} \hookrightarrow \mathrm{ad}\,\tilde{F}_{\mathbb{C}}$ by choosing an embedding $\mathfrak{e}_{7,\mathbb{C}}/\mathfrak{p} \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{e}_{7,\mathbb{C}}$. Explicitly, we write a generic infinitesimal deformation of L_3 as

$$L_3 \to L'_3 = (1 + \epsilon A) \cdot L_3, \tag{6.15}$$

where we view $A \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+})$ as a map

$$A: L_3 \to E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_3, \tag{6.16}$$

and then make a choice of embedding $E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_3 \hookrightarrow E_{\mathbb{C}}$. As the original subbundle L_3 is involutive, the intrinsic torsion vanishes. For a generic deformation A, L'_3 will have some non-zero intrinsic torsion that appears as an obstruction to the involutivity of L'_3 with respect to the generalised Lie derivative (or equivalently the Courant bracket). Expanding to first order in ϵ we get a differential map d_2

$$d_2 \colon \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}) \to \Gamma(W_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}^{\mathrm{int}}), \tag{6.17}$$

where sections of $W_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+}^{\mathrm{int}}$ are the intrinsic torsion for the deformed almost exceptional complex structure.²⁸ The L'_3 subbundle will be involutive if the intrinsic torsion vanishes, and so the deformed structure will be integrable if and only if $A \in \ker \mathrm{d}_2$.

We also have the notion of a trivial deformation. As we have discussed, this corresponds to the action of the complexified generalised diffeomorphism group $\text{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}$. To linear order, such deformations are given by the action of the Dorfman derivative. That is, we consider L'_3 to be equivalent to L_3 if

$$L'_{3} = (1 + \epsilon L_{V})L_{3} \quad \text{for some } V \in \Gamma(E_{\mathbb{C}}).$$
(6.18)

This defines a second differential map d_1

$$d_1 \colon \Gamma(E_{\mathbb{C}}) \to \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}). \tag{6.19}$$

A trivial deformation should automatically be torsion free — by the Leibniz property of the generalised Lie derivative we have

$$L_{W+\epsilon L_V W}(W'+\epsilon L_V W') = L_W W' + \epsilon (L_{L_V W} W' + L_W (L_V W')) + O(\epsilon^2)$$

= $(1+\epsilon L_V) L_W W' + O(\epsilon^2)$ (6.20)

and hence any trivial deformation is indeed integrable. This is precisely the statement that $d_2 \circ d_1 = 0$ and so we have a three-term complex

$$\Gamma(E_{\mathbb{C}}) \xrightarrow{d_1} \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}) \xrightarrow{d_2} \Gamma(W_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}^{\mathrm{int}}).$$
(6.21)

Assuming there are no obstructions, the local moduli space of the SU(7) structure is modelled on the cohomology of this complex.

In the rest of this section we will calculate this cohomology for both the G_2 , generic type-zero and GMPT structure examples. In the G_2 case we recover the known result that the moduli are counted by the third de Rham cohomology of the underlying manifold. In the GMPT case, we find new results — the full set of moduli were previously unknown. We will see that in both cases the ability to calculate the cohomology of (6.21) relies on finding

²⁸From the discussion around (3.28), note that here $W_{U(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+}^{\text{int}}$ is strictly a complex bundle transforming in the $\mathbf{1}_{-7} \oplus \mathbf{35}_{-5}$ representation of U(7) × \mathbb{R}^+ .

a nice parametrisation of the embeddings $E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_3 \hookrightarrow E_{\mathbb{C}}$ and $\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+} \hookrightarrow \mathrm{ad}\,\tilde{F}_{\mathbb{C}}$. This then leads to a description of the moduli in terms of cohomologies defined by differentials that are naturally associated to the problem. For the G₂ (and general type-zero) case this is the de Rham differential, while for the GMPT solutions it is the generalised Dolbeault operator associated to the integrable generalised complex structure. One may hope that the general case could be solved in terms of some natural differential associated to the L_3 bundle — we make some comments on this at the end of this section in 6.5, noting some of the complications that arise.

6.3 Example 1: G₂ and type-0 geometries

Recall that we can embed G_2 structures into the language of exceptional complex structures via the definition

$$L_3 = \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\varphi} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}}.\tag{6.22}$$

The involutivity of this bundle then gives $d\varphi = 0$. A useful parametrisation of the quotient spaces as subspace of $E_{\mathbb{C}}$ and $d\tilde{F}_{\mathbb{C}}$ is given by

$$E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_3 \simeq \wedge^2 T_{\mathbb{C}}^* \oplus \wedge^5 T_{\mathbb{C}}^* \oplus (T_{\mathbb{C}}^* \otimes \wedge^7 T_{\mathbb{C}}^*),$$

$$\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+} \simeq \wedge^3 T_{\mathbb{C}}^* \oplus \wedge^6 T_{\mathbb{C}}^*.$$
 (6.23)

It is worth noting that these are not eigenspaces of the exceptional complex structure J and hence this is a different parametrisation to that given in (6.48) below. They instead come from the natural deformations of the underlying exceptional Dirac structure defined by T. They are invariant under the map $e^{i\varphi}$, meaning they can equally well be viewed as defining deformations of L_3 . In the same way, we can also identify the space of the intrinsic torsion as

$$W_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^+}^{\mathrm{int}} \simeq \wedge^4 T_{\mathbb{C}}^* \oplus \wedge^7 T_{\mathbb{C}}^*, \tag{6.24}$$

that is the space of intrinsic torsion of the Dirac structure.

If we take $\alpha \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}})$ and $\beta \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*_{\mathbb{C}})$, the infinitesimal deformation is given by

$$L'_{3} = (1 + \epsilon(\alpha + \beta)) \cdot e^{i\varphi} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}} = e^{i\varphi + \epsilon(\alpha + \bar{\beta})} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}} + O(\epsilon^{2}), \qquad (6.25)$$

where $\tilde{\beta} = \beta - \frac{1}{2}\varphi \wedge \alpha$. Repeating the calculation in (4.10), we can use the twisted Dorfman derivative and $d\varphi = 0$ to find

involutive
$$L'_3 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \mathrm{d}\alpha = \mathrm{d}\beta = 0.$$
 (6.26)

Hence integrable deformations are given by *closed* three-forms and six-forms. For the trivial deformations, writing $V = v + \omega + \sigma + \tau \in \Gamma(E_{\mathbb{C}})$ we have, since $\mathcal{L}_v T = 0$,

$$L'_{3} = (1 + \epsilon L_{V}) e^{i\varphi} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}}$$

= $\left(1 - \epsilon (d\omega - d\sigma - e^{i\varphi} \mathcal{L}_{v} e^{-i\varphi})\right) \cdot e^{i\varphi} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}}$ (6.27)
= $(1 + \epsilon (d\tilde{\omega} + d\tilde{\sigma}))L_{3},$

where $\tilde{\omega} = -\omega + i \imath_v \varphi$ and $\tilde{\sigma} = -\sigma - \frac{1}{2} \varphi \wedge \imath_v \varphi$. Hence the complex (6.21) becomes

$$\Gamma(\wedge^2 T^*_{\mathbb{C}} \oplus \wedge^5 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}) \xrightarrow{d} \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}} \oplus \wedge^6 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}) \xrightarrow{d} \Gamma(\wedge^4 T^*_{\mathbb{C}} \oplus \wedge^7 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}).$$
(6.28)

where d is the exterior derivative, and the inequivalent deformations are counted by

$$\frac{\{\alpha \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}), \beta \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*_{\mathbb{C}}) \mid d\alpha = d\beta = 0\}}{\{\alpha = d\tilde{\omega}, \beta = d\tilde{\sigma}\}} = H^3_d(M, \mathbb{C}) \oplus H^6_d(M, \mathbb{C}).$$
(6.29)

That is, the inequivalent deformations are counted by the third and sixth de Rham cohomologies. For a G₂ manifold, the sixth de Rham cohomology is trivial and hence the cohomology of (6.21) is counted by $H^3_d(M, \mathbb{C})$ alone. The imaginary elements are deformations of the G₂ structure while the real elements shift the gauge potential such that the flux remains zero. This is in complete agreement with standard analysis of the moduli space of G₂ compactifications of M-theory [8, 75, 76].

It is also clear from the way we have written these deformations that they are unobstructed. The action of complex gauge potentials $\alpha + \beta$ can be exponentiated for finite ϵ as in the final term of (6.25), such that the linearised closure condition is enough to imply the deformation is integrable. Thus the moduli space looks like $H^3_d(M, \mathbb{C})$ in a finite patch. Formally this is the statement that there is an open subset of the moduli space $\mathcal{V} \subseteq \mathcal{M}_{phys}$ containing this exceptional complex structure, an open subset $\mathcal{U} \subseteq H^3_d(M, \mathbb{C})$ containing **0**, and a diffeomorphism $\mathcal{V} \to \mathcal{U}$.

Finally we note that the G₂-structure calculation extends straightforwardly to a generic type-0 structure. Recall these take the form

$$L_3 = \mathrm{e}^{\alpha + \beta} \cdot T_{\mathbb{C}},\tag{6.30}$$

where $\alpha \in \Gamma(\wedge^3 T^*_{\mathbb{C}})$, $\beta \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*_{\mathbb{C}})$ and involutivity implies $d\alpha = d\beta = 0$. By following the same analysis as above, one sees that the deformations of this structure will again be given by

$$H^3_{\mathrm{d}}(M,\mathbb{C}) \oplus H^6_{\mathrm{d}}(M,\mathbb{C}). \tag{6.31}$$

This gives the moduli space of the class of supersymmetric backgrounds discussed in [20], complementary to those analysed in [17, 19]. It would be interesting to analyse further the conventional geometry of these solutions.

6.4 Example 2: GMPT geometries

As we saw in section 4.2, we can write the GMPT solutions as

$$L_3 = \mathrm{e}^{\Sigma} [L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{\pm}}], \qquad \Sigma = C + 8 \mathrm{i} \, \mathrm{e}^{-3A} \, \mathrm{Im} \, \Phi_{\mp}, \tag{6.32}$$

where the upper/lower signs correspond to type IIA/B respectively and the O(6,6) bundles are appropriately embedded into $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$. As before, we will work in type IIB for concreteness but similar results hold for type IIA. We will use the notation set out in section 4.2. In particular, recall that the generalised complex structure \mathcal{J}_- defines a decomposition of the generalised spinor bundles into in-eigenspaces $S^+ = S_2 \oplus S_0 \oplus S_{-2}$ and $S^- = S_3 \oplus S_1 \oplus S_{-1} \oplus S_{-3}$ where $S_3 \simeq \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_-}$. We can always choose C such that the twisting Σ lies in $S_0 \oplus S_2$ since any component in S_{-2} acts trivially on L_3 .

We take the parametrisation

$$E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_{3} = L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}} \oplus (S_{1} \oplus S_{-1} \oplus S_{-3}) \oplus \wedge^{5}T_{\mathbb{C}}^{*},$$

$$\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^{+}} = \wedge^{2}(L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}})^{*} \oplus (S_{0} \oplus S_{-2}) \oplus \wedge^{6}T_{\mathbb{C}}^{*}.$$
(6.33)

As before, these are not eigenspaces of J. Instead they are the spaces of natural deformations of the underlying exceptional Dirac structure defined by $L_1^{\mathcal{I}_{\pm}} \oplus \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{I}_{-}} \subset E_{\mathbb{C}}$. Since $\Sigma \in \Gamma(S_0 \oplus S_2)$, these spaces are invariant under the action of e^{Σ} and hence can be used to describe deformations of the twisted bundle (6.32). One can similarly identify the intrinsic torsion

$$W_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}^{\mathrm{int}} \simeq \wedge^3 (L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-})^* \oplus (S_{-1} \oplus S_{-3})$$
 (6.34)

as a subbundle of K.

We leave the details of the calculation to appendix C but to summarise, we note that we deform the L_3 bundle by $\varepsilon \in \Gamma(\wedge^2(L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-})^*)$, $\chi = \chi_0 + \chi_{-2} \in \Gamma(S_0 \oplus S_{-2})$ and $\Theta \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*)$, then assuming the dd^{\mathcal{J}}-lemma (C.5) [84], one can show that the integrable moduli are counted by

$$[\varepsilon] \in H^2_{\mathrm{d}_L}(M), \qquad [\chi] \in H^0_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \oplus H^{-2}_{\bar{\partial}}(M), \qquad [\Theta] \in H^6_{\mathrm{d}}(M, \mathbb{C}). \tag{6.35}$$

The differentials d_L and ∂ are operators associated to the generalised complex structure given by Φ_- in the IIB case, and are defined in [45]. The operator d_L is the differential associated to the Lie algebroid structure $L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-}$. The operators $\bar{\partial}$ are not the Dolbeault operators but are the generalised Dolbeault operators defined on the spinor bundles by the decomposition of $d = \partial + \bar{\partial}$. Hence we have

$$\mathbf{d}_L \colon \wedge^p (L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-})^* \to \wedge^{p+1} (L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-})^*, \qquad \bar{\partial} \colon S_n \to S_{n-1}.$$

$$(6.36)$$

We see that the operators in the complex (6.21) are both given by $d_L + \bar{\partial} + d$ acting on the appropriate bundles. The second comhomology group of d_L counts the deformations of the \mathcal{J}_- generalised complex structure [45]. The $\bar{\partial}$ cohomology groups count the deformations of F and Im Φ_+ . Since M is a generalised Calabi-Yau manifold, the cohomologies of d_L and $\bar{\partial}$ are actually isomorphic. We see that apart from the top form (which just measures the Wilson line for the dual NSNS six-form potential \tilde{B}), all of the moduli are counted by natural differentials associated to the integrable SU(3,3) structure of the GMPT solutions.

This includes and extends the results of [57], where the moduli of Φ_+ keeping Φ_- fixed (and vice versa) were examined. It was also suggested that one might be able to find the full moduli space by varying Φ_- and Re Φ_+ independently while satisfying their closure conditions. It was hoped that one could then find a solution to the Im Φ_+ equation by examining critical points of a modified Hitchin functional by varying over a fixed cohomology class. This allows an estimate of an upper bound for the number of moduli in this case. In contrast, we are able to find the exact number of moduli by finding variations of Φ_- and Im Φ_+ such that

$$d\Phi_{-} = 0, \qquad F = -8 d\mathcal{J}_{-} (e^{-3A} \operatorname{Im} \Phi_{+}).$$
 (6.37)

The final condition $d(e^{-A} \operatorname{Re} \Phi_+) = 0$ is imposed by the vanishing of the moment map. However, as we have mentioned, imposing this is equivalent to quotienting by $\operatorname{GDiff}_{\mathbb{C}}$ and hence we get it without imposing a further differential condition. As we have noted several times, this construction works only away from sources and hence these deformations do not account for deformations of branes or orientifolds.

We can see how each of these deformations affects the form of L_3 :

$$\Phi'_{-} = (1 + \not e) \Phi_{-}, \tag{6.38}$$

$$F' = F + \frac{1}{2} \mathrm{d} \big(\mathrm{Re}(\not = \mu + \chi) \big), \tag{6.39}$$

$$Im \Phi'_{+} = Im \Phi_{+} + \frac{1}{8} e^{3A} Im(\not = \mu + \chi).$$
(6.40)

Here μ is a polyform in $\Gamma(S_2)$, related to Σ and defined in appendix C.7. As noted by Hitchin [44], Re Φ_+ is determined by Im Φ_+ , and hence these deformations determine the full solution $\{\Phi_+, \Phi_-, F\}$. Note that a small deformation of a GMPT solution remains within the GMPT class. GMPT describes all $\mathcal{N} = 1$ solutions for which the two internal spinors are nowhere vanishing — this is an open condition and hence will not be changed by small deformations [47, 57].

Finally we consider the existence of obstructions to the linear deformations described above. We begin with the observation that a polyform deformation can be lifted to a finite deformation simply by promoting it to an exponential. Indeed this is precisely what we have done in the derivation above. The real question then is whether there are any obstructions to the generalised complex structure deformation $\varepsilon \in \Gamma(\wedge^2(L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-})^*)$. A result due to Hitchin [44] states that all deformations of generalised Calabi-Yau structures are unobstructed. Since we have a global Φ_- that satisfies $d\Phi_- = 0$, we have a generalised Calabi-Yau structure defined by \mathcal{J}_- . Taken together, this would seem to imply that the moduli are unobstructed, much like in the previous G₂ case.

6.4.1 Calabi-Yau as $\mathcal{N} = 1$

As we saw in section 4.2, we can embed a Calabi-Yau compactification in type IIB via

$$L_3 = e^{i e^{-\varphi} (\omega - \frac{1}{6} \omega \wedge \omega \wedge \omega)} [T^{0,1} \oplus T^{*1,0} \oplus \mathbb{C} e^{3A - \varphi} \Omega].$$
(6.41)

As is shown in [45], for $\Phi_{-} \propto \Omega$ the generalised Dolbeault operator $\bar{\partial}$ reduces to the usual Dolbeault operator associated to the complex structure defined by Ω . It is also shown that

$$H^{2}_{\mathrm{d}_{L}}(M) = H^{2}_{\bar{\partial}}(M, \mathbb{C}) \oplus H^{1}_{\bar{\partial}}(M, T^{1,0}_{\mathbb{C}}) \oplus H^{0}_{\bar{\partial}}(M, \wedge^{2}T^{1,0}_{\mathbb{C}}), \qquad (6.42)$$

$$H^{0}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) = \bigoplus_{i=0}^{3} H^{i,i}_{\bar{\partial}}(M,\mathbb{C}), \tag{6.43}$$

$$H_{\bar{\partial}}^{-2}(M) = H_{\bar{\partial}}^{0,2}(M,\mathbb{C}) \oplus H_{\bar{\partial}}^{1,3}(M,\mathbb{C}),$$
(6.44)

where the cohomologies on the left-hand side are with respect to the generalised Dolbeault operators and those on the right-hand side are with respect to the usual Dolbeault operators. Using the isomorphism provided by the three-form Ω , we see that the moduli of such a solution are counted by the Hodge numbers

$$h^{2,1} + (h^{0,0} + h^{1,1} + h^{2,2} + h^{3,3}) + h^{3,3}.$$
(6.45)

Note that these are the complex dimensions. Here $h^{2,1}$ corresponds to the deformations of the complex structure associated to Ω . The real part of the Dolbeault groups in the parentheses corresponds to shifts in the RR polyform potential C. The imaginary part corresponds to shifts in Im Φ_+ , which count deformations of the Kähler potential ω , and the NSNS fields ϕ and B. Notice that we have one extra, non-physical modulus here. Finally the real part of the final $H_{\bar{\partial}}^{3,3}$ gives deformations of $\tilde{B} \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*)$, the six-form potential dual to B. Again we have an extra, non-physical modulus given by the imaginary part of $H_{\bar{\partial}}^{3,3}$.

The two extra, non-physical moduli correspond to changing the $\mathcal{N} = 1 \subset \mathcal{N} = 2$ that is picked out by our formalism. These moduli do not change the SU(8) structure (which gives us the physical fields in the theory), though they do rotate the SU(7) \subset SU(8). Indeed, we note that choosing an $\mathcal{N} = 1 \subset \mathcal{N} = 2$ is equivalent to choosing a U(1) \subset SU(2). Hence there are 2 real or 1 complex parameters that encode this choice, precisely the counting we have. Note that these extra moduli appear only for Calabi-Yau compactifications as they are really $\mathcal{N} = 2$ — a generic GMPT solution is a genuine $\mathcal{N} = 1$ solution and hence all the moduli are physical.

6.5 Comments on the generic moduli problem

We would like to calculate the cohomology of the following complex for a generic integrable $L_3 \subset E_{\mathbb{C}}$:

$$\Gamma(E_{\mathbb{C}}) \xrightarrow{d_1} \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}) \xrightarrow{d_2} \Gamma(W_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+}^{\mathrm{int}}).$$
(6.46)

We can use the SU(7) structure to decompose the bundles as J eigenspaces following (3.17), (3.16) and (3.25)

$$E_{\mathbb{C}} = \mathfrak{X}_{3} \oplus (\wedge^{2}\mathfrak{X}^{*})_{1} \oplus (\wedge^{5}\mathfrak{X}^{*})_{-1} \oplus \mathfrak{X}_{-3}^{*}$$

ad $\tilde{F}_{\mathbb{C}}$ = ad $P_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^{+}} \oplus (\wedge^{3}\mathfrak{X})_{2} \oplus (\wedge^{6}\mathfrak{X})_{4} \oplus (\wedge^{3}\mathfrak{X}^{*})_{-2} \oplus (\wedge^{6}\mathfrak{X}^{*})_{-4}$ (6.47)
 $W_{\mathrm{U}(7)\times\mathbb{R}^{+}}^{\mathrm{int}} = (\wedge^{4}\mathfrak{X}^{*})_{-5} \oplus (\wedge^{7}\mathfrak{X}^{*})_{-7}$

where \mathfrak{X} transforms in the 7 of SU(7). A natural parametrisation of embeddings is then

$$E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_3 = (\wedge^5 \mathfrak{X}^*)_1 \oplus (\wedge^2 \mathfrak{X}^*)_{-1} \oplus \mathfrak{X}_{-3}^*, \qquad \mathfrak{Q}_{\mathrm{U}(7) \times \mathbb{R}^+} = (\wedge^3 \mathfrak{X}^*)_{-2} \oplus (\wedge^6 \mathfrak{X}^*)_{-4}.$$
(6.48)

As L_3 defines an integrable U(7) × \mathbb{R}^+ structure, we have a torsion-free compatible connection \mathcal{D} . Since d_1 and d_2 are defined in terms of the Dorfman derivative L_V and \mathcal{D} is torsion free, we can replace all Dorfman derivatives with $L_V^{\mathcal{D}}$, as in (3.12). This implies the maps d_1 and d_2 can be written in terms of \mathcal{D} . Moreover, viewing the derivative as a map $\mathcal{D}: R \to E^* \otimes R$, for any given generalised tensor bundle R, we can decompose E^* and hence \mathcal{D} into operators

$$\mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D}_3 + \mathcal{D}_{-1} + \mathcal{D}_1 + \mathcal{D}_{-3}. \tag{6.49}$$

The compatibility of the generalised connection ensures that these operators map U(7) representations into U(7) representations in a way that will be clear in a moment. We

can think of these operators as the generalisation of the Dolbeault operators to SU(7) structures.

Describing the operators d_1, d_2 in this parametrisation, one finds that the complex (6.46) decomposes as



Note that the involutivity of L_3 implies that $(\mathcal{D}_{-3})^2 = 0$. In fact L_3 defines a Lie algebroid and \mathcal{D}_{-3} is the associated differential

$$\mathcal{D}_{-3} \colon \wedge^p \mathfrak{X}^* \to \wedge^{p+1} \mathfrak{X}^*, \tag{6.51}$$

similarly to the situation for a Dirac structure in [45]. It seems likely that under certain assumptions — notably some generalised version of the $\partial\bar{\partial}$ -lemma — it is possible to write the cohomology of (6.46) in terms of the cohomology groups $H^{\bullet}_{\mathcal{D}_{-3}}(M)$ of \mathcal{D}_{-3} . This would be in line with the theory of deformations of complex structures [101], generalised complex structures [45], or more generally Dirac structures [102]. However the existence of the \mathcal{D}_1 action between \mathfrak{X}^*_{-3} and $\wedge^3 \mathfrak{X}^*_{-2}$ makes the analysis considerably more subtle than that for the G₂ and GMPT examples.

7 Discussion

In this paper we have rephrased generic $\mathcal{N} = 1$, D = 4 flux backgrounds in both M-theory and type II theories in terms of integrable SU(7)-structures within $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry. The differential conditions on the SU(7) structure took the form of involutivity of a certain subbundle defined by a U(7)× $\mathbb{R}^+ \supset$ SU(7) structure, and a moment map for the combined action of diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations. We showed how the examples of a conventional G₂ structure and the GMPT solutions can be understood as SU(7) structures, and discussed how our formalism allows an elegant derivation of the moduli of these solutions, extending previous results for the GMPT example. The space of involutive SU(7) structures admitted a natural pseudo-Kähler metric meaning the moment map condition could also be viewed as a complex quotient. This connects to the formalism of Geometrical Invariant Theory (GIT). We showed that the Kähler potential \mathcal{K} on the space of structures plays the role of the norm functional, and can be viewed as a generalisation of Hitchin's G₂ functional. In particular, we showed that extremising \mathcal{K} over the space of complex generalised diffeomorphisms reproduces Hitchin's extremisation procedure in the case of closed G₂ structures. Physically, the pseudo-Kähler metric is just a result of viewing the ten- or eleven-dimensional supergravity theory as a D = 4, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ with an infinite number of chiral fields parametrising the SU(7) structure. We derived the generic form of the superpotential for this reformulation and showed that it agreed with known examples.

As for example recently emphasised in [16], despite significant progress in constructing examples, G₂ manifolds are far less well understood than, for example, their Calabi-Yau cousins. Hitchin's functional picture raises the hope that there might be a unique G₂ manifold (up to diffeomorphisms) for each stable closed three-form φ . However, there are examples where this does not hold [103]. The moment map picture here suggests that there might be a notion of stability that picks out those closed structures that admit a solution. As we have stressed, a subtlety is that the Kähler metric on the space of structures is not positive definite. This means that stability may only be a sufficient condition for a solution. However we showed that, precisely in the G₂ case, the moment map is partially solved in a way that appears to remove the negative part of the metric, so that one is left again with a conventional GIT picture. The one-parameter subgroups relevant for stability would correspond to circle actions on the manifold, and in analogy to the Futaki invariant in the Kähler-Einstein case, there should be invariants associated to actions that leave the exceptional complex structure unchanged. The interesting actions are those that have fixed points where the structure unchanged type-change.

Another immediate area it would be interesting to explore is the explicit construction of flux backgrounds with potential phenomenological applications, and in particular identify their moduli. We note that the type-0 solutions are particularly simple extensions of G₂ holonomy, and notably give a case where the calculations here completely determine the moduli. The same is true for type IIB GMPT solutions where the underlying generalised complex structure is actually just a conventional complex structure. Important in both cases would be understanding the role of sources, particularly orientifold planes, necessary for the background to be compact. For example one might consider the explicit GMPT solutions on solvmanifolds found in [104] and [105]. Closely related to this is the question of how calibrated cycles appear in our formalism. For G₂ compactifications, calibrated cycles also play an important role in non-perturbative physics. It would be interesting to understand how these cycles, as well as "generalised calibrations", can be encoded in our language. In Hitchin's generalised geometry, there are a large number of results relating the defining pure spinors to generalised calibrations [92, 106–108] and we note that this was extended to generic $\mathcal{N} = 2$ AdS₅ flux backgrounds in [109].

There are a number of other interesting directions for future study. An obvious generalisation is to backgrounds with an AdS factor instead of Minkowski. In some ways, this might be a richer problem to consider as one can have non-trivial fluxes without requiring the internal space to be non-compact. Roughly speaking, a consideration of the intrinsic torsion indicates that the involutivity condition will be deformed to include a non-vanishing singlet torsion (effectively the inverse AdS radius). We expect one will again have a moment map for the action of GDiff so that one can view the moduli space as a symplectic quotient. Unlike the Minkowski case, the moduli space is expected to be real, so we will not be able to reduce the moment map to modding out by the complexified symmetry group. These AdS backgrounds will be dual to 3d, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ CFTs, and the moduli of these backgrounds will give marginal deformations of the CFTs. We hope to return to this fascinating topic in the near future. Some interesting results on 3d, $\mathcal{N} = 1$ theories coming from heterotic strings on G₂ manifolds were also discussed in [110–112].

Much of what we have discussed can be repeated for type I and heterotic theories, where the relevant generalised geometry is based on $O(d, d+n) \times \mathbb{R}^+$ [67, 113]. Again, one finds that supersymmetry corresponds to the existence of an integrable *G*-structure, and the integrability conditions split into an involutivity condition and a moment map. One expects similar explicit expressions for the Kähler potential and the superpotential, as well as the moduli and the cohomologies that governs them, which all can be compared with previous results. There should again, formally, be a GIT picture of the symplectic quotient, and it would be interesting to compare, for instance, with the "dilaton functional" recently used by Garcia-Fernandez et al. [114] to argue for a Calabi-Yau type theorem for heterotic geometries.

Topological string theories on backgrounds with H-flux are described by generalised complex geometry [26, 115–117]. The SU(7) structures we have described should give an extension of this to backgrounds with RR flux or to M-theory. Recall that there has been a proposal for topological M-theory [118, 119] based on Hitchin's formulation of G₂ structures [34]. It would be particularly interesting to quantise these models following the prescription laid out in [26]. Note that some work in this direction has already been done in the case of G₂ and generalised G₂ structures [120, 121], although these results did not match with topological string calculations upon reduction. In light of our results, this is not so surprising. The natural generalisation of the Hitchin functional is the SU(7) Kähler potential. The moduli space calculation shows one should include fluctuations that are deformations by both exact three- and six-forms. Even though $H_d^6(M, \mathbb{C})$ is trivial, these fluctuations can still contribute to the one-loop calculation.

Finally one might also use the formalism to address higher-derivative corrections to supergravity. These are essential for turning on fluxes on compact spaces: in M-theory, for example, eight-derivative R^4 corrections to the action of eleven-dimensional supergravity contribute to the stress-tensor and can be balanced against those of the four-form flux, permitting non-trivial fluxes on compact spaces. Even at this order, the full set of corrections is not known. Following recent work [122], one might hope to extend the relevant generalised geometry to capture the higher-order corrections. One would no longer have a Leibniz algebroid, but a more general L_{∞} structure. One might hope that this structure is enough to constrain the form of the flux corrections, or even predict to higher orders in the derivative expansion. An important related question is whether a given supergravity background defines a good classical string background. That is, given a supergravity solution, can one correct it, order-by-order, so that it solves the full classical string equations of motion, including all higher-derivative corrections? The simplest case of a Calabi-Yau background without flux is known to provide such a good starting point [123]. Understanding whether this also holds for generic flux backgrounds is a difficult and important problem [124]. A similar space-time analysis has also been performed for G_2 manifolds in M-theory [125], where it was found that G_2 holonomy is corrected order-by-order to a G_2 structure. There is no world-sheet calculation for this case, leaving one unsure of what space of structures the flow takes place in. Indeed, it was conjectured that the corrections are such that the defining three-form is always closed — this might be akin to imposing our involutivity condition but relaxing the moment map condition. (Analogous deformations play a role in corrections to the notion of stability for D-branes [126].) In both of these cases, it was useful to analyse the corrections using effective field theory and the space-time superpotential and Kähler potential. One could imagine using the formalism we have outlined to show that upon including higher-derivative corrections, the torsion-free SU(7) structure flows to an SU(7) structure with torsion, implying that supersymmetry is enough to guarantee the existence of the corrected classical string background.²⁹

Acknowledgments

We thank Ruben Minasian and Edward Tasker for helpful discussions. AA is supported by DOE Grant No. DESC0007901. DT is supported by an STFC PhD studentship. DW is supported in part by the STFC Consolidated Grant ST/P000762/1. We acknowledge the Mainz Institute for Theoretical Physics (MITP) of the Cluster of Excellence PRISMA+ (Project ID 39083149) and the Berkeley Center for Theoretical Physics at UC Berkeley for hospitality and support during part of this work.

A Conventions

We use the musical isomorphism to denote raising or lowering an index with the conventional metric. For example, given a vector v or a one-form w, we have a one-form $v^{\flat} = gv$ and a vector $w^{\sharp} = g^{-1}w$.

The Mukai pairing [45] of two polyforms α and β is

$$(\alpha, \beta) \coloneqq \alpha \wedge \lambda(\beta)|_{\text{top}},\tag{A.1}$$

where λ reverses the indices of the components of β , so that for a *p*-form $\lambda(\beta)_{m_1m_2...m_p} = \beta_{m_p...m_2m_1}$, and we project to the top-form.

B Embedding of $O(6,6) \subset E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ for type IIB

We will follow the conventions and notation of [32] for $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry applied to type IIB. Recall that the generalised tangent and adjoint spaces and their decompositions into O(6, 6) generalised bundles take the form

$$E \simeq T \oplus 2T^* \oplus \wedge^3 T^* \oplus 2\wedge^5 T^* \oplus (T^* \otimes \wedge^6 T^*)$$

$$\simeq E_{\mathcal{O}(6,6)} \oplus S^- \oplus (\wedge^6 T^* \otimes E_{\mathcal{O}(6,6)}),$$

ad $\tilde{F} \simeq 4\mathbb{R} \oplus (T \otimes T^*) \oplus 2\wedge^2 T^* \oplus 2\wedge^2 T \oplus \wedge^4 T^* \oplus 2\wedge^6 T^* \oplus 2\wedge^6 T$

$$\simeq 4\mathbb{R} \oplus \operatorname{ad} \tilde{F}_{\mathcal{O}(6,6)} \oplus S^+ \oplus (\wedge^6 T \otimes S^+) \oplus \wedge^6 T^* \oplus \wedge^6 T.$$
(B.1)

²⁹Assuming the background also obeys flux quantisation.

We use the following rules for embedding the O(6, 6) structures into the $E_{7(7)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ structures for type IIB.

$$\begin{aligned} E_{\mathcal{O}(6,6)} &\to E \\ v + \lambda \mapsto v - s^i \lambda \end{aligned} \tag{B.2}$$

$$\operatorname{ad} \tilde{F}_{\mathcal{O}(6,6)} \to \operatorname{ad} \tilde{F}$$

$$r + \beta + B \mapsto \frac{1}{8}\operatorname{tr}(r) + \left(r - \frac{1}{8}\mathbb{I}\operatorname{tr}(r)\right) + \frac{1}{4}\operatorname{tr}(r)(r^{i}\epsilon_{jk}s^{k} + s^{i}\epsilon_{jk}r^{k}) - s^{i}B + r^{i}\beta,$$
(B.3)

$$S^{+} \to \operatorname{ad} \tilde{F}$$

$$\Sigma \mapsto r^{i} \epsilon_{jk} r^{k} \Sigma_{(0)} + r^{i} \Sigma_{(2)} + \Sigma_{(4)} + s^{i} \Sigma_{(6)},$$
(B.4)

$$S^{-} \to E$$

$$\Sigma \mapsto r^{i}\Sigma_{(1)} + \Sigma_{(3)} + s^{i}\Sigma_{(5)},$$
(B.5)

where $\Sigma_{(k)} \in \Gamma(\wedge^k T^*)$ are the components of the polyform Λ and r^i, s^i are real constant $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ doublets such that $\epsilon_{ij}r^is^j = 1$.

C Detailed calculation of GMPT moduli

We have the parametrisation

$$E_{\mathbb{C}}/L_3 = \mathrm{e}^{\Sigma} \left(\left[L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus \bar{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathcal{J}_-} \right] \oplus S_1 \oplus S_{-1} \oplus \left(\wedge^6 T^* \otimes \left[L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-} \oplus L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-} \right] \right) \right), \tag{C.1}$$

$$\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)} = \mathrm{e}^{\Sigma} (\wedge^2 (L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-})^* \oplus (S_0 \oplus S_{-2}) \oplus r^i \wedge^6 T^*) \mathrm{e}^{-\Sigma}, \tag{C.2}$$

where we have used $\wedge^5 T^* \simeq \wedge^6 T^* \otimes T$. We take $\chi = \chi_0 + \chi_{-2} \in \Gamma(S_0 \oplus S_{-2}), \varepsilon \in \Gamma(\wedge^2 (L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-})^*)$ and $\Theta \in \Gamma(\wedge^6 T^*)$ and consider the following generic deformation

where

$$\Sigma = C + 8 i e^{-3A} \operatorname{Im} \Phi_{\mp}, \qquad L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{-}^{\varepsilon}} = (1 + \varepsilon) L_1^{\mathcal{J}_{-}}, \qquad \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{-}^{\varepsilon}} = (1 + \varepsilon) \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{J}_{-}}$$
(C.4)

The latter two define a deformed generalised complex structure $\mathcal{J}_{-}^{\varepsilon}$. Note that $\Phi_{-}^{\varepsilon} = (1 + \not{\varepsilon})\Phi_{-}$ is indeed the pure spinor associated to $L_{1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}^{\varepsilon}}$. We define $\mu \in \Gamma(S_{2})$ in the following manner. Firstly, in what follows we will make the same simplification as in [57] and assumed that the generalised complex structure \mathcal{J}_{-} satisfies the dd \mathcal{J}_{-} -lemma [84]. For us this will mean that

$$\operatorname{im} \partial \cap \ker \bar{\partial} = \operatorname{im} \bar{\partial} \cap \ker \partial = \operatorname{im} \bar{\partial} \partial, \qquad (C.5)$$

where ∂ and $\overline{\partial}$ are the generalised Dolbeault operators of \mathcal{J}_{-} . With this we have

$$(d\Sigma)_{-1} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \qquad \bar{\partial}\Sigma_0 = -\partial\Sigma_{-2} \Rightarrow \qquad \partial\bar{\partial}\Sigma_0 = 0 \Rightarrow \qquad \partial\Sigma_0 = \bar{\partial}\partial\alpha_1$$
 (C.6)

for some $\alpha_1 \in \Gamma(S_1)$. We then define

$$\mu = \Sigma_2 + \partial \alpha_1. \tag{C.7}$$

Note that $\partial \alpha_1$ is not uniquely defined — the ambiguity is some element of $\Gamma(S_2)$ that is closed under $\overline{\partial}$. As we will see, this ambiguity can be absorbed in the definition of χ . For definiteness, one can see that the deformation (C.3) to linear order is given by

$$e^{\Sigma}[\varepsilon + (\not = \mu + \chi) + r^{i}(\Theta - (\Sigma, \chi))]e^{-\Sigma} \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathbb{R}^{+} \times \mathrm{U}(7)}).$$
(C.8)

It is important to note that this is a globally well defined section of $\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{U}(7)}$ because F is in a trivial cohomology class. This is guaranteed by the generalised $\partial \bar{\partial}$ -lemma and means that the gauge potential C is a global polyform.

We now calculate the conditions for integrability of L'_3 . Following the results of section 4.2, we find that we have integrability only if

$$\llbracket L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-^{\varepsilon}}, L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-^{\varepsilon}} \rrbracket_{\mathcal{O}(6,6)} \subseteq L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-^{\varepsilon}}$$
(C.9)

From [45] this implies

$$\mathbf{d}_L \varepsilon = 0, \tag{C.10}$$

where $d_L \colon \Gamma(\wedge^p (L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-})^*) \to \Gamma(\wedge^{p+1} (L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-})^*)$ is the differential associated to the Lie algebroid structure $L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-}$. This means that $\not\in$ and $\bar{\partial}$ commute as operators on S:

$$\bar{\partial} \not \epsilon = \not \epsilon \bar{\partial}. \tag{C.11}$$

Letting S_n, S_n^{ε} be the eigenspaces of S with respect to $\mathcal{J}_-, \mathcal{J}_-^{\varepsilon}$ respectively, we further require

$$[\mathrm{d}(\Sigma + \not\in \mu + \chi + r^i \Theta)]_{S_{-1}^{\varepsilon}} = [\mathrm{d}(\Sigma + \not\in \mu + \chi + r^i \Theta)]_{S_{-3}^{\varepsilon}} = 0, \qquad (C.12)$$

where the notation above means the projection of the polyform onto S_{-1}^{ε} and S_{-3}^{ε} respectively. We will still use subscript indices to denote projection onto S_n . Working to linear order in the deformation parameters and using the integrability of L_3 , we find

$$0 = (1 + \not \in + \not \in) [d(\Sigma + \not \in \mu + \chi + r^i \Theta)]_{-1} - \not \in [d\Sigma]_1 - \not \in [d\Sigma]_{-3}$$

$$= [d\not \in \mu]_{-1} + [d\chi]_{-1} - \not \in [d\Sigma]_1$$

$$= \bar{\partial} \not \in \mu_2 + \bar{\partial}\chi_0 + \partial\chi_{-2} - \not \in \bar{\partial}\Sigma_2 - \not \in \partial\Sigma_0$$

$$= \not \in \bar{\partial}\Sigma_2 + \not \in \bar{\partial}\partial\alpha_1 - \not \in \bar{\partial}\Sigma_2 - \not \in \partial\Sigma_0 + \bar{\partial}\chi_0 + \partial\chi_{-2}$$

$$= \not \in \partial\Sigma_0 - \not \in \partial\Sigma_0 + \bar{\partial}\chi_0 + \partial\chi_{-2}$$

$$= \bar{\partial}\chi_0 + \partial\chi_{-2}.$$
(C.13)

We also have

$$0 = (1 + \not \in + \not \in) [d(\Sigma + \varepsilon \mu + \chi + r^i \Theta)]_{-3} - \not \in [d\Sigma]_{-1}$$

= $[d\chi]_{-3}$
= $\bar{\partial}\chi_{-2}$. (C.14)

Taken together, we see that the integrability conditions are

$$d_L \varepsilon = 0, \qquad \bar{\partial} \chi_0 + \partial \chi_{-2} = 0, \qquad \bar{\partial} \chi_{-2} = 0.$$
 (C.15)

We can simplify this further. Using the $dd^{\mathcal{J}_{-}}$ -lemma we see that we can write $\partial \chi_{-2} = \overline{\partial} \partial \eta_{-1}$ for some $\eta_{-1} \in \Gamma(S_{-1})$. Then, defining $\tilde{\chi}_0 = \chi_0 + \partial \eta_{-1}$, we see that the integrability conditions become

$$d_L \varepsilon = 0, \qquad \partial \tilde{\chi}_0 = 0, \qquad \partial \chi_{-2} = 0.$$
 (C.16)

Note again that $\partial \eta_{-1}$ is only defined up to a term that is $\bar{\partial}$ -exact. We will see shortly that these terms correspond to trivial deformations.

To find the form of trivial deformations we take

$$V = e^{\Sigma} (W + c \Phi_{-} + U + \nu + r^{i} \sigma + \tau), \qquad (C.17)$$

where $W \in \Gamma(L_1^{\mathcal{J}_-}), U \in \Gamma(L_{-1}^{\mathcal{J}_-}), c \in C^{\infty}(M), \nu = \nu_1 + \nu_{-1} + \nu_{-3} \in \Gamma(S_1 \oplus S_{-1} \oplus S_{-3}), \sigma \in \Gamma(\wedge^5 T^*)$ and $\tau \in \Gamma(T^* \otimes \wedge^7 T^*)$. Then we consider

$$L'_{3} = (1 + L_{V})L_{3}. \tag{C.18}$$

After a lengthy calculation we find that to linear order in V this deformation is given by

$$e^{\Sigma}[d_L U + (d_L U)\mu + (d\nu)_0 + (d\nu)_{-2} + r^i (d\tilde{\sigma} - (\Sigma, (d\nu)_0 + (d\nu)_{-2}))]e^{-\Sigma}.$$
 (C.19)

which is a section of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{Q}_{\mathbb{R}^+\times U(7)})$. Here $\tilde{\sigma}$ is a 5-form that depends on σ , ν and U and is of the form $\tilde{\sigma} = \sigma + f(\nu, U)$ where f is some function whose form we do not need. A deformation is trivial if and only if

$$\varepsilon = d_L U,$$

$$\chi_0 = \bar{\partial}\nu_1 + \partial\nu_{-1},$$

$$\chi_{-2} = \bar{\partial}\nu_{-1} + \partial\nu_{-3},$$

$$\Theta = d\tilde{\sigma}.$$

(C.20)

We can simplify this further using the dd^{\mathcal{J}_-}-lemma. Notice that we can write $\partial \nu_{-3} = \bar{\partial} \partial \eta_{-2}$ for some $\eta_{-2} \in \Gamma(S_{-2})$ and hence χ_{-2} is trivial if $\chi_{-2} = \bar{\partial}(\nu_{-1} + \partial \eta_{-2}) = \bar{\partial}\tilde{\nu}_{-1}$. Moreover, if we calculate $\tilde{\chi}_0$ from these we find that $\tilde{\chi}_0 = \bar{\partial}\tilde{\nu}_1$ for some $\tilde{\nu}_1 \in \Gamma(S_1)$. Hence trivial deformations are given by $\bar{\partial}$ -exact $\tilde{\chi}_0$ and χ_{-2} .

All of this shows that the inequivalent deformations are controlled by the following disjoint complex

$$(L_{1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}})^{*} \xrightarrow{d_{L}} \wedge^{2} (L_{1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}})^{*} \xrightarrow{d_{L}} \wedge^{3} (L_{1}^{\mathcal{J}_{-}})^{*}$$

$$S_{1} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} S_{0} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} S_{-1}$$

$$S_{-1} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} S_{-2} \xrightarrow{\bar{\partial}} S_{-3}$$

$$\wedge^{5}T^{*} \xrightarrow{d} \wedge^{6}T^{*}$$

$$(C.21)$$

and so the deformations are counted by the cohomology

$$H^2_{\mathrm{d}_L}(M) \oplus H^0_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \oplus H^{-2}_{\bar{\partial}}(M) \oplus H^6_{\mathrm{d}}(M, \mathbb{C}).$$
(C.22)

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- G. Papadopoulos and P.K. Townsend, Compactification of D = 11 supergravity on spaces of exceptional holonomy, Phys. Lett. B 357 (1995) 300 [hep-th/9506150] [INSPIRE].
- B.S. Acharya and B.J. Spence, Flux, supersymmetry and M-theory on seven manifolds, hep-th/0007213 [INSPIRE].
- B.S. Acharya, M theory, Joyce orbifolds and super Yang-Mills, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 3 (1999) 227 [hep-th/9812205] [INSPIRE].
- B.S. Acharya, On realizing N = 1 super Yang-Mills in M-theory, hep-th/0011089 [INSPIRE].
- [5] E. Witten, Anomaly cancellation on G_2 manifolds, hep-th/0108165 [INSPIRE].
- [6] M. Atiyah and E. Witten, M theory dynamics on a manifold of G₂ holonomy, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 6 (2003) 1 [hep-th/0107177] [INSPIRE].
- B.S. Acharya and E. Witten, Chiral fermions from manifolds of G₂ holonomy, hep-th/0109152 [INSPIRE].
- [8] C. Beasley and E. Witten, A note on fluxes and superpotentials in M-theory compactifications on manifolds of G₂ holonomy, JHEP 07 (2002) 046 [hep-th/0203061] [INSPIRE].
- [9] P. Berglund and A. Brandhuber, Matter from G₂ manifolds, Nucl. Phys. B 641 (2002) 351 [hep-th/0205184] [INSPIRE].
- [10] B.S. Acharya, A moduli fixing mechanism in M-theory, hep-th/0212294 [INSPIRE].
- [11] G. Dall'Agata and N. Prezas, Scherk-Schwarz reduction of M-theory on G₂-manifolds with fluxes, JHEP 10 (2005) 103 [hep-th/0509052] [INSPIRE].
- [12] S. Grigorian and S.-T. Yau, Local geometry of the G_2 moduli space, Commun. Math. Phys. **287** (2009) 459 [arXiv:0802.0723] [INSPIRE].
- [13] B.S. Acharya and K. Bobkov, Kähler independence of the G_2 -MSSM, JHEP **09** (2010) 001 [arXiv:0810.3285] [INSPIRE].
- [14] A.P. Braun, S. Cizel, M. Hübner and S. Schäfer-Nameki, Higgs bundles for M-theory on G₂-manifolds, JHEP 03 (2019) 199 [arXiv:1812.06072] [INSPIRE].
- [15] A. Corti, M. Haskins, J. Nordström and T. Pacini, G₂-manifolds and associative submanifolds via semi-Fano 3-folds, Duke Math. J. 164 (2015) 1971 [arXiv:1207.4470]
 [INSPIRE].
- [16] S. Donaldson, Some recent developments in Kähler geometry and exceptional holonomy, arXiv:1808.03995 [INSPIRE].

- P. Kaste, R. Minasian and A. Tomasiello, Supersymmetric M-theory compactifications with fluxes on seven-manifolds and G structures, JHEP 07 (2003) 004 [hep-th/0303127]
 [INSPIRE].
- [18] K. Behrndt and C. Jeschek, Fluxes in M-theory on seven manifolds: G structures and superpotential, Nucl. Phys. B 694 (2004) 99 [hep-th/0311119] [INSPIRE].
- [19] G. Dall'Agata and N. Prezas, N = 1 geometries for M-theory and type IIA strings with fluxes, Phys. Rev. D 69 (2004) 066004 [hep-th/0311146] [INSPIRE].
- [20] A. Lukas and P.M. Saffin, M theory compactification, fluxes and AdS₄, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 046005 [hep-th/0403235] [INSPIRE].
- [21] M. Graña, Flux compactifications in string theory: a comprehensive review, Phys. Rept. 423 (2006) 91 [hep-th/0509003] [INSPIRE].
- [22] C.M. Hull, Generalised geometry for M-theory, JHEP 07 (2007) 079 [hep-th/0701203] [INSPIRE].
- [23] P. Pires Pacheco and D. Waldram, M-theory, exceptional generalised geometry and superpotentials, JHEP 09 (2008) 123 [arXiv:0804.1362] [INSPIRE].
- [24] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, $E_{d(d)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ generalised geometry, connections and M-theory, JHEP 02 (2014) 054 [arXiv:1112.3989] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supergravity as generalised geometry II: $E_{d(d)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ and M-theory, JHEP 03 (2014) 019 [arXiv:1212.1586] [INSPIRE].
- [26] V. Pestun and E. Witten, The Hitchin functionals and the topological B-model at one loop, Lett. Math. Phys. 74 (2005) 21 [hep-th/0503083] [INSPIRE].
- [27] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supersymmetric backgrounds and generalised special holonomy, Class. Quant. Grav. 33 (2016) 125026 [arXiv:1411.5721]
 [INSPIRE].
- [28] A. Coimbra and C. Strickland-Constable, Supersymmetric backgrounds, the Killing superalgebra, and generalised special holonomy, JHEP 11 (2016) 063 [arXiv:1606.09304]
 [INSPIRE].
- [29] M. Graña, J. Louis and D. Waldram, Hitchin functionals in N = 2 supergravity, JHEP 01 (2006) 008 [hep-th/0505264] [INSPIRE].
- [30] M. Graña, J. Louis, A. Sim and D. Waldram, $E_{7(7)}$ formulation of N = 2 backgrounds, JHEP 07 (2009) 104 [arXiv:0904.2333] [INSPIRE].
- [31] M. Graña and F. Orsi, N = 2 vacua in generalized geometry, JHEP 11 (2012) 052 [arXiv:1207.3004] [INSPIRE].
- [32] A. Ashmore and D. Waldram, Exceptional Calabi-Yau spaces: the geometry of N = 2 backgrounds with flux, Fortsch. Phys. 65 (2017) 1600109 [arXiv:1510.00022] [INSPIRE].
- [33] M. Graña and P. Ntokos, Generalized geometric vacua with eight supercharges, JHEP 08 (2016) 107 [arXiv:1605.06383] [INSPIRE].
- [34] N.J. Hitchin, The geometry of three-forms in six dimensions, J. Diff. Geom. 55 (2000) 547 [math.DG/0010054] [INSPIRE].
- [35] M. Atiyah and R. Bott, The Yang-Mills equations over Riemann surfaces, Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. A 308 (1983) 523.

- [36] S.K. Donaldson, Anti self-dual Yang-Mills connections over complex algebraic surfaces and stable vector bundles, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. 50 (1985) 1.
- [37] K. Uhlenbeck and S.-T. Yau, On the existence of Hermitian-Yang-Mills connections in stable vector bundles, Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 39 (1986) S257.
- [38] K. Uhlenbeck and S.-T. Yau, A note on our previous paper: on the existence of Hermitian Yang-Mills connections in stable vector bundles, Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 42 (1989) 703.
- [39] A. Fujiki, Moduli space of polarized algebraic manifolds and Kähler metrics, Sugaku Expositions 5 (1992) 173.
- [40] S.K. Donaldson, Remarks on gauge theory, complex geometry and 4-manifold topology, in World scientific series in 20th century mathematics, chapter 42, World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, U.S.A. (1997), pg. 384.
- [41] X. Chen, S. Donaldson and S. Sun, Kähler-Einstein metrics on Fano manifolds. I: approximation of metrics with cone singularities, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 28 (2014) 183 [arXiv:1211.4566].
- [42] X. Chen, S. Donaldson and S. Sun, Kähler-Einstein metrics on Fano manifolds. II: limits with cone angle less than 2π, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 28 (2014) 199 [arXiv:1212.4714].
- [43] X. Chen, S. Donaldson and S. Sun, Kähler-Einstein metrics on Fano manifolds. III: limits as cone angle approaches 2π and completion of the main proof, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 28 (2014) 235 [arXiv:1302.0282].
- [44] N. Hitchin, Generalized Calabi-Yau manifolds, Quart. J. Math. 54 (2003) 281 [math.DG/0209099] [INSPIRE].
- [45] M. Gualtieri, Generalized complex geometry, Ph.D. thesis, Oxford U., Oxford, U.K. (2003) [math.DG/0401221] [INSPIRE].
- [46] M. Graña, R. Minasian, M. Petrini and A. Tomasiello, Supersymmetric backgrounds from generalized Calabi-Yau manifolds, JHEP 08 (2004) 046 [hep-th/0406137] [INSPIRE].
- [47] M. Graña, R. Minasian, M. Petrini and A. Tomasiello, Generalized structures of N = 1 vacua, JHEP 11 (2005) 020 [hep-th/0505212] [INSPIRE].
- [48] M. Graña, R. Minasian, M. Petrini and A. Tomasiello, A scan for new N = 1 vacua on twisted tori, JHEP 05 (2007) 031 [hep-th/0609124] [INSPIRE].
- [49] D. Andriot, New supersymmetric flux vacua with intermediate SU(2) structure, JHEP 08 (2008) 096 [arXiv:0804.1769] [INSPIRE].
- [50] F. Apruzzi, M. Fazzi, D. Rosa and A. Tomasiello, All AdS₇ solutions of type-II supergravity, JHEP 04 (2014) 064 [arXiv:1309.2949] [INSPIRE].
- [51] F. Apruzzi, M. Fazzi, A. Passias, D. Rosa and A. Tomasiello, AdS₆ solutions of type-II supergravity, JHEP **11** (2014) 099 [Erratum ibid. **05** (2015) 012] [arXiv:1406.0852]
 [INSPIRE].
- [52] F. Apruzzi, M. Fazzi, A. Passias and A. Tomasiello, Supersymmetric AdS₅ solutions of massive IIA supergravity, JHEP 06 (2015) 195 [arXiv:1502.06620] [INSPIRE].
- [53] A. Passias, D. Prins and A. Tomasiello, A massive class of $N = 2 AdS_4$ IIA solutions, JHEP 10 (2018) 071 [arXiv:1805.03661] [INSPIRE].
- [54] R. Minasian, M. Petrini and A. Zaffaroni, Gravity duals to deformed SYM theories and generalized complex geometry, JHEP 12 (2006) 055 [hep-th/0606257] [INSPIRE].

- [55] A. Butti, D. Forcella, L. Martucci, R. Minasian, M. Petrini and A. Zaffaroni, On the geometry and the moduli space of beta-deformed quiver gauge theories, JHEP 07 (2008) 053 [arXiv:0712.1215] [INSPIRE].
- [56] M. Gabella, J.P. Gauntlett, E. Palti, J. Sparks and D. Waldram, AdS₅ solutions of type IIB supergravity and generalized complex geometry, Commun. Math. Phys. 299 (2010) 365 [arXiv:0906.4109] [INSPIRE].
- [57] A. Tomasiello, Reformulating supersymmetry with a generalized Dolbeault operator, JHEP
 02 (2008) 010 [arXiv:0704.2613] [INSPIRE].
- [58] P. Candelas and D.J. Raine, Spontaneous compactification and supersymmetry in d = 11 supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 248 (1984) 415 [INSPIRE].
- [59] P. Candelas, Compactification and supersymmetry of chiral N = 2, D = 10 supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B **256** (1985) 385 [INSPIRE].
- [60] B. de Wit, D.J. Smit and N.D. Hari Dass, Residual supersymmetry of compactified D = 10 supergravity, Nucl. Phys. B 283 (1987) 165 [INSPIRE].
- [61] J.M. Maldacena and C. Núñez, Supergravity description of field theories on curved manifolds and a no go theorem, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 16 (2001) 822 [hep-th/0007018] [INSPIRE].
- [62] S.B. Giddings, S. Kachru and J. Polchinski, *Hierarchies from fluxes in string compactifications*, *Phys. Rev. D* 66 (2002) 106006 [hep-th/0105097] [INSPIRE].
- [63] J.P. Gauntlett, D. Martelli and D. Waldram, Superstrings with intrinsic torsion, Phys. Rev. D 69 (2004) 086002 [hep-th/0302158] [INSPIRE].
- [64] J.P. Gauntlett, D. Martelli, S. Pakis and D. Waldram, G structures and wrapped NS5-branes, Commun. Math. Phys. 247 (2004) 421 [hep-th/0205050] [INSPIRE].
- [65] R.L. Bryant, Some remarks on G₂-structures, math.DG/0305124 [INSPIRE].
- [66] N.J. Hitchin, The geometry of three-forms in six dimensions, J. Diff. Geom. 55 (2000) 547 [math.DG/0010054] [INSPIRE].
- [67] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supergravity as generalised geometry I: type II theories, JHEP 11 (2011) 091 [arXiv:1107.1733] [INSPIRE].
- [68] E.A. Bergshoeff, I. De Baetselier and T.A. Nutma, E_{11} and the embedding tensor, *JHEP* **09** (2007) 047 [arXiv:0705.1304] [INSPIRE].
- [69] B. de Wit, H. Nicolai and H. Samtleben, Gauged supergravities, tensor hierarchies, and M-theory, JHEP 02 (2008) 044 [arXiv:0801.1294] [INSPIRE].
- [70] A. Coimbra and C. Strickland-Constable, Generalised structures for N = 1 AdS backgrounds, JHEP 11 (2016) 092 [arXiv:1504.02465] [INSPIRE].
- [71] M. Graña, J. Louis and D. Waldram, SU(3) × SU(3) compactification and mirror duals of magnetic fluxes, JHEP 04 (2007) 101 [hep-th/0612237] [INSPIRE].
- [72] B. de Wit and H. Nicolai, d = 11 supergravity with local SU(8) invariance, Nucl. Phys. B 274 (1986) 363 [INSPIRE].
- [73] A. Borel, Kählerian coset spaces of semisimple Lie groups, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 40 (1954) 1147.
- [74] J. Dorfmeister and Z.-D. Guan, Fine structure of reductive pseudo-Kählerian spaces, Geom. Dedicata 39 (1991) 321.

- [75] J.A. Harvey and G.W. Moore, Superpotentials and membrane instantons, hep-th/9907026 [INSPIRE].
- [76] J. Gutowski and G. Papadopoulos, Moduli spaces and brane solitons for M-theory compactifications on holonomy G₂ manifolds, Nucl. Phys. B 615 (2001) 237
 [hep-th/0104105] [INSPIRE].
- [77] S. Ferrara, M. Kaku, P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Gauging the graded conformal group with unitary internal symmetries, Nucl. Phys. B 129 (1977) 125 [INSPIRE].
- [78] M. Kaku, P.K. Townsend and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Properties of conformal supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 17 (1978) 3179 [INSPIRE].
- [79] M. Kaku and P.K. Townsend, Poincaré supergravity as broken superconformal gravity, Phys. Lett. B 76 (1978) 54 [INSPIRE].
- [80] R. Kallosh, L. Kofman, A.D. Linde and A. Van Proeyen, Superconformal symmetry, supergravity and cosmology, Class. Quant. Grav. 17 (2000) 4269 [Erratum ibid. 21 (2004) 5017] [hep-th/0006179] [INSPIRE].
- [81] N.J. Hitchin, Stable forms and special metrics, math.DG/0107101 [INSPIRE].
- [82] D. Joyce, Compact manifolds with special holonomy, Oxford University Press, Oxford, U.K. (2000).
- [83] M. Gualtieri, Generalized Kähler geometry, arXiv:1007.3485 [INSPIRE].
- [84] G.R. Cavalcanti, New aspects of the dd^c-lemma, Ph.D. thesis, Oxford University, Oxford, U.K. (2005) [math.DG/0501406] [INSPIRE].
- [85] A. Ashmore, M. Petrini, E. Tasker and D. Waldram, *Exactly marginal deformations and their supergravity duals*, to appear.
- [86] S. Gukov, C. Vafa and E. Witten, CFT's from Calabi-Yau four folds, Nucl. Phys. B 584 (2000) 69 [Erratum ibid. 608 (2001) 477] [hep-th/9906070] [INSPIRE].
- [87] S. Gukov, Solitons, superpotentials and calibrations, Nucl. Phys. B 574 (2000) 169 [hep-th/9911011] [INSPIRE].
- [88] E. Witten, Five-brane effective action in M-theory, J. Geom. Phys. 22 (1997) 103
 [hep-th/9610234] [INSPIRE].
- [89] T. House and A. Micu, M-theory compactifications on manifolds with G₂ structure, Class. Quant. Grav. 22 (2005) 1709 [hep-th/0412006] [INSPIRE].
- [90] N. Lambert, Flux and Freund-Rubin superpotentials in M-theory, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 126001 [hep-th/0502200] [INSPIRE].
- [91] I. Benmachiche and T.W. Grimm, Generalized N = 1 orientifold compactifications and the Hitchin functionals, Nucl. Phys. B 748 (2006) 200 [hep-th/0602241] [INSPIRE].
- [92] P. Koerber and L. Martucci, From ten to four and back again: how to generalize the geometry, JHEP 08 (2007) 059 [arXiv:0707.1038] [INSPIRE].
- [93] P. Koerber and L. Martucci, Warped generalized geometry compactifications, effective theories and non-perturbative effects, Fortsch. Phys. 56 (2008) 862 [arXiv:0803.3149]
 [INSPIRE].
- [94] J. Wess and J. Bagger, Supersymmetry and supergravity, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, U.S.A. (1992).

- [95] N.J. Hitchin, A. Karlhede, U. Lindström and M. Roček, Hyper-Kähler metrics and supersymmetry, Commun. Math. Phys. 108 (1987) 535 [INSPIRE].
- [96] R. Thomas, Notes on GIT and symplectic reduction for bundles and varieties, math.AG/0512411.
- [97] J. Fine, The Hamiltonian geometry of the space of unitary connections with symplectic curvature, arXiv:1101.2420.
- [98] S.-T. Yau, On the Ricci curvature of a compact Kähler manifold and the complex Monge-Ampére equation, I, Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 31 (1978) 339.
- [99] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional field theory. II. E₇₍₇₎, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 066017 [arXiv:1312.4542] [INSPIRE].
- [100] A. Futaki, An obstruction to the existence of Einstein Kähler metrics, Invent. Math. 73 (1983) 437.
- [101] M. Manetti, Lectures on deformations of complex manifolds (deformations from differential graded viewpoint), Rend. Mat. Appl. 24 (2004) 1 [math.AG/0507286].
- [102] M. Gualtieri, M. Matviichuk and G. Scott, Deformation of Dirac structures via L_{∞} algebras, Int. Math. Res. Not. **2020** (2020) 4295 [arXiv:1702.08837] [INSPIRE].
- [103] M. Fernández, An example of a compact calibrated manifold associated with the exceptional Lie group G₂, J. Diff. Geom. 26 (1987) 367.
- [104] M. Graña, R. Minasian, M. Petrini and A. Tomasiello, A scan for new N = 1 vacua on twisted tori, JHEP 05 (2007) 031 [hep-th/0609124] [INSPIRE].
- [105] D. Andriot, New supersymmetric vacua on solvmanifolds, JHEP 02 (2016) 112
 [arXiv:1507.00014] [INSPIRE].
- [106] P. Koerber, Stable D-branes, calibrations and generalized Calabi-Yau geometry, JHEP 08 (2005) 099 [hep-th/0506154] [INSPIRE].
- [107] L. Martucci and P. Smyth, Supersymmetric D-branes and calibrations on general N = 1 backgrounds, JHEP 11 (2005) 048 [hep-th/0507099] [INSPIRE].
- [108] P. Koerber and L. Martucci, Deformations of calibrated D-branes in flux generalized complex manifolds, JHEP 12 (2006) 062 [hep-th/0610044] [INSPIRE].
- [109] O. de Felice and J. Geipel, Generalised calibrations in AdS backgrounds from exceptional Sasaki-Einstein structures, arXiv:1704.05949 [INSPIRE].
- [110] X. de la Ossa, M. Larfors and E.E. Svanes, The infinitesimal moduli space of heterotic G₂ systems, Commun. Math. Phys. 360 (2018) 727 [arXiv:1704.08717] [INSPIRE].
- [111] X. de Ia Ossa, M. Larfors, M. Magill and E.E. Svanes, Superpotential of three dimensional N = 1 heterotic supergravity, JHEP **01** (2020) 195 [arXiv:1904.01027] [INSPIRE].
- [112] M.-A. Fiset, C. Quigley and E.E. Svanes, Marginal deformations of heterotic G₂ sigma models, JHEP 02 (2018) 052 [arXiv:1710.06865] [INSPIRE].
- [113] A. Coimbra, R. Minasian, H. Triendl and D. Waldram, Generalised geometry for string corrections, JHEP 11 (2014) 160 [arXiv:1407.7542] [INSPIRE].
- [114] M. Garcia-Fernandez, R. Rubio, C. Shahbazi and C. Tipler, Canonical metrics on holomorphic Courant algebroids, arXiv:1803.01873 [INSPIRE].

- [115] A. Kapustin, Topological strings on noncommutative manifolds, Int. J. Geom. Meth. Mod. Phys. 1 (2004) 49 [hep-th/0310057] [INSPIRE].
- [116] A. Kapustin and Y. Li, Topological sigma-models with H-flux and twisted generalized complex manifolds, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 11 (2007) 269 [hep-th/0407249] [INSPIRE].
- [117] V. Pestun, Topological strings in generalized complex space, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 11 (2007) 399 [hep-th/0603145] [INSPIRE].
- [118] R. Dijkgraaf, S. Gukov, A. Neitzke and C. Vafa, Topological M-theory as unification of form theories of gravity, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 9 (2005) 603 [hep-th/0411073] [INSPIRE].
- [119] N. Nekrasov, Á la recherche de la M-théorie perdue Z theory: chasing M/F-theory, in Annual international conference on strings, theory and applications, (2004)
 [hep-th/0412021] [INSPIRE].
- [120] J. de Boer, A. Naqvi and A. Shomer, The topological G₂ string, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys.
 12 (2008) 243 [hep-th/0506211] [INSPIRE].
- [121] J. de Boer, P. de Medeiros, S. El-Showk and A. Sinkovics, G₂ Hitchin functionals at one loop, Class. Quant. Grav. 25 (2008) 075006 [arXiv:0706.3119] [INSPIRE].
- [122] A. Coimbra, Higher curvature Bianchi identities, generalised geometry and L_{∞} algebras, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 106001 [arXiv:1907.09501] [INSPIRE].
- [123] L. Álvarez-Gaumé, S.R. Coleman and P.H. Ginsparg, Finiteness of Ricci flat N = 2supersymmetric σ models, Commun. Math. Phys. **103** (1986) 423 [INSPIRE].
- [124] S. Sethi, Supersymmetry breaking by fluxes, JHEP 10 (2018) 022 [arXiv:1709.03554]
 [INSPIRE].
- [125] K. Becker, D. Robbins and E. Witten, The α' expansion on a compact manifold of exceptional holonomy, JHEP 06 (2014) 051 [arXiv:1404.2460] [INSPIRE].
- [126] M.R. Douglas, B. Fiol and C. Romelsberger, Stability and BPS branes, JHEP 09 (2005) 006 [hep-th/0002037] [INSPIRE].